Szent István University Doctoral School of Veterinary Science

Strategies for protecting enterocytes from oxidative stressinduced inflammation

PhD thesis

Pásztiné Dr. Gere Erzsébet

Szent István University Doctoral School of Veterinary Science

Supervisor and members of the project committee:

Prof. Dr. Péter Gálfi DSc

Supervisor, Full Professor Szent Istvan University, Faculty of Veterinary Sciences Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology

Krisztina Szekér PhD Member of the Project Committee Szent Istvan University, Faculty of Veterinary Sciences Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology

Csibrik-Németh Edina PhD Member of the Project Committee Szent Istvan University, Faculty of Veterinary Sciences Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology

Copyof eight

.....

Pásztiné dr Gere Erzsébet

Contents

Contents	3
Abbreviations	5
Summary	6
1. Introduction and literature overview	9
1.1 Introduction	9
1.2. Intestinal microbiota as gatekeeper of healthy gut	. 11
1.3. Mucosal immune response	. 13
1.4. Oxidative stress	. 14
1.5. Transepithelial electric resistance of intestinal epithelial cells	. 17
1.6. The role of junctional complexes in intestinal epithelium	. 18
1.7. Characterization of intestinal microbiota	. 20
1.8. Pre- and probiotics, synbiotics	
1.9. Gut ecosystem: The importance of probiotics in animal health	25
1.10. Role of cytokines and heat shock proteins in inflammation	
1.11. Fermentation and metabolic byproducts	27
1.12. Pattern-recognition receptors: Toll-like receptors	
2. Materials and methods	. 30
2.1. Cell lines and culture conditions	. 30
2.2. Exposure of epithelial cells to H_2O_2	. 31
2.3. Determination of H_2O_2 decomposition and assay of hydrogen peroxide in the preser	ice
of bacterial SCSs	. 31
2.4. Determination of H ₂ O ₂ uptake	. 32
2.5. DAPI staining	32
2.6. Cytotoxicity evaluation with TB and NRU	32
2.7. Immunohistochemistry	. 33
2.8. Investigation of PKC isoenzymes using Western blot	34
2.9. Lipid peroxidation in IPEC-J2 cells exposed to peroxide treatment	. 35
2.10. Quantitative Real Time PCR	. 36
2.11. IL-8 ELISA	37
2.12. Effect of SCSs on IPEC-J2 cells exposed to oxidative stress	. 38
2.13. Determination of D- and L-lactic acid (LA) produced by lactobacilli	. 38
2.14. Treatment of IPEC-J2 cells with carboxylic acids	. 39
2.15. Separation of L. plantarum 2142-specific bioactive peptides	. 39
2.16. SDS-PAGE profile of probiotic proteins	. 39
2.17. Butyrate effects in vitro and in vivo on swine ileum	. 40
2.18. Gentamicin transport through IPEC-J2 cell monolayer	. 41
2.19. Statistical analysis	42
3. Results	. 42
3.1. Applicability of in vitro models for studying the effects of intestinal oxidative stress	42
3.1.1. Heterogeneity of Caco-2 cell line	. 42
3.1.2. The effect of oxidative stress on IL-8 expression	. 44
3.1.3. ROS-triggered transepithelial resistance changes	. 45
3.2. Optimizing IPEC-J2 culturing conditions: Polycarbonate vs cc-PE membrane insert	s 46
3.3. Dose and post-treatment time-course dependencies of H ₂ O ₂ -induced cytokine mRN	A
expression	. 47
3.4. H ₂ O ₂ degradation and consumption	. 49

3.5. Lack of lipid peroxidation in IPEC-J2 cells exposed to millimolar peroxide	51
3.6. DAPI-based determination of peroxide-triggered cell death	51
3.7. Specific protein and peptide metabolites of Lactobacillus plantarum 2142	52
3.8. Gentamicin penetration through IPEC-J2 cell monolayer	54
3.9. ROS-induced cell death and cytoprotection in undifferentiated IPEC-J2 cells	57
3.10. Integrity of junctional complexes after ROS treatment	60
3.11. Protective effect of sodium butyrate in vitro	61
3.12. Butyrate effect in swine ileum	63
3.13. Pattern of PKC isoenzymes in IPEC-J2 porcine epithelial cells exposed to oxidative	
stress	64
3.14. Interaction between SCS of probiotics and hydrogen peroxide	66
3.15. Screening for the potential anti-inflammatory effect of selected probiotic SCSs (L.	
casei Shirota, E. faecium, B. amyloliquefaciens and Bifidobacterium animalis subs. lactis	
BB-12 SCSs) by determining relative mRNA gene expression levels of IL-8 and TNF- α .	68
3.16. Dose-response relationship of Lactobacillus plantarum 2142 supernatant	72
3.17. Protection against oxidative stress by application of L. plantarum 2142 SCS	
application	73
3.18. Role of fatty acids in the anti-inflammatory action of L. plantarum 2142 action	75
4. Discussion	78
5. New scientific results	86
6. References	87
7. List of publication	07
7.1. Original publications related to the PhD thesis	07
7.2. Additional publications	07
7.3. Presentations at international conferences related to the PhD thesis	08
7.4. Presentations at national conferences related to the PhD thesis	08
7.5. Presentations at conferences not related to the PhD thesis	09
8. Acknowledgment	10

Abbreviations

4-HNE: 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal AA: acetic acid B. amyloliquefaciens: Bacillus amyloliquefaciens CECT 5940 BB-12: Bifidobacterium animalis subsp. lactis Bb 12 Caco-2 cell line: human colon adenocarcinoma cell line cc-PE insert: collagen-coated polyester insert CDs: conjugated dienes CFU: colony-forming unit CTs: conjugated trienes DAPI: 4',6-diamidino-2 phenylindole DSS: dextran sodium sulfate E. faecium: Enterococcus faecium CECT 4515 FMOC: fluorenylmethyloxycarbonyl chloride FOS: fructo-oligosaccharides GALT: gut-associated lymphoid tissue GOS: galacto-oligosaccharides GPx: glutathione peroxidase HRP: horseradish peroxidase Hsp70: heat shock protein 70 IEC: intestinal epithelial cell IL-8: interleukin-8 IL-6: interleukin-6 L. plantarum 2142: Lactobacillus plantarum 2142 LA: lactic acid MALT: mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue MDA: malondialdehyde MRS: DeMan, Rogosa, Sharpe broth NSAIDs: non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs NRU: neutral red uptake assay o-DA: o-dianisidine OPA: o-phthalaldehyde PBS: phosphate buffered saline PC insert: polycarbonate insert PKC: protein kinase C PUFA: polyunsaturated fatty acids PRR: pattern recognition receptor ROS: reactive oxygen species SB: sodium butyrate SCFAs: short-chain fatty acids SCS: spent culture supernatant TB: trypan blue exclusion assay TCA: trichloroacetic acid TER: transepithelial electrical resistance TJ: tight junction TNF- α : tumor necrosis factor $-\alpha$ TPY: tryptone phytone yeast TSB: tryptone soya broth XOS: xylo-oligosaccharides

Summary

Probiotics have proven beneficial effects in the treatment of several intestinal infections, but the underlying mechanisms of how they can affect responses of porcine enterocytes to oxidative stress has not been fully revealed. It has previously been reported that probiotics can improve intestinal microbial balance, confer protection against potential enteropathogenic bacteria, and prevent or cure intestinal diseases. These effects are mediated via the production of antimicrobial metabolites such as salts of various short-chain carboxylic acids (lactate, acetate, propionate and butyrate), hydrogen peroxide or bacteriocins, and competition with harmful bacteria for nutrients or adhesion sites.

The aim of this study was to investigate the subcellular effects of acute oxidative stress using in vitro systems such as human colon adenocarcinoma cell line Caco-2 and nontransformed porcine intestinal epithelial IPEC-J2 cells. The sensitivities of these cell lines to oxidative stimuli were compared to each other based on transepithelial electrical resistance values and DAPI-indicated cell death. Optimization of the cell culturing conditions to maintain higher polarization rate of the cells was accomplished using different membrane inserts (collagen-coated polyester and polycarbonate type) for 3D models. Oxidative stress was induced by individually tailored peroxide treatment based on previous estimation of the dose dependencies and post-treatment time course of H₂O₂-induced cytokine expression. The extent of cell death was monitored using three different staining methods such as DAPI, neutral red uptake assay and trypan blue exclusion. Investigation of pro-inflammatory cytokine profile (IL-8 and TNF- α) and cytoprotective activity (Hsp 70) based on relative gene expression determination by qRT-PCR method was also performed. In addition, at the level of protein expression quantitative analysis of IL-8 in apical and basolateral compartments was carried out using ELISA. The peroxide-triggered cell response profile was evaluated by measuring TER change as an indicator of cell monolayer integrity and by monitoring formation of LPO byproducts such as early markers, conjugated dienes, conjugated trienes besides malondialdehyde present in later stage of peroxidation processes. To test the hypothesis whether paracellular gate opening occurs in IPEC-J2 cells exposed to 1 h peroxide treatment gentamicin transport study was conducted. In order to determine if millimolar peroxide could trigger redistribution of tight junctional proteins, immunohistochemical staining of claudin-1, claudin-4 and claudin-7 and E-cadherin was performed in IPEC-J2 cells and in small intestinal samples of unsuckled newborn and adult swines. This work involved Western blot analysis of the PKC isoenzyme pattern to reveal which isoenzyme if elevated might be responsible for oxidative stress induced changes at signal transduction level during the recovery period after H_2O_2 administration. In the second part of the study, immunmodulatory effects of spent culture supernatants (SCSs) from five bacterial strains (*Lactobacillus plantarum* 2142, *Lactobacillus casei* Shirota, *Bifidobacterium animalis* subsp. *lactis* BB-12, *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* CECT 5940 *Enterococcus faecium* CECT 4515) on the upregulation of IL-8 and TNF- α level were investigated by qRT-PCR. Dianisidine-based spectrophotometry was used for the quantitative determination of spontaneous decomposition of hydrogen peroxide and for estimation of chemical interaction between SCSs of probiotics and hydrogen peroxide. In addition, our goal was also to identify the active components (short-chain carboxylic acids such as acetic acid, lactic acid, butyric acid or peptide derivatives) among metabolites in SCS that can play a major role in this beneficial effect.

TER values of Caco-2 cells are highly variable compared to those measured with IPEC-J2 cells when both were cultured on membrane inserts, suggesting a lack of homogeneity in case of Caco-2 cells with respect to differentiation rate. Remarkable difference in reactivity towards oxidative stress was seen when comparing these two cell lines: IPEC-J2 cell monolayer integrity can be partially disrupted by a 1 h treatment with 2 mM hydrogen peroxide in contrast to Caco-2P cells, where more than 10 mM H₂O₂ is needed to achieve the same TER-decreasing effect in this treatment period. The higher sensitivity of IPEC-J2 cells to oxidative stimuli makes the 3D model capable of detecting physiological and redox cellular changes when jejunal epithelium is exposed to inflammatory processes of oxidative origin. We developed a H₂O₂ treatment regimen with optimized incubation time and H_2O_2 dose for achieving the peak level of IL-8 and TNF- α cytokine secretion without detectable cell death. This is the first study in which a porcine non-tumorigenic intestinal epithelial cell line was exposed to H_2O_2 alone and in combination with probiotics and changes in TER and relative gene expression levels of proinflammatory cytokines (IL-8 and TNF- α) and Hsp 70 were monitored with concomitant characterization of the anti-inflammatory L. plantarum 2142 supernatant. It was proven that 1 mM H₂O₂ treatment for 1 h led to significant upregulation of the proinflammatory cytokines, but at the same time this treatment did not affect the cellular localization of the investigated tight junctional proteins, claudin-1, claudin-4, claudin-7 and E-cadherin and the rate of lipid peroxidation based on the results of CDs, CTs and MDA measurements. We found that SCS of Lactobacillus plantarum 2142 at the concentration of 13.3% could effectively alleviate inflammatory processes formed as a consequence of excessive oxidative stress via restoration of upregulated IL-8 and TNF- α relative gene expression and via elevation of levels of cytoprotective Hsp70.

Our experiments also showed that the immunmodulatory effect of SCS was not based on its peroxide-decomposing activity due to the assumed scavenging properties, since the peroxide amount did not change in the presence of SCS apart from SCS of *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens*.

The fact that L. plantarum 2142 SCS alone could decrease the production of proinflammatory cytokines underlines the importance of active bacterial metabolites acting as efficient quenchers of oxidative stress-induced acute inflammatory responses. The major component in the spent culture supernatant of selected probiotics is lactic acid (LA). D- and L-lactic acid content was determined by enantiomer-selective lactate dehydrogenase-based kit. L. plantarum 2142, which produced the highest amount of D- and L-lactic acid showed beneficial effect in quenching oxidative stress induced inflammation to the greatest extent. This raised the question whether the lactic acid present in the supernatant is responsible for the anti-inflammatory properties exerted by lactobacilli. We found that none of the secreted lactic acid enantiomers was capable of preventing IECs from injury when cells were exposed to acute oxidative stress. The putative role of another metabolite, acetic acid (AA) in peroxide-triggered acute oxidative stress was also investigated via elucidation of changes in IL-8 and TNF- α relative gene expression. No beneficial effect of acetic acid was detected when cells were treated with 1 mM hydrogen peroxide. Protein analysis with SDS-PAGE and capillary zone electrophoresis revealed the presence of peptides of different molecular weights in the SCSs of Lactobacillus plantarum 2142, which components might play an active role in the suppression of upregulated proinflammatory cytokine levels and contribute to the cytoprotective activity through elevation of Hsp 70 level.

Based on our results we concluded that butyrate exerts its anti-inflammatory effects through improvement of the barrier function of oxidative stress-affected gastrointestinal epithelium, facilitation of enterocyte proliferation in normal intestinal tissue and maintenance of healthy gut microbiota and lactobacilli-enriched acidic milieu *in vivo*. The suppression of pathogenicic *E. coli* 30037 growth could be observed *in vitro* when butyrate was added at 11 mM concentration to the bacterial media, which, on the other hand, did not affect the number of *lactobacilli* under culturing conditions.

Probiotics such as *Lactobacillus casei* Shirota, *Bifidobacterium animalis* subsp. *lactis* BB-12, *Enterococcus faecium* CECT 4515 did not decrease the peroxide-induced changes in IL-8 and TNF- α relative gene expression. In addition, *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* CECT 5940 further potentiated the oxidative stress-induced upregulation of proinflammatory cytokine level.

10.14751/SZIE.2013.073

1. Introduction and literature overview

1.1 Introduction

Intestinal epithelium acts as a strong physical and chemical barrier against invading bacteria, toxins, oxidative stress and various chemical agents. Malfunction of the epithelial defense mechanisms as a result of damaged gut mucosa and altered intestinal microbial homeostasis can easily lead to leaky gut syndrome which can influence the general health condition even of animals on optimal nutritional regimens.

Reactive oxygen species (ROS) can easily damage proteins thereby accelerating the turnover of peptides with concomitant decrease in enzyme activity and at the same time lipid peroxidation can take place putting physiological cellular membrane function at risk. Late phase lipid peroxidation byproducts, such as aldehydes may cause severe DNA damage leading to mutation and alterations in carbohydrate metabolism. Free radicals have been often considered as triggering factors in the development of acute and chronic intestinal inflammation accompanied by cell and tissue injury and epithelial barrier disruption via tight junction (TJ) protein disassembly in apical junctional complexes.

Low-dose dietary antibiotics, previously used as growth promoters had been widely used into livestock production. The advantages of low-dose antibiotics include improvement in average daily weight gain and feed efficiency. However, since 2006 the use of low-dose dietary antibiotics has been banned in the European Union in connection with the growth promotion of livestock to avoid development of antibiotic resistance of some pathogenic bacteria. Due to the strict regulation on application of low-dose antibiotics for growth promotion, monogastric animal feed industry could only compete with production of animal feed supplemented with probiotics against countries outside the EU still using in-feed antimicrobials for preventing animals from diseases such as scour and necrotic enteritis. Probiotics are defined as live microbial food/feed ingredients that have a beneficial effect on the host health and well-being. They are normal inhabitants of the healthy gut microbiota and present in several fermented foods such as cheese and milk. Recently, probiotics represent one of the most promising alternatives to antibiotics to protect animal health and increase the efficiency of nutrient utilization.

Fatty acids are widely used to reduce mucosal damage caused by infection or oxidative stress in swine. Among the most important fatty acids are SCFA, particularly butyrate, produced by intestinal microbiota (mostly probiotic bacteria) can play important role

in the physiology and metabolism of the rumen, the intestine and the ruminal and intestinal mucosa. In addition to serving as a preferred energy source for colonocytes, butyrate has been implicated in protection against colon cancer and ulcerative colitis. Butyrate is produced by intestinal bacteria from prebiotic carbohydrates such as resistant starch, dietary fiber, inulin and fructo-oligosaccharides (FOS) that escape digestion in the small intestine. Augmentation of butyrate production in the intestine would be desirable for the maintenance of colonic health in both humans and animals.

Oxidative stress via causing cell and tissue damage can lead to formation of acute and chronic inflammation. The goal of our experimental work was the development of an *in vitro* system mimicking intestinal epithelium, where oxidative stimuli can be introduced by peroxide treatment and the pathophysilogical effect of acute oxidative stress can be monitored continuously. The prerequisite for finding the optimal dose and treatment time of peroxide administration was the maintenance of cell viability whereas the changes in relative gene expression level of pro-inflammatory cytokines could indicate the acute phase of inflammatory processes. In addition, the aim of this study was to assess the influence of spent culture supernatant (SCS) of potential probiotics (*Lactobacillus plantarum* 2142, *Lactobacillus casei* Shirota, *Bifidobacterium animalis* subsp. *lactis* BB-12, *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* CECT 5940 *Enterococcus faecium* CECT 4515) on the response of enterocytes to oxidative stress, and the ability of SCS to protect from oxidative injury (Fig. 1) and to find out which components of the SCS are responsible for this beneficial effect.

To determine the impact of probiotics on acute oxidative stress-induced inflammation, experiments were performed employing IPEC-J2 intestinal epithelial cell line (cultured on collagencoated polyester membrane inserts), cell line of non-transformed enterocytes isolated from the jejunum of a neonatal piglet. In veterinary studies IPEC-J2 cells have been used to investigate the interactions of various enteric pathogens [Brosnahan et al 2012, Skjolaas et al 2006, Brown et al 2007] including *Salmonella enterica* and pathogenic *Escherichia coli*. Enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* (ETEC) infections result in large economic losses in the swine industry worldwide proving usefulness of non-transformed porcine intestinal cell lines for studying ETEC pathogenesis [Koh et al 2008]. IPEC-J2 cell line also seems to be a reliable model for *in vitro* assessment of antibiotics' intestinal absorption in animals exposed to *Fusarium* mycotoxins deoxynivalenol and T-2 toxin [Goossens et al 2012].

We used hydrogen peroxide solution to provoke oxidative stress. and we determined via qRT- PCR method the relative gene expression of two inflammatory cytokines (IL-8 and TNF- α)

and that of cytoprotective 70 kDa heat shock protein (Hsp70) affected by SCS or short-chain carboxylic acids.



Fig. 1 Pathway analysis of excessive oxidative stress-modified cytokine profile and potential strategies to prevent IPEC-J2 cells from oxidative injury by candidate compounds. Spent culture supernatants of different probiotics were applied to trace their potential attenuating effect on upregulation of proinflammatory cytokines and their stimulatory effect on cytoprotective activity. IECs: intestinal epithelial cells SCS: spent culture supernatant

1.2. Intestinal microbiota as gatekeeper of healthy gut

The gut-associated microbes colonize superficial body sites such as skin, the airways and gastrointestinal tract. The intestine seems to be an important target in the prevention of allergic conditions such as asthma, eczema, rhinitis and food allergies driven by disregulated immune responses toward antigens. The role of microbe-host interactions in allergic diseases has been extensively studied: Many different bacterial strains and their mixture, synbiotics (combination of prebiotics and probiotics) were used as part of targeted therapy in clinical trials focused on allergic sensitization without conclusive results [Kalliomaki et al 2003, Dotterud et al 2010, Gruber et al 2007]. Thus, more studies are needed to pre-select bacterial strains with a high protective potential and to unravel the underlying mechanisms of altered microbe-host interaction in allergy development [Hörmannsperger et al 2012].

Genetic predisposition and environmental factors (**Fig. 2**) can act as key regulators in promoting the development of autoimmune diseases such as multiple sclerosis. Activation of B cells takes place in the germinal centres of the lymph nodes. The activated cells produce

antibodies against the myelin layer in the brain thus contributing to the occurence of inflammatory responses. It has not been revealed which bacteria are involved in the formation of multiple sclerosis. Analysis of the microbial genome can point out the differences between intestinal microbiota of healthy individuals and multiple sclerosis patients [Berer 2011].



Fig. 2 Coordinated interplay between external and internal factors behind inflammation PRR: pattern recognition receptor, ROS: reactive oxygen species, Hsp: heat shock protein, NSAID: non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs

The colocalization of host and microbes involves a variety of molecular mechanisms, which contribute to dynamic and peaceful interaction between commensal bacterial species and the intestinal epitelium in living organisms. However, this delicate balance can be easily tipped by deterioration in intestinal microbiota due to the changes in bacterial species abundance and diversity. It has not been fully understood yet, whether the altered commensal bacterial profile is the cause or consequence of development of immune-mediated chronic gastrointestinal diseases such as idiopathic pathologies ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. In the treatment of inflammatory bowel diseases the main task is to restore the modified intestinal homeostasis via reestablishment of host-microbial relationship [Haller et al 2012].

Dendritic cells (DCs) have a pivotal role in the dialogue between host immune system and exogeneous stimuli and activation of T cell-mediated immune responses. In inflammatory bowel syndrome DCs are activated, expression of microbial recognition receptors is elevated with upregulated cytokine production (IL-6 and IL-12) makes them putative candidates for initiation of inflammatory responses in Crohn's disease [Hart et al 2005]. Probiotics can also facilitate maturation of DCs and they are potential activators of T cells [Foligne et al 2007, Hart et al 2004].

There is emerging evidence that the application of probiotics can represent a novel science-based approach in the prevention of metabolic syndrome characterized as predisposing condition leading to cardiovascular disorder or diabetes mellitus with insulin resistance [Cencic et al 2012]. By the aid of genetically modified *Lactococcus lactis*, a common and food-grade commensal non-pathogenicic bacterium autoimmune diabetes type 1 characterized by breach in tolerance toward pancreatic insulin-producing β cells could be reversed. This novel approach appeared to work as effective treatment strategy for autoimmune diabetes by tolerance restoration using mucosal delivery of lactococci designed to secrete proinsulin autoantigen along with the immunmodulatory cytokine, IL-10 in mice [Takiishi 2012].

1.3. Mucosal immune response

The pig has a digestive system which is classified as monogastric or nonruminant. The small intestine with three anatomical segments, the duodenum, the jejunum and the ileum. It is the largest component of the digestive tract and the major site of digestion and absorption. The epithelium of the small intestine consists of six different cell types, namely enterocytes, goblet cells, Paneth cells, enteroendocrine cells, M cells and stem cells.

Mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue (MALT) includes gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT), bronchial/tracheal-associated lymphoid tissue (BALT), nose-associated lymphoid tissue (NALT), and vulvovaginal-associated lymphoid tissue (VALT). Additional mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue (MALT) exists within the accessory organs of the digestive tract. The gastrointestinal immune system is comprised of the lymphoid tissues collectively referred to as the gut-associated lymphoid tissue or GALT. The number of lymphocytes in the GALT is roughly equal to those in the spleen. Peyer's patches are lymphoid follicles similar in many ways to lymph nodes, located in the mucosa and [Featherstone 1997, Hamzaoui and Pringault 1998] extending into the submucosa of the small intestine, especially the ileum. In adults, B lymphocytes predominate in Peyer's patches. Smaller lymphoid nodules can be found throughout the intestinal tract. Lymphocytes can also be found in the basolateral spaces between luminal epithelial cells in the epithelium. The other part of gastrointestinal immune system is represented by the microfold (M) cells. M cells exhibiting microfolds on their luminal surface are responsible for absorption, transport, processing, and presentation of

10.14751/SZIE.2013.073

antigens to subepithelial lymphoid cells. Major accumulations of lymphoid tissue are found in the lamina propria of the intestine. M cells in the intestinal epithelium overlying Peyer patches allow transport of antigens to the lymphoid tissue beneath it. The complex interplay among antigens, cells, and cytokines results in very efficient immune responses.

Subepithelial cells include CD4⁺ type 1 T-helper cells (THCs) and IgD/IgM⁺ B lymphocytes, the latter being antigen-presenting cells (APCs) and function as memory cells interacting with type 1 THCs. Together, this group of cells constitutes a "pocket" of M cells. Antigen-receiving DCs and macrophages interact with T cells in the GALT, thereby promoting indirectly the increase in mucosal IgA produced by activated B-cells. Bacterial invasion and adherence can be quenched via trafficking of IgA through epithelial cells into the lumen. Stimulation of B lymphocytes leads to the production of IgA and IgM within the Peyer patches [Beagley and Elson 1992, Dubois et al 1999, Greer et al 1999]. In addition, migration and maturation of cytotoxic T cells in the lamina propria serves as another vital tool for suppression of microbial assault [Nagler 2001].

1.4. Oxidative stress

Redox reactions and formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and reactive nitrogen species (RNS) play an important signalling role in cell metabolism under normal physiological conditions. The reactivity of oxygen-containing free radicals such as hydroxyl radical, superoxide anion, lipidperoxyl radical and nitric oxide can be attributed to the presence of one or more unpaired valence shell electrons. The main source of ROS generation is the mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation. In mitochondrium superoxide anions are formed as a result of respiratory electron transport chain operation giving rise to superoxide anions, which are quickly metabolized to hydrogen peroxide [Murphy 2009].

Unsaturated fatty acids, especially polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA), are very sensitive to ROS-mediated injury, that is why oxidative stress can lead to lipid peroxidation in biological membranes. Unstable radicals are formed as free radicals derived from unsaturated fatty acids (e.g. arachidonic acid, docosahexaenoic acid) of membrane phospholipids. As initiation of the lipid peroxidation cascade, generation of conjugated dienes (CDs) can be detected, while MDA will be produced only in terminal steps. After isomerization and molecular rearrangement via their double bonds these instable radicals through the transient stage of a conjugated dien structure become lipid hydroperoxides (**Fig. 3**). Meta-stable end-

product of lipid peroxidation, malondialdehyde (MDA) can be used as marker for tracing lipid peroxidation [Placer et al 1966, Matkovics et al 1988].



Fig. 3 Outline mechanism of lipid peroxidation under oxidative stress. Investigation of lipid peroxidation can be performed via thiobarbituric-acid (TBA)-based analysis through MDA formation using trichloroacetic acid (TCA) for protein precipitation.

The consequence of lipid peroxidation is the irreversible damaging effect on membrane structure leading to significant loss in barrier integrity and leakage of substances due to increased permeability [Valko et al 2007, Marnett et al 1999].



Fig. 4 Cellular sources and damaging effects of of reactive oxygen species.

ROS are formed intracellularly under physiological conditions, however in excessive amounts ROS propagate pathological changes such as protein oxidation and DNA damage (**Fig. 4**). The characteristic reaction of ROS is oxidation of sulfhydryl groups in cysteine residues resulting in protein dimerisation by intermolecular disulphide linkage [Finkel and Holbrok 2000]. Next to other ROS producing enzymes (xanthine oxidase, aldehyde oxidase, dihydroorotate dehydrogenase, cyclooxygenase (COX), lipoxygenase (LOX), cytochrome P450, NADPH-oxidase (NOX) is considered as major contributor to superoxide anion generation. Reduction of ROS is part of physiologically operating scavenging mechanisms maintained by an antioxidant defence system. Superoxide anion radicals are scavenged by superoxide dismutase (SOD) converting the substrate to hydrogen peroxide, which then further transformed into water and oxygen by catalase [Chance et al 1979]. The another antioxidant enzyme is glutathione peroxidase, which can govern reduction by the consumption of reduced GSH constantly recovered by glutathione reductase with the aid of H-donor, NADPH [Mannervick 1987].

The activity of this NOX was discovered in phagocytes in killing pathogenic microorganisms by the aid of superoxide anions in extracellular space. In non-phagocyte type cells several isoforms of NOX were observed and it was confirmed that superoxide anion in different cellular compartments [Hancock et al 2001] could play important role in cell signalling. Furthermore, it has been established, that different cell types react to extrinsic and intrinsic stimuli such as certain growth factors, cytokines and environmental factors generating low levels of ROS. ROS which at such a low dose act as second messenger related to cell proliferation, apoptosis and redox-sensitive signal transduction pathways of chronic inflammatory and associated degenerative processes. Prolonged oxidative stress and/ or excessive amounts of ROS tip the delicately controlled redox balance and it can induce programmed cell death, apoptosis, or in extreme cases in concentration-dependent manner necrosis. ROS can modulate protein tyrosine phosphatases such as mitogen activated tyrosine kinase (MAPK) thereby regulating transcription factors (c-myc, p38) responsible for apoptosis or cell differentiation. The inflammation–triggering effect of ROS can be attributed to activation of certain transciption factors (AP-1, NF $\alpha\beta$, HIF-1) [Waldeck et al 2009].

Two types of cell death are known: Necrosis is usually a passive process caused usually by pathological conditions accompanied by rapid and irregular desintegration of the cell and consequently uncontrolled leakage of the cell components causing inflammation [Majno and Jorris 1995]. In contrast, apoptosis takes place without cell swelling and

desintegration, and the apoptotic bodies surrounded by membrane are ingested by phagocytes. [Hu et al 1999].

The differentiated and undifferentiated cells may respond to the same dose and treatment time of peroxide with differential sensitivity to ROS. Different cell lines such as SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells, HL-60 human promyelocytic leukemia cells and mouse 3T3-L1 cells exhibit markedly different resistance to cellular stressors suggesting that profound differences may exist in mitochondrial metabolism or ROS-scavenging enzyme-driven antioxidant defenses [Covacci et al 2001, Kojima et al 2010, Schneider et al 2011].

1.5. Transepithelial electric resistance of intestinal epithelial cells

Currently, most *in vitro* intestinal models are cultured as one-dimensional monolayers on plastic surfaces. However, culturing epithelial cells on polycarbonate or polyester membrane inserts leads to spontaneous cell differentiation and polarization enabling basolateral feeding of epithelia similar to the *in vivo* setting through the polarised epithelial monolayer. The advantage of 3D polymer membrane insert-based pig intestinal cell model is its similarity with *in vivo* conditions and its applicability and accessability for bioavailability and transport studies [Cencic et al 2010]. Single cell cultures are good models to study phenomena of the epithelial cell type such as bacterial cell adhesion, ion transport or response to extrenal stimuli exerted by ROS.

Porcine intesinal epithelial cell line, IPEC-J2 forms a single cell monolayer consisting of cuboidal cells interspersed with flat cells without goblet cells. It was confirmed based on electron microscopic images that apical microvilli are grown with different lengths and widths and due to the function of apical junctional complexes IPEC-J2 cells become polarized. Immunostaining revealed TJ proteins such as claudin-3 and claudin-4 co-localized with occludin in the apicolateral membrane of all cells. The integrity of monolayer can be followed measuring transepithelial electrical resistance between apical and basolateral compartment of the IPEC-J2 cells. Cell membranes and superimposed thin, extracellular glycocalix layer (mucopolysaccharide) can also be observed [Schierack et al 2006]. In IPEC-J2 cells expression of mRNAs encoding the cytokines IL-1 α , IL-6, IL-7, IL-8, IL-18, TNF- α and GM-CSF, but not TGF- β or MCP-1 was detected.

The major advantage of IPEC-J2 cells compared to the most widely used colon carcinoma cell lines Caco-2 and HT-29, is that their glycosylation pattern, proliferation rate

10.14751/SZIE.2013.073

and colonisation ability characterize better the in vivo conditions in the gut ecosystem. The high TER value of IPEC-J2 monolayers grown on Transwell collagen-coated PTFE filters (~2000 Ohm*cm²) and on Transwell polyester filters coated with rat tail collagen (~6000 Ohm*cm²) demonstrates the functional integrity of the continuous cell association, acting as a single-layer tight physical barrier. Decrease in TER may reflect an increase in movement of solutes and ions across the intestinal epithelium. It was reported that TER of filter-grown Caco-2 cell mono-layers was reduced by 5%, 10%, 15% and 33% in concentration-dependent manner 1 h after application of 0.5 mM, 1 mM, 5 mM and 10 mM H₂O₂. The absence of H₂O₂-induced lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) release indicated that the decrease in TER by the addition of H₂O₂ to the apical compartment was not the cause of cell lysis [Rao et 1997]. Consistent with these findings, hydrogen peroxide also increased the permeability with a similar pattern in airway epithelial cells [Chapman et al 2002] and in bovine brain microvascular endothelial cells [Lee at al 2004]. Furthermore, it was reported that in Madin-Darby canine kidney (MDCK) type II epithelial cell lines exposed to 5 mM H₂O₂ transepithelial electrical resistance (TER) was reduced to 23% of control, but TER returned to baseline within 6 h [Meyer et al 2001].

1.6. The role of junctional complexes in intestinal epithelium

Altered pattern of TJ and adherent junction proteins was described in normal tissues exposed to oxidative stress and also in inflammatory mechanisms and proliferative disorders. These proteins can act not only as static physical barrier, but they have also unique function in establishment of a dynamic interplay with the surroundings. The importance of TJ proteins lies in propagation of cell polarization and paracellular transport in addition to crosstalk with the microenvironment. The basis of enterocyte barrier function is epithelial cell-cell adhesion: The components of intercellular junctional complexes are TJs, adherens junctions (AJ, zonula adherens), gap junctions and desmosomes [**Fig. 5**]. Cell cytoskeleton-extracellular matrix connection can be constituted via transmembrane cell adhesion proteins, integrins. In addition to its basic function for enabling weak attachment of the cells to their surroundings these molecules can activate intracellular signalling pathways. Two main types of transmembrane proteins are found in TJ, occludin and claudins, which connect adjacent enterocytes. TJ also contains intercellular zonula occludens (ZO), which links the transmembrane junctional proteins to the actomyosin cytoskeleton and cytoplasmic regulatory proteins in addition to its role of binding TJ to AJ [Ohland et al 2010].

In epithelial TJs, claudins are considered as key integral protein regulators responsible for maintenance of electrical resistance, paracellular ionic selectivity and transport mechanisms in epithelial and endothelial structures. There are currently at least 24 known members of the claudin family, which are expressed in a tissue specific pattern [Gonzalez-Marriscal 2003, Oliveira and Morgado-Diaz 2007]. Claudin-1 is present in tighter segments, high resistance epithelia such as distal and collecting duct of the nephron [Reves et al 2002]. In MDCK epithelial cells, overexpression of claudin-1 was associated with a significantly higher TER [Inai et al 1999, McCarthy 2000]. There is also emerging evidence indicating that claudin-4 and claudin-7 are also involved in the barrier function of epithelial cells [Hou et al 2006]. Claudin-4 expression reduced paracellular electrical conductance through a selective decrease in sodium permeability without a significant effect on chloride permeability and flux for a non-charged solute [Van Itallie 2001]. Claudin-3 degradation associated with oxidative stress-induced changes in epithelial permeability was revealed using the human gastric carcinoma cell line MKN28. Furthermore, rebamipide, a radical scavenger, prevented epithelial barrier dysfunction by attenuating the H₂O₂-induced decrease in claudin-3 [Hashimoto et al 2008].



Fig. 5 Junctional complex assembly structuring enterocytes into cell monolayer

Transcellular permeation of gentamicin is practically not possible in view of its relatively high molecular weight, and highly polar and hydrophilic nature [Rama Prasad et al 2003). Paracellular permeation across TJs, however, might occur [Madara et al 1989] and peroxide can facilitate this process by modulating protein assembly in TJs. Pro-inflammatory factors such as enteroinvasive *Escherichia coli*, oxidative stress induced by xanthine oxidase and xanthine or H_2O_2 and pro-inflammatory cytokine TNF- α have been shown to cause rearrangement and decreased expression of TJ and AJ proteins in Caco-2 and MKN28 cells

[Seth et al 2008, Miyauchi et al 2009, Qin et al 2009]. This was also found in dextran sodium sulfate-induced colitis in mice [Menigen 2009]. Structurally, gentamicin is a 4,6-disubstituted aminocyclitol composed of the core aminocyclitol moiety, 2-deoxystreptamine (2-DOS), to which the amino sugars, purpurosamine and garosamine are bound at positions C-4 and C-6, respectively (**Fig. 6**).



Fig. 6 Chemical structure of gentamicin complex: C₁, C_{1a}, C₂ and C_{2a}. The side chains are the followings: gentamicin-C₁: R₁ -CH₃, R₂ –H, R₃-CH₃, gentamicin-C_{1A}: R₁, R₂, R₃ –H, gentamicin-C₂: R₁, R₂ -H, R₃-CH₃, gentamicin-C_{2A}: R₁, R₃: -H, R₂ –CH₃

In its therapeutic form, gentamicin comprises a complex of gentamicin C_1 , C_{1a} , and C_2 , which differ only in the degree of methylation of the C-6' position of the sugar attached at C-4 of 2-DOS [Testa and Tilley 1976]. Other component of gentamicin is C_{2a} , which is a 6'-C epimer of C_2 [Seidl and Nerad 1988]. Several papers on high-performance liquid chromatographic analysis [Isoherranen et al 2000, Soltes 1999, Lacy et al 1988, Stead and Richards B 1996, Posyniak et al 2001, Al-Amoud et al 2002] with fluorometric detection have been published for quantitative determination of components of the gentamicin complex which are closely related compounds C_1 , C_{1a} , C_2 and C_{2a} . For derivatization, o-phthalaldehyde (OPA) and fluorenylmethyloxycarbonyl chloride (FMOC) are frequently used to detect gentamicin in complex biological matrices.

1.7. Characterization of intestinal microbiota

Protection against pathogenic invasion, immunmodulation, nutrient absorption and processing, metabolic activity belong to versatile physiological functions of intestinal

microbiota. Homeostasis of gut ecosystem is affected by several extrinsic and intrinsic factors such as genetic susceptibility of the host, microbial population, host immune reactions and environmental factors. Humans as well as animals are in contact with a vast multitude of bacteria at epithelial surfaces of the body. The intestinal tract harbors 10^{13} - 10^{14} microorganisms of more than 500 different species of bacteria. There is a progressive increase in the number of bacteria along the small intestine, from approximately 10^2 - 10^4 in the jejunum mainly *streptococci* and *lactobacilli* to 10^7 colony-forming units (CFU) per gram of luminal content such as *streptococci, actinomycinae, corynebacteriae, clostridium* at the distal ileum. Anaerobes are predominant in the colon, and bacterial counts reach around 10^{12} CFU per gram of luminal content [Guarner 2005].

There are two types of bacterial populations in the gastrointestinal tract: Native bacteria are primarily acquired at birth and during the first year, and they are permanent gut residents (including commensal bacteria). On the other hand, transient microflora is supplied from external environment and diet. Bacterial colonization at early stage also depends on genetic traits. The sterile fetal gut gets inhabited by enterobacteria species such as *E. coli* and *Bifidobacterium* after birth [Kaser 2010]. The microbial colonization of the GI tract of a infant is influenced by milk-feeding and weaning. After weaning more stable microbiota starts to develop. Along the gastrointestinal tract pH value varies from stomach (pH=1.5-5), through the small intestine (duodenum pH=5-7, jejunum pH=7-9, ileum pH=7-8) to the colon (pH=5-7). Anatomically the large intestine consists of the cecum, ascending colon, transverse colon and descending colon, sigmoid colon and rectum. The main target site of bacterial metabolic activity and carbohydrate fermentation is the ascending colon, where the pH value is generally lower (pH=5-6) compared to that of distal colon due to the carbohydrate fermentation and simultaneous production of SCFAs [Guarner and Malagelada 2003, Vigsnaes 2011].

1.8. Pre- and probiotics, synbiotics

Probiotics are live microorganisms that confer a health benefit to the host when administered in adequate amounts (World Health Organization/ Food and Agriculture Organization 2001). Probiotics are supposed to meet five main criteria: In addition to their beneficial effect on host ecosystem, they are without toxic effects and pathogenicity, they should be present in viable form in large quantity and they should preserve capability of survival, reproduction, intestinal metabolic activity and possess prolonged shelf-life. They are recommended for the recolonization and are supposed to have positive influence by modification and support of physiological metabolism of the large intestine. Bifidobacteria and lactic acid bacteria (LAB) are the common microorganisms used as probiotics. However, some yeasts and bacilli can be found in some probiotic products (**Table 1**).

Probiotics have already proven their therapeutic values in the prevention and treatment of several intestinal infections, but the mechanisms by which they modulate the immune system is poorly understood. In addition, the therapeutic and prophylactic effects of probiotics on various diseases depend on the strains, administration routes, doses and the progression rate of the diseases. Host physiology, performance and farm productivity are largely influenced by changes in three components of gastrointestinal tract microbial ecosystem such as microbial community, crosstalk between host and microbiota and the nutrient source, the diet. Dietary inclusions of functional feed ingredients (probiotics, prebiotics or synbiotics) can be a valuable nutritional strategy in animal production, growth promotion and performance enhancement [Berg et al 1996].

Probiotics	Genus	Fermentation type	Metabolites in broth	Reference
Lactobacillus plantarum 2142	Lactobacillus	heterofermentative	lactic acid, acetic acid, succinic acid butyric acid valeric acid	Zalan et al, Eur Food Res Technol 2010
<i>Lactobacillis casei</i> Shirota	Lactobacillus	homofermentative	lactic acid butyric acid	Zalan et al, Eur Food Res Technol 2010
Bifidobacterium animalis subsp. lactis B B -12	Bifidobacterium	heterofermentative	acetic acid, lactic acid, formic acid	van der Meulen et al, Appl Environ Microbiol 2004
Bacillus amyloliquefaciens	Bacillus		BLIS, amylolysin, subtilisin	Abriouel et al, FEMS Microbiol Rev 2011
Enterococcus faecium	Enterococcus	homofermentative	lactic acid	Bulut et al, J Dairy Res 2005

Table 1 Summary of characteristic features of some probiotics

BLIS: bacteriocin-like inhibitory substances

Prebiotics are non-digestible food/feed constituents, which can promote benefit to host through selectively promoting the growth or/and activity of commensal bacteria. They are supposed to improve health via the nutritional manipulation of the intestinal microbiota ecosystem. They are defined as selectively fermented ingredients which cause specific changes in composition and/or activity in the gastrointestinal microbiota that confers benefits upon host well-being and health [Robertfroid 2007]. By avoiding digestion due to their resistance to degradation by gastric acid and the digestive enzymes they are reaching the proximal and to some extent the distal colon without decomposition, where they can be selectively metabolized by colonic bacteria [Fooks and Gibson 2002, Langlands 2004, Rastall 2002]. The majority of prebiotic candidates are poly- and oligosaccharides, which are either extracted from plant tissue or synthetized enzymatically. Plant-derived polysaccharides such as inulins possess different molecular weight profiles depending on degree of polymerization from 3 to 70 [Sirisansaneeyakul 2007]. Prebiotic non-digestible oligosaccharides usually contain 3-10 sugar moiteties. All recognized prebiotics contain saccharide units, but only carbohydrates with FOS, inulin, lactulose and galacto-oligosaccharides (GOS) are marketed in EU as food or feed additives.

Inulin and FOS can not be digested by the enzymes of the mammalian small intestine. It was found that inulin can stimulate the generation of butyrate and it can propagate the growth of lactid acid bacteria in the colon of healthy individuals [Videla 2001, Schneeman 1999]. The efficacy of germinated barley foodstuff (GBF) dietary fiber fraction in the treatment of rat DSS colitis was proven by monitoring decrease in serum IL-8 level and stimulation of butyrate dependent anti-inflammatory mechanisms by induction of luminal butyrate-production [Andoh 1999]. As a potential prebiotic, xylo-oligosaccharides (XOS) were capable of increasing the amount of bifidobacteria throughout all segments of the intestine, especially in ileum, as was shown in a mouse model. Via modulation of SCFA production and attachment of G protein-coupled receptor 43, (GPR43) [Maslowski 2009] to its substrate on neutrophils, XOS can downregulate the level of pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-1 β . The beneficial effect of XOS on reduction of systemic and mucosal inflammation appears to be due to elevated number of intestinal bifidobacteria and increased SCFA production [Metzdorff 2012].

Synbiotic is a mixture of pre- and probiotics. Anti-inflammatory and immunmodulatory effect of synbiotics, especially multistrain/multifiber type is manifested in facilitation of secretory IgA production and elevated IL-10 in cecum. A pioneering research in which the differences in proteomes of *Bifidobacterium animalis* subsp. *lactis* BB-12 are

compared when probiotics are cultured and fed on glucose or XOS containing matrices. It was revealed that proteins secreted from *Bifidobacterium animalis* subsp. *lactis* BB-12 grown on XOS may have role in the colonization of the GI tract, adhesion to host tissues or modulation of the host immune system [Gilad et al 2010, Gilad et al 2011].

The symbiotic microbes have profound influence on physiology, immunology and nutrition of animals and humans. Loss of dynamic equilibrium between microbes and host could be a serious risk factor in inflammatory bowel disorder, metabolic syndrome, autoimmune diseases and colonic carcinogenesis. Maintenance of gut microbial homeostasis via symbiotic microbes involves a direct protective effect on host or modulation on intestinal microbiota in a beneficial way. The gastrointestinal tract gets colonized after birth by symbiotic microbes from the mother and from the environment such as nutrient sources, until a stable, diverse and complex ecosystem is formed. The microbial community and its activities exert remarkable effects on the health and performance of farm animals.

Proposed mode of action of probiotic microorganisms (**Fig. 7**) against pathogenics in gut lumen is dependent on close interaction by aggregation (auto-aggregation and co-aggregation), adhesion to epithelial cells and extracellular matrix and physical barrier effect of probiotic strains in the form of pathogenic exclusion. [Quigley 2010, Zareie 2006, Mattar et al 2001]. To avoid the penetration of pathogenics through the intestinal wall the probiotics are capable of reinforcement of TJ assembly between enterocytes.



Fig. 7 Multifaceted mode of probiotic actions: Probiotics can coaggregate with pathogens to inhibit their adhesion. Biofilm formation via autoaggregation lowers the risk of pathogen colonization on epithelial surface. Probiotics can also reinforce mucosal epithelium barrier against enterotoxic pathogen invasion.

Some bacterial strains stimulate the synthesis of zonula occludens-1 (ZO-1) and occludin in enterocytes via TLR-2 signalling [Karczewski 2010], other probiotics inhibit the the opening of TJs by blockage of apical cytoskeleton constriction [Ait Belgnaoui et al 2006]. Therapeutic importance of probiotics in human and veterinary medicine lies in the treatment of pathogen-induced inflammation and in elimination of side effects caused by prolonged per os administration of antibiotics. The physiological equilibrium in gut microbiota can be maintained by probiotics if they are taken up in appropriate amount with their ability to occupy available sites [Kyriakis 1999].

Intestinal immune system is also provoked by probiotics via components of GALT such as Peyer patches, lymphocytes of lamina propria by inducing IgA secretion [Shanahan 2002, Reid et al 2003, Isolauri et al 2001]. Biologically active molecules such as bacteriocins possessing antimicrobial properties are produced by probiotics [Corr et al 2007]. Other products affect inflammatory responses in surrounding cells: they inhibit the overproduction of proinflammatory cytokines while the anti-inflammatory cytokine level remains the same [Gareau et al 2010, McCarthy et al 2003].

1.9. Gut ecosystem: The importance of probiotics in animal health

As the use of low-dose dietary antibiotics for growth promotion in livestock has been banned in EU due to the widespread occurence of resistance against pathogens. Nowadays it is a growing interest to replace antibiotics by probiotics. The common feature of these live microbial food/feed ingredients, the probiotics is that they exert beneficial effects on host health and well-being. Probiotics have already proven their therapeutic values in the prevention and treatment of several intestinal infections, but the mechanisms by which they modulate the immune system is poorly understood. In addition, the therapeutic and prophylactic effects of probiotics on various diseases depend on the strains, administration routes, doses and the stage of the disease. Host physiology, performance and farm productivity are largely influenced by changes in three components of gastrointestinal tract microbial ecosystem, namely (i) microbial community (ii) crosstalk between host and microbiota and (iii) the nutrient source, the diet. Dietary inclusions of functional feed ingredients (probiotics, prebiotics or synbiotics) can be a valuable nutritional strategy in animal production, growth promotion and performance enhancement [Berg et al 1996].

1.10. Role of cytokines and heat shock proteins in inflammation

Cytokines are small regulatory proteins mainly secreted by immune cells playing active part in intercellular communication. Due to their immunmodulatory mode of action they influence the activity of the native and the acquired immun system and they coordinate the inflammatory response [Vilcek 2004]. Cytokines include interleukins, interferons, tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) and β and non-immunological cytokines such as erythropoietin. A general characteristics of cytokines is redundancy (different cytokines with similar function) and pleiotropy (certain probiotics with different properties) [Ozaki et al 2002]. Cytokines bind to specific membrane-based receptors and they induce an intracellular signalling cascade impacting the gene expression profile. They have regulatory effect on their own receptor distribution (upregulation or through negative feedback downregulation). The role of cytokines in inflammatory processes has been intensively studied area. Certain cytokines have been categorized as proinflammatory ones due to their inflammation-inducing properties such as IL-1, IL-6, IL-8 and TNF-α in contrast to the anti-inflammatory cytokines, IL-4, IL-10, IL-11, IL-13 [Dinarello 2000]. However, in accordance with the pleoiotrop nature of cytokines IL-4, IL-10 and IL-13 can activate B-lymphocytes and at the same time they can suppress the genes responsible for the production of IL-1, TNF- α in the cells. Oxidative stress can lead to the formation of inflammatory cytokines [David et al 2007]. Intestinal epithelial cells exposed to acute oxidative stress can secrete IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-8 and TNF α [Son et al 2005].

Heat shock proteins (Hsp) are responsible for protecting cell proteins from malfunction and denaturation evoked by harmful stimuli such as heat treatment and chemical intervention. Hsp gene expression can dramatically increase within a short period of time if for instance the cells are exposed to elevated temperature or oxidative stress [Santoro et al 2000, Borges et al 2005, Musch et al 1996]. Hsps are supposed to downregulate gene expression of inflammatory cytokines and to block NF- $\kappa\beta$ or MAPK-triggered inflammation, but the exact modes of action remain to be elucidated [Petrof et al 2004]. There is some evidence that administration of *Lactobacillus* spp. supernatant can induce the synthesis of Hsp 70 in both crypt- and villus-like Caco-2 cells suggesting one putative mechanism behind the beneficial properties of non-starter lactobacilli on host defence against infection and inflammation [Malago et al 2010, Nemeth et al 2006] (**Fig. 8**).



Heat shock, infection, inflammation

Fig. 8 Probiotics may confer anti-inflammatory and cytoprotective action via inhibition of external stimuli (heat shock, infection and oxidative stress)-induced NF- $\kappa\beta$ alteration and increase of Hsp production as novel mechanisms of microbial-epithelial interaction.

The most frequently used probiotics are Gram-positive, facultative or obligate anaerobic bacterial species, which belong to the *Lactobacillus* and *Bifidobacterium* genus. More probiotics can be found among *Bacillus, Streptococcus, Enterococcus, Pediococcus, Lactococcus* genus and among yeasts [Gaggia et al 2010]. Application of most probiotic strains is considered to be safe. However, certain strains of *Enterococcus* seem to be capable of transmitting antibiotical resistance to other bacteria. In addition, probiotic candidate, *Bacillus* species should also be administered under caution due to the production of enterotoxins [Anadon et al 2006]. Nonstarter, facultative, heterofermentative lactobacillus strain, *Lactobacillus plantarum* 2142 secretes lactic acid, tartaric acid, acetic acid in higher amount [Zalan et al 2010], and it can inhibit the growth of several bacterial strains such as *Bacillus cereus, Listeria monocytogenes* and *Salmonella enteritidis* 857.

1.11. Fermentation and metabolic byproducts

Bacterial fermentation products include SCFAs primarily acetate, propionate and butyrate in addition of the presence of intermediate compounds such as lactate, pyruvate, ethanol and succinate. SCFAs are produced by bacterial cells from monosaccharides degraded by hydrolysis from poly- and oligosaccharides. Production of pyruvate and acetyl-CoA is important milestone in the formation of fermenative metabolic molecules such as acetate or butyrate. Glucose can be fermented by *lactobacilli* through two major pathways via glycolysis (Embden-Meyerhof pathway) in homofermentative manner or via 6phosphogluconate/phosphoketolase (6-PG/PK) pathway used by heterofermentative LAB. Lactic acid is the main metabolites of both reactions, but the stoichiometric ratio of lactate produced per glucose is 2 in glycolysis in contrast to 6-PG/PK pathway, where only 1 mole lactate is produced from 1 mole glucose. The appearance of acetate and lower ATP yield can also be observed in the latter pathway [Axelsson 1998, Zalan et al 2010].

The spectrum of produced metabolic byproducts depends on the consumed carbohydrate type. Acetate is the main metabolite of arabinan and pectin hydrolysis [Al-Tamimi et al 2006]. Acetate and propionate are produced in excess, when arabinogalactan is fermented [Englyst et al 1987] and butyrate is formed in high amount as a result of fructan digestion [Karpinnen et al 2000]. SCFAs such as acetate, proprionate and butyrate are absorbed and metabolized by IECs, liver and muscles exert their effect on inhibition of TNF- α -mediated activation of NF- $\kappa\beta$ signalling in human adenocarcinoma cell lines and induce anti-inflammatory activity in an *in vitro* model of murine experimental colitis [Tedelind et al 2007]. Histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitor n-butyrate is one of the SCFAs produced in the large intestine as a consequence of anaerobic microbial degradation of dietary fibers, undigested starch and proteins [Cummings 1981, Bugaut and Bentejac 1993, McIntyre 1993, Mcintosh 1996, Whiteley 1996]. Na-n-butyrate containing feed additives in different species was reported to regulate restoration of healthy intestinal microbiota [Galfi and Bokori 1990, Manzanilla et al 2006, Fernandez-Rubio 2008]. The acetylation and deacetylation of chromosomal histone proteins plays an important role in regulation of gene expression, in cell proliferation, induction of cell death [Gray and Ekstrom 2001]. Modulation of gene expression involving the regulation of proinflammatory cytokines by sodium butyrate seems to be a mechanism of its putative anti-inflammatory effect [Saemann 2000].

1.12. Pattern-recognition receptors: Toll-like receptors

Toll-like receptors expressed in epithelial and phagocytic cells contain a family of pattern-recognition receptors, which can detect highly conserved structures of pathogenicic and commensal bacteria and their molecular products such as LPS and lipoteichoic acid (LTA), which are recognized by TLR2 and TLR4 [Andoh 2006]. There is a definite role of NF- $\kappa\beta$ pathway in the mucosal immune system in different cellular compartments. Increased

activation of NF- $\kappa\beta$ with elevated expression of proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-6 and TNF- α in macrophages and IECs indicates inflamed mucosa and accelerated inflammatory events [Vallabhapurapu et al 2009, Neurath 1996]. MyD88 is an adaptor protein for TLRs, it participates in recruitment of IRAK-4, which becomes activated by phosphorylation via IRAK-1, which then increases activity of NF- $\kappa\beta$ and MAP kinases [McGettrick 2004, Gohda 2004]. However, it is not fully understood how the TLRs of host microorganisms can make distinction between ligands derived from pathogens and commensal bacteria. Intestinal function is fine tuned by bacterial recognition, and therefore a disturbed microbiota homeostasis could contrubute to promoting chronic inflammation and cancer [Abreu 2010].

Using two colon adenocarcinoma cell lines, Caco-2 and T84, it was found that H₂O₂ could increase intestinal epithelial permeability leading to disruption of paracellular junctional complexes presumably via a protein tyrosine phosphorylation (PTP)-dependent mechanisms [Rao et al 1997]. Protein kinase C (PKC) isoforms in the gastrointestinal epithelium are considered as pivotal modulators of membrane dynamics, transepithelial permeability, epithelial responses to inflammatory mediators, ion secretion and barrier integrity through intracellular pathways. PKC inhibitors could markedly block TJ reassembly which raises the possibility that phosphorylation of TJ proteins may be important for their incorporation into the TJ during recovery from oxidative stress [Meyer et al 2001]. Three main groups of PKC isoenzymes exist: the classical type PKCs, PKC α , PKC β I, PKC β II, PKC γ (cPKC), nonclassical PKCs PKCδ, PKCε, PKCθ, PKCη (nPKCs) and the atypical PKCs PKCλ, PKCζ and PKC1. The maintenance of barrier function of intestinal epithelial cells seems to be associated with homeostatic coordination via diacylglycerol-dependent (DAG) classical and calciumand DAG-independent "atypical" protein kinases [Farhadi et al 2006]. There is an emerging evidence that TLR-2, TLR-4 and TLR-9 may regulate intestinal epithelial barrier integrity possibly via PKC isoenzymes-mediated downstream signalling pathways as major part of lactobacilli-conferred anti-inflammatory action [Karczewski et al 2010, Cario et al 2007, van Baarlen 2009, Grabig et al 2006, Rachmilewitz et al 2004].

10.14751/SZIE.2013.073

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Cell lines and culture conditions

IPEC-J2 a non-transformed porcine intestinal epithelial cell line was a kind gift from Dr. Jody Gookin, Department of Clinical Sciences, College of Veterinary Medicine, North Carolina State University, Raleigh, NC, USA. The cells were grown and maintained in complete medium containing 1:1 mixture of Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium and Ham's F-12 Nutrient Mixure (DMEM/F12) supplemented with 5% foetal bovine serum, 5 μ g/ml insulin, 5 μ g/ml transferrin, 5 ng/ml selenium, 5 ng/ml epidermal growth factor and 1% penicillin-streptomycin (all from Fisher Scientific, USA). Cell cultures were tested by PCR according to van Kuppeveld et al. (1996) and were found to be free of mycoplasma contamination. For the experiments, IPEC-J2 cells between passages 42-48 were seeded onto six-well Transwell polycarbonate and Transwell polyester membrane inserts (Corning Inc., Corning, NY, USA), the latter coated with 8 μ g/cm² rat tail collagen type I (Sigma-Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany) at a density of 1.5x10⁵ cells/ml (1.5 ml apical volume and 2.6 ml basolateral volume per well was applied according to the manufacturer's instructions (**Fig. 9**).

Two human colon adenocarcinoma Caco-2 cell lines of different origins were investigated: Caco-2H was obtained from Dr H. Hendriks (Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Department of Pathology, Utrecht University, The Netherlands) and Caco-2P was provided by Dr G. Mózsik (Department of Internal Medicine, Medical University of Pécs, Hungary). Caco-2 cells were grown in DMEM supplemented with 1% (v/v) MEM non-essential amino acids, 10 mM NaHCO₃, 4 mM glutamine, 50 μ g/ml gentamicin sulphate, 25 mM HEPES, 1mM sodium pyruvate, 10% (v/v) heat inactivated fetal bovine serum (Gibco). Filter grown Caco-2 cells were cultured for 21 days to achieve a fully differentiated, completely polarized cell population. After 3 weeks, 1.5 x10⁶ cells were present on filter inserts.

Cells were allowed to adhere for 24 h before being washed and re-fed every other day until confluence. The cells were grown at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO₂. TER measurement of mono-layers was performed on alternate days after seeding from day 5 to 21 of culture using EVOM Epithelial Tissue Volt/Ohmmeter (World Precision Instruments, Berlin, Germany). IPEC-J2 cells were used for further experiments if the TER of cell monolayers reached 8000 Ohm*cm², which occurred routinely after 17 days. Maximal resistance of Caco-2H cells was 1000 Ohm*cm² and Caco-2P monolayers were allowed to reach TER values of \geq 6000 Ohm*cm² prior to experiments.



Fig. 9 Polyester filters and cell culture monolayer fully separating the apical and basolateral compartments. Diffusion between these two compartments is only possible via transcellular or paracellular transport.

2.2. Exposure of epithelial cells to H_2O_2

Before treatments confluent mono-layers of IPEC-J2 cells were washed twice with complete medium without antibiotics and foetal bovine serum (plain medium). The H_2O_2 solution was prepared freshly prior to each experiment. Different concentrations of H_2O_2 (0-4 mM)/ plain medium were administered apically for 1 h in order to study the dose-response of the cells. Time-course response was also investigated when IPEC-J2 cells were treated with peroxide for different time intervals (0, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min). Time course of cytokine expression induced by a 1 h treatment with 1 mM peroxide was determined during a 24 h period. After the incubation period with peroxide, cells were washed twice with plain medium before being subjected to the subsequent procedures. TER measurements were performed both before and after the H_2O_2 treatment.

2.3. Determination of H_2O_2 decomposition and assay of hydrogen peroxide in the presence of bacterial SCSs

Concentration of H_2O_2 in aqueous solutions was determined by a colorimetric method according to Nowak (1990). Briefly, for determination of peroxide decomposition rate, ten ml aliquots of bidistilled water or plain medium without phenol red containing 0.5 mM-1 mM H_2O_2 (sample) or without peroxide content (control) were prepared. Five-hundred μ l of samples were taken after 0, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min of incubation at 37°C; diluted five-fold, and

mixed with 0.05 ml of 1% aqueous o-dianisidine (Sigma) and 0.5 ml of 0.001% aqueous horseradish peroxidasese (Sigma). Concentration of H_2O_2 in aqueous solutions was quantified by the same colorimetric method in the absence and in the presence of SCS of probiotics when the antioxidant capacity of SCSs was evaluated. The blank contained plain phenol red-free DMEM with or without bacterial growth media.

The samples were incubated for 10 min at 37° C. The reaction was stopped by adding 0.1 ml of 4 M HCl to each tube. H₂O₂ concentration of each sample was determined at 400 nm wavelength by the Cary 50 UV-Vis spectrophotometer (Varian Australia Pty Ltd., Mulgrave, Australia) using a 5-point standard calibration curve.

2.4. Determination of H_2O_2 uptake

IPEC-J2 cells were exposed to 1 mM H_2O_2 suspended in plain medium without phenol red for 0, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min. Control cells were treated with plain medium without phenol red. One ml sample was taken from the apical and basolateral compartments for H_2O_2 assay and measured as described above.

2.5. DAPI staining

To elucidate the effect of H_2O_2 treatment on the viability of IPEC-J2 cells, they were exposed to different concentration of H_2O_2 (0, 0.5, 1, 2 and 4 mM). After treatment for 1 h, H_2O_2 was removed, cells were washed with 1 ml plain medium twice and stained with 1 µg/ml DAPI (4',6-diamidino-2 phenylindole, Sigma)/PBS for 10 min. Cells were then washed five times with 2 ml PBS and fixed with 4 v/v% formaldehyde/PBS solution. Until the microscopic analysis, the samples were covered with glycerol/PBS (3/1) and stored at 5°C. In order to determine the proportion of dead cells at least ten microscopic fields were evaluated at each concentration.

2.6. Cytotoxicity evaluation with TB and NRU

Neutral red uptake assay is suitable method for investigation of cell viability in the absence and in the presence of Ca^{2+} ions (1.05 mM). This method is based on the ability of living cells to incorporate and bind the supravital dye, neutral red in the lysosomes [Repetto et

10.14751/SZIE.2013.073

al 2008]. Undifferentiated IPEC-J2 cells were seeded in 96-well tissue culture plates and they were treated with either 0.5 mM H_2O_2 or sodium butyrate in the presence of peroxide for an h. After thorough and repeated washing with phosphate buffered saline (PBS), the plates were incubated for 2 h with a medium containing neutral red at 50 µg/ml. Cells were subsequently washed with PBS. and then the dye was extracted in each well with neutral red destain solution containing 50% ethanol (96%), deionized water (49%) and 1% glacial acetic acid. Absorbance was measured at 540 nm in a microtiter plate reader spectrophotometer (Dynex Relevation 4.22) using blanks which did not contain cells.

Trypan blue staining was applied to percentage of dead cells based on their ability to take up trypan blue dye. Living cells with intact cell membranes exclude uptake of the diazo dye. Undifferentiated IPEC-J2 cells were treated with 0.5 mM hydrogen peroxide and sodium butyrate in the presence of peroxide for an 1 h. After washing the cells with PBS twice, the staining solution containing 0.4% TB and PBS (1:7) was added. Incubation of the controls and the samples with the dye was for 15 min at 37°C. After removal of the staining solution and rinsing with PBS, the ratio of the dead cells *versus* living cells was determined by cell counting.

2.7. Immunohistochemistry

Five-five samples have been removed from the jejunum of the carcasses of unsuckled 1-day-old newborn and adult swine (n = 10). Following excision the tissue samples were fixed in 8% neutral buffered (in PBS, pH 7.0) formalin solution for 24 hs at room temperature, dehydrated in a series of ethanol and xylene and embedded in paraffin. The 3-4 μ m thick sections were routinely stained with hematoxylin and eosin. Our work has been in accordance with veterinary law and ethical regulations. IPEC-J2 cells on mebrane inserts were subjected to the same preparation procedure except that they were fixed in 4% neutral buffered formaldehyde solution. The hematoxylin-eosin stained slides were examined and only the intact, not autolysed and inflammation-free samples were chosen for further investigations. For immunohistochemistry 3-4 μ m thick sections were cut and stained with antibodies to E-cadherin, claudin-1, -4, and -7. The sections were dewaxed in xylene and graded ethanol. After treatment with appropriate antigen retrieval solution (Target Retrieval Solution, DAKO, Glostrup, Denmark, pH 6; microwave oven for 30 min) the sections were incubated with antibodies against anti-claudin-1 (diluted 1:100, rabbit polyclonal, Zymed Laboratories Inc., San Francisco, CA, USA), anti-claudin-4 (diluted 1:100, mouse

monoclonal, Zymed Inc., San Francisco, CA, USA), anti-claudin-7 (diluted 1:80, rabbit polyclonal, Zymed Inc., San Francisco, CA, USA) and anti-E-cadherin (diluted 1:50, mouse monoclonal, DAKO), respectively for 60 min at room temperature. Antigen-bound primary antibody was detected using standard avidin-biotin immunoperoxidase complex (DAKO, LSAB2 Kit). The chromogen substrate was 3, 3-diaminobenzidine in each case (DAB substrate-chromogen, DAKO). Sections were counterstained with Mayer's haematoxylin. A negative control was performed by omission of the primary antibody. For each claudin as positive control appropriate tissue blocks were used (**Table 2**) (Jakab et al. 2008). In each case, two independent observers recorded the distribution of staining, intensity and localization.

	(1
	Provider	Concentration	Positive	Staining
			control tissue	pattern
Claudin-	Zymed	1:100	Normal canine skin (epithelial	Membrane
1	(polyclonal		cells of the stratum spinosum,	
	rabbit antibody)		apocrinocytes and sebocytes)	
Claudin-	Zymed	1:100	Normal canine skin	Membrane
4	(monoclonal		(apocrin gland cells)	
	mouse antibody)			
Claudin-	Zymed	1:80	Normal canine skin	Membrane
7	(polyclonal		(apocrin gland cells)	
	rabbit antibody)			
<i>E</i> -	DAKO	1:50	Epithelial cells of apocrin glands	Membrane
cadherin	(monoclonal			
	mouse			
	antibody)			

Table 2 The positive controls of claudin-1, -4, and -7, E-cadherin.

2.8. Investigation of PKC isoenzymes using Western blot

Hydrogen peroxide-treated (1 mM hydrogen peroxide, 1 h) cells and untreated controls (each from a 10 cm Petri dish) were washed twice with 10 ml pre-chilled PBS. For lysis cells were resuspended in (500 μ l/10 cm tissue culture plate) ice-cold ZET buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.6, 10 mM EDTA, 1% Triton X-100), supplemented with 1x proteases inhibitor and phosphatases inhibitor cocktails (Roche Applied Science, UK). The lysed cell suspension was incubated on ice for 1 h and centrifuged at 10 000 g for 30 min at 4°C. After transfer of the supernatants into fresh Eppendorf tubes, protein concentrations were

determined according to Bradford (1976). Equal amounts of proteins from the extracts were loaded onto 8-16% HEPES-SDS-polyacrylamide gels (Pierce, Rockford, IL, USA). Gels were blotted to Immobilon-P membranes (Millipore GmbH, Schwalbach, Germany) by a standard procedure. For immunodetection, membranes were first blocked for 1 h with 5% (w/v) nonfat dry milk and 0.1% (v/v) Tween 20 in Tris-buffered saline (pH 7.5), at room temperature, and then treated with the antibodies and processed according to manufacturers' instructions. The following antibodies were used: rabbit polyclonal antibodies against PKC α , PKC γ , PKC δ , PKC ε , PKC ζ and PKC ζ -Thr^{410/403} (all from Cell Signaling Technology, Danvers, MA, USA) and mouse monoclonal antibody against GAPDH (Millipore). PKC γ was detected with an antibody (C-19, Santa Cruz Biotechnology) mapping with an epitope of 15-25 amino acids within the last 50 amino acids at the C-terminus of PKC γ . Secondary antibodies conjugated with horseradish peroxidase were: goat anti-rabbit IgG, goat anti-mouse IgG (Jackson ImmunoResearch, Suffolk, UK) and donkey anti-goat IgG (Santa Cruz Biotechnology). Visualization of blots was performed with enhanced chemiluminescence by Immobilon Western (Millipore), and scanning with GelImager (INTAS, Göttingen, Germany).

To examine the extent of hydrogen peroxide-induced upregulation of PKC ζ , treatments with 1 mM hydrogen peroxide for 1 h were performed.

2.9. Lipid peroxidation in IPEC-J2 cells exposed to peroxide treatment

The rate of lipid peroxidation was determined by quantitative measurement of conjugated dienes (CDs), conjugated trienes (CTs) and malondialdehyde (MDA).

The peroxide concentration was 1, 2 and 4 mM and treatment was for 1 h. After washing the cells with PBS twice, 1.5 ml 0.3 w/v % potassium chloride solution was applied and cells were scratched off from the culture dish with a rubber policeman and transferred to centrifuge tubes. Cell suspension was sonicated for 20 sec and centrifuged at 3000 g for 20 min at 5°C. Cell supernatants were used for the spectrophotometric analysis of lipid peroxidation markers such as CD at 234 nm, CT at 268 nm and MDA at 535 nm detection wavelength. To evaluate the status of cellular antioxidant defence, reduced glutathione content was determined by the 5,5'-ditiobis (2-nitrobenzoic acid) reaction (Sedlak and Lindsay 1968) and glutathione peroxidase activity with end-point direct assay in the presence of cumene-hydroperoxide and reduced glutathione (Lawrence and Burk 1976) was spectrophotometrically measured.

Conjugated dienes and conjugated trienes determined by a standard procedure (AOCS 1998).

For MDA measurement, 1.125 ml of mixture of 10% perchloric acid and 0.76% tiobarbituric acid (TBA) solution and 10% trichloroacetic acid (TCA) was pipetted into 0.25 ml sample followed by 20 min incubation at 100°C. The absorbance of the supernatants was determined at 535 nm against reagent blanks after cooling and centrifuging the samples at 3000 g for 15 min at 4° C according to Botsoglou et al (1994). Using the molar extinction coefficient of the MDA–TBA complex of 1.49X 10⁵ M⁻¹ cm⁻¹ [Draper and Hadley, 1990], the amount of TBARS was expressed as nmol MDA equivalents formed per mg cell protein measured in a further set of control cultures not used for TBA assay.

2.10. Quantitative Real Time PCR

After the H₂O₂ treatment 1 ml of ice-cold TRIzol reagent (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) was added to the cell mono-layers. Samples were collected and kept at -80°C until further process. Total RNA was isolated from the cells according to the manufacturer's instructions. To prevent DNA contamination, the isolated RNA (2 μ g) was treated with the AMP-D1 DNase I (Sigma). Integrity of the isolated RNA was examined by electrophoresis. The resulting bands of the 18S and 28S rRNA were visualised and scanned by the InGenius LHR Gel Documentation and Analysis System (Syngene, Cambridge, UK). Quantity, A₂₆₀/A₂₈₀ and A₂₆₀/A₂₃₀ ratios of the extracted RNA were determined using a NanoDrop ND-1000 Spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, USA). Quality and quantity control of the isolated RNA was carried out both before and after the DNase treatment.

Synthesis of the first strand of cDNA from 1000 ng of total RNA was achieved using RevertAid H Minus First Strand cDNA Synthesis kit (Fermentas, St. Leon-Roth, Germany) according to the manufacturer's recommendations, using the random hexamer as a priming method. Quantitative real time PCR (qRT-PCR) was performed using the iQ SYBR Green Supermix kit (BioRad, Hercules, CA, USA) on the MiniOpticon System (BioRad). The cDNA was diluted 5-fold before equal amounts were added to duplicate qRT-PCR reactions. Tested genes of interests were interleukin-6 (IL-6), interleukin-8 (IL-8), tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) and heat shock protein 70 (Hsp 70). Reference genes were hypoxanthine phosphoribosyl-transferase (HPRT) and cyclophilin-A (CycA). Sequences of the tested genes are listed in **Table 3**. For each PCR reaction, 2.5 µl cDNA was added directly to a PCR reaction mixture, set to a final volume of 25 µl, containing 1x concentrated iQ SYBR Green Supermix and 0.2 µM of the appropriate primers. The thermal profile for all reactions was 3
min at 95°C, 40 cycles of 20 sec 95°C, 30 sec at 60°C, and 30 sec at 72°C. At the end of each cycle, the fluorescence monitoring was for 10 sec. Each reaction was completed with a melting curve analysis to ensure the specificity of the reaction. In order to determine the efficiencies of the PCR reactions standard curves were obtained for each target and reference genes using serial dilutions of a reference cDNA. Real-time PCR efficiencies (E) were calculated according to the equation: $E=10^{(-1/slope)}$. To determine the stability of the reference genes, the geNorm (version 3.5) was used. The PCR amplicons were separated by electrophoresis in 2 % agarose gel, the resulting bands visualised and scanned by the InGenius LHR Gel Documentation and Analysis System and quantified by the GeneTools Software (Syngene).

Gene symbol	Accession number	Primer sequences	Product size(bp)	Efficiency	\mathbb{R}^2	Reference
IL-6	NM_214399	F 5'-TTCACCTCTCCGGACAAAAC-3'	122	1.970	0.995	Sakumoto et al., 2006
		R 5'-TCTGCCAGTACCTCCTTGCT-3'				
IL-8	NM_213867	F 5'-AGAGGTCTGCCTGGACCCCA-3'	126	1.972	0.999	Paszti-Gere, 2012a
		R 5'-GGGAGCCACGGAGAATGGGT-3'				
TNF-α	NM_214022	F 5'-TTCCAGCTGGCCCCTTGAGC-3'	146	1.873	0.982	Hyland et al., 2006
		R 5'-GAGGGCATTGGCATACCCAC-3'				•
Hsp 70	NM_001123127	F 5'-GCCCTGAATCCGCAGAATA-3'	152	1.95	0.991	Paszti-Gere, 2012b
		R 5'-TCCCCACGGTAGGAAACG-3'				
HPRT	NM_001032376	F 5'-GGACTTGAATCATGTTTGTG-3'	91	1.963	0.997	Nygard et al., 2007
		R 5'-CAGATGTTTCCAAACTCAAC-3'				
CycA	NM_214353	F 5'-GCGTCTCCTTCGAGCTGTT-3'	160	1.907	0.998	Hyland et al., 2006
-		R 5'-CCATTATGGCGTGTGAAGTC-3'				•

Table 3 Sequence of primer sets used for quantitative real-time PCR (F: forward, R: reverse)

2.11. IL-8 ELISA

After treatment with 1 mM H_2O_2 for 1 h, Caco-2H and IPEC-J2 cells were incubated for 0, 1, 4, 6 and 24 hs. The apical and basolateral culture media were collected and the level of IL-8 secretion by IPEC-J2 cells was determined by a porcine-specific IL-8 ELISA Kit (Invitrogen). In culture media of Caco-2 cells, IL-8 concentrations were assayed using the IL-8 Cytosets TM antibody pair kit containing matched, pre-filtered and fully optimized capture and detection antibodies, recombinant standard and streptavidin- horseradish peroxidase (Biosource Europe S. A., Nivelles, Belgium).

2.12. Effect of SCSs on IPEC-J2 cells exposed to oxidative stress

L. plantarum 2142 (Culture Collection of the Institute of Dairy Microbiology, Agricultural Faculty of Perugia University, Perugia, Italy), *L. casei* Shirota (Culture Collection of University Utrecht, Department of Pathology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Utrecht University, Utrecht, Netherlands), *Enterococcus faecium* CECT 4515 (Norel Animal Nutrition, Madrid, Spain) were grown in DeMan, Rogosa, Sharpe (MRS) broth. For propagation of *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* CECT 5940 tryptone soya broth (TSB) was used, *Bifidobacterium animalis* subsp. *lactis* Bb 12 (Chr. Hansen Holding A/S, Horsholm, Denmark) was cultured in tryptone phytone yeast (TPY) medium.

Inoculation was accomplished with a stationary culture of a probiotical strain (1% inoculum). The bacteria were grown for 24 h at 37 °C and subcultured at least twice prior to the experiments. Spent culture supernatants (SCSs) were prepared by centrifugation of the bacterial suspension (with final bacterial concentrations of 10^9 CFU/ ml) at 3000 g at 5°C for 10 min. Centrifuged culture supernatant was then passed through a sterile 0.22 µm pore size filter unit.

Before treatments confluent monolayers of IPEC-J2 cells were washed twice with complete medium without antibiotics and fetal bovine serum (plain medium). Cells were treated apically with 1 mM hydrogen peroxide in a plain medium for 1 h. The hydrogen peroxide solution was prepared freshly prior to each experiment. To monitor the potential beneficial effect of selected probiotics, IPEC-J2 cells were treated with certain SCS simultaneously with hydrogen peroxide. In controls, SCSs were replaced with bacterial growth media. After the incubation period, cells were washed twice with plain medium and were subjected to RNA extraction. TER measurements were performed both before and after the hydrogen peroxide treatment.

2.13. Determination of D- and L-lactic acid (LA) produced by lactobacilli

Enzymatic analysis of D-and L- LA was performed to ascertain the concentration of the LA present in SCS of lactobacilli with a lactate dehydrogenase-based UV detection kit (Enzymatic BioAnalysis, R-Biopharm AG, Germany). The assay principle was the oxidation of D-lactate or L-lactate to pyruvate in the presence of appropriate enantiomer-selective lactate dehydrogenase, with the amount of NADH formed being stoichiometric to the amount of D-LA or L-LA. The increase in NADH was determined as absorbance increase at 340 nm.

2.14. Treatment of IPEC-J2 cells with carboxylic acids

Acetic acid and racemic, D-and L-LA were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich Co. In the experiments acetic acid was used at 10 and 50 mM concentrations, D- LA at 100 mM and L- LA at 65 mM in phenol red-free plain DMEM. Cells were treated apically with the selected organic acid in a plain medium for 1 h in the presence and in the absence of peroxide. After the incubation period, cells were washed twice with plain medium and were subjected to RNA extraction procedure. TER measurements were performed both before and after the organic acid acid application. The pH values of the solutions were measured with a microprocessor pH meter (pH 3000 WRW, Weilheim Germany).

2.15. Separation of L. plantarum 2142-specific bioactive peptides

Capillary zone electrophoresis (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc., BioFocus 2000) was applied for separation of underivatized peptides with UV detection at 200 nm wavelength using 0.1 M phosphate buffer. The temperature of uncoated glass capillary was adjusted at 38°C. Prior to electrophorectic run, the sample was heat-treated at 100°C for 10 min to remove macromolecules from the solution. The method was capable of detection of the reference dipeptide carnosine (β -alanyl-L-histidine) at a concentration as low as 0.016 μ M.

2.16. SDS-PAGE profile of probiotic proteins

Gel electrophoresis was performed with a Mini-PROTEAN 3 Cell (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc.) instrument using 15% acrylamide gels according to Laemmli. For sample preparation 10 mg freeze-dried sample was dissolved in 300 µl buffer (3% sodium dodecyl sulfate, 62 mM tris (hydroxymethyl) aminomethane, 8.7% glycerol, 10% β-mercaptoethanol pH=6.8). Components of running buffer were 25mM Tris-HCl, 200mM glycine and 0.1w/v% SDS. The solution was boiled for 5 min, then 5, 10 and 15 µl sample were added to gel wells. Gel staining was performed with the application of Coomassie R-250 solution. The stained gel was photographed on a UV transillumination table with the Gel Documentation System 2000 and subsequent densitometric analysis of the gel was with Quantity One 4.3.0 software package (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc.) comparing sample proteins with those of $M_{\rm r}$ marker LMW mixture (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech Inc.).

2.17. Butyrate effects in vitro and in vivo on swine ileum

The antimicrobial effect of sodium-n-butyrate (4 mM- 100 mM) was investigated on growth of *Lactobacillus plantarum* 2142 and *Escherichia coli* 30037. DeMan Rogosa Sharpe (MRS) and Müller-Hinton broth (pH=6) were used as a growth media for *Lactobacillus plantarum* 2142 and for *E. coli* 30037, respectively. Bacterial suspension without sodium-n-butyrate in the broth served as control. The low pH and higher acetate concentration facilitated the selective growth of *lactobacilli* based on visual colony counting. The incubation was performed at 37°C under aerobic conditions during continuous stirring at 200 g. The optical density was read 0-24 hs after inoculation at 630 nm wavelength.

For in vivo research a total of 40 (mixed male and female) commercial cross pigs (Hungarian Large White x Hungarian Landrace /HLW x HL/) were used. The experiments were performed at the Experimental Unit of the Research Institute for Animal Breeding and Nutrition Herceghalom, Hungary. The treatment, housing, husbandry and slaughter conditions were set to meet the requirements of European Union Guidelines. Pigs were free of the principal swine infectious agents at the beginning and at the end of the study. The animals were placed in individual cages and they were allowed *ad libitum* access to feed and water. Growth performance and feed intake were monitored weekly. Average temperature was 20°C and relative humidity was 80% during the experiment. The composition of feed is summarized in Table 4. The experimental conditions were kept unaltered, the only difference was that diet supplemented with sodium-n-butyrate (0.15%, 13.6 mM) was administered to treated animals, while butyrate-free feed was added to controls. The feed of swine with premix containing sodium-n-butyrate lasted for 28 days. The animals were slaughtered at the age of 115 days under permission in the Research Institute for Animal Breeding and Nutrition (Herceghalom). Butyrate content of the samples and that of the feed without antibiotics and growth promoters were determined by gas chromatography. Immunohistochemical measurements for evaluation of the number of dividing cells in ileal samples were performed after dehyration, embedding in paraffin and section cutting using Ki67 proliferation marker. The count of lactobacilli in swine ileum was determined on MRS broth based on visual colony inspection (20-150 colonies per Petri plate). The incubation lasted at 37°C for 72 h. Analysis of lactic acid enantiomers (D- and L-lactate) from ileal samples was performed using LDH-based UV test (Enzymatic BioAnalysis, R-Biopharm AG, Germany Section 2.13).

Components	Feed			
Components	Experimental	Control		
Supplementary ingredient /sodium-n-butyrate/	0.15			
Zeolite universal		0.15		
Corn	57.91	57.91		
Soybean meal 46%	16.97	16.97		
Extracted sunflower meal 37%	10.00	10.00		
Maize	11.37	11.37		
Feed lime	1.30	1.30		
MCP	1.10	1.10		
Sodium chloride	0.50	0.50		
L-lysine-HCl	0.20	0.20		
Swine complete premix*	0.50	0.50		

Table 4 Composition of the swine feed (%)

*Premix composition (1000 g contains): Vitamin A (E672) 2055863 IU; Vitamin D₃ (E671) 400000 IU; Vitamin E (α -tocopherol) 4263 mg; Vitamin K₃, 102 mg; Vitamin B₁ 72 mg; Vitamin B₂; 269 mg; Vitamin B₆; 168 mg; Vitamin B₁₂; 1.88 mg; Panthothenic acid 794 mg; Folic acid 46 mg; Biotin 4.8 mg; Niacin 4409 mg; Choline chloride 72100 mg; Vitamin C 1140 mg; Fe 22400 mg; Mn 16880 mg; Cu 2800 mg; Zn 20000 mg; Se 84 mg; Co 103 mg; I 120 mg.

2.18. Gentamicin transport through IPEC-J2 cell monolayer

For the preparation of the apical medium, the gentamicin sulphate stock solution (50 mg/ml, Sigma, Germany) was 50* diluted with plain DMEM/F12 medium. Six-six wells in 6-well plates were used for testing the penetration of gentamicin across cells in the presence and absence of 0.5-1 mM H₂O₂. PBS was also applied as a replacement of DMEM/F12 to test if the lack of Ca²⁺ ions can affect monolayer resistance. To supply appropriate amounts of medium for HPLC analysis, two different plates were used for 1 h and 6 h determinations. In the basolateral compartment simple DMEM medium or where it is indicated PBS was used. For HPLC measurements acetonitrile (Prolabo, HiPerSolv isocratic grade), KOH, boric acid, fluorenylmethyloxycarbonyl chloride (FMOC), glycine (Merck, ar) were used. During derivatization 800 µl prepared sample was pipetted into a Merck vial, 400 µl of FMOC was added and vortexed for 30 sec. Sample was kept at room temperature for 15 minutes. Reaction was stopped with 40 µl glycine solution and vortexed for 30 sec. Limit of detection (LOD) was 0.19 ng/ml, limit of quantification (LOQ) was 0.63 ng/ml indicating a high sensitivity of the method.

For preparation of a calibration curve 50 mg/ml gentamicin was diluted with 50% acetonitrile and 50 % borate buffer (pH=8.5) and standard gentamicin sulphate concentration range was 0.1-2 μ g/ml (r²> 0.99). For HPLC separation (Merck 1 HPLC system) the following conditions were selected: The eluent composition was 85% acetonitrile and 15%

ultrapure water (UPW), the HPLC column was Spherisorb ODS-2 5 μ m 250x 4,6 mm, the temperature of the column 25°C and that for the autosampler 20 °C. 25 μ l sample was injected, running time was 34 min with 1 ml/min flow rate. The fluorescent excitation detection wavelength was 260 nm, and emission wavelength was 315 nm for derivatized gentamicin.

2.19. Statistical analysis

Relative gene expression levels of the genes of interest were calculated by the Relative Expression Software Tool (REST) 2009 Software. The data are given as mean values \pm S.E.M (n) where n refers to the number of parallel measurements. For statistical evaluation R 2.11.1 software package (2010) was applied. Differences between means were evaluated by one-way analysis of variance (one-way ANOVA) with post-hoc Tukey test, where data were of normal distribution and homogeneity of variances was confirmed or Kruskal-Wallis nonparametric test. Analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) method was used for interpretation of change in TER versus culturing time in case of different membrane inserts. A p value of < 0.05 was accepted to indicate statistical significance.

3. Results

3.1. Applicability of in vitro models for studying the effects of intestinal oxidative stress

3.1.1. Heterogeneity of Caco-2 cell line

Preliminary study was performed to establish whether Caco-2H and P cells are the most suitable *in vitro* system to investigate acute oxidative stress-induced (sub)cellular changes. TER values were measured in the absence of peroxide treatment (**Fig. 10**). We established that more than 10-fold differences in TERs can be observed in 25 day follow-up period between transepithelial resistance values of Caco-2H versus Caco-2P cells. The degree of differentiation was remarkably low in Caco-2H cells under the same culturing conditions, while Caco-2P cells achieved TER values as high as ~6000 Ohm*cm².



Fig. 10 Comparisons of differentiation rate for Caco-2H (A) and Caco-2P (B). Caco-2P cells were highly polarized, TER values reached 6000 Ohm*cm² within 20 days in contrast to Caco-2H cells, where the electrical resistance remained below 1000 Ohm*cm² over 25 days of culturing time. The mean values ± SEM are expressed in Ohm*cm² (n=5).

To assess a possible difference in peroxide sensitivity exists between Caco-2H and Caco-2P cells, they were treated with 1 mM hydrogen peroxide for an 1 h and the cell death rate was investigated by DAPI. Early effect of hydrogen peroxide was also monitored. Cell membranes of filter-grown Caco-2P did not become permeable when they were exposed less than 10 mM H_2O_2 in contrast to the less polarized Caco-2H, which was extremely sensitive to peroxide-induced oxidative stress (**Fig. 11**).



Fig. 11 Differential cell death sensitivity to oxidative stress in two Caco-2 cell lines of different origins. Caco-2H (A) was more sensitive to a 1 h 1 mM H₂O₂ treatment compared to Caco-2P (B), where cell death was not detected under these conditions. The percentage of dead cells based on proportion of DAPI-marked positive nuclei (C) became prominent only when more than 10 mM peroxide was applied to Caco-2P cells for 1 h.

3.1.2. The effect of oxidative stress on IL-8 expression

The change in gene expression levels of inflammatory cytokines and Hsp 70 determined by qRT-PCR was a good indicator for evaluation how the acute oxidative stress influences cell responses in short period of time and which metabolites of probiotics can exert quenching effect on unfavourable cytokine upregulation. The data have shown that the level of proinflammatory cytokines increased significantly by the effect of hydrogen peroxide administration. Production of IL-8 quantified by ELISA pointed out the time shift between gene transcription and protein synthesis. Concentration of IL-8 was monitored in both compartments, the apical and basolateral side of IPEC-J2 cells exposed to 1 h 1 mM H_2O_2 treatment.



Fig. 12 After 0-24 h incubation IL-8 contents in apical and basolateral medium of IPEC-J2 cells under acute oxidative stress (1 mM H₂O₂). Significant differences between groups are indicated with different letters (p<0.05). Average± S. E. M (n=7)

Significant increase in IL-8 concentration in apical compartment as early as 4 h after peroxide administration can be seen compared to low basal secretion without ROS in **Fig. 12**. Time dependence of increase in IL-8 synthesis demonstrated as the cytokine amount almost doubled after 6 h incubation compared to that at 4 h with the peak level at 24 h after H_2O_2 treatment (100X compared to control values). In contrast to peak IL-8 gene expression at 1 h after hydrogen peroxide introduction protein synthesis occurred at slower rate with the final value of 100 pg/ml 1 d after ROS exposure. IL-8 production was not significantly associated with basal secretion demonstrating that the passage of cytokines into apical compartments

mimicks the *in vivo* situation where cytokine trafficking occurs from enterocytes into the luminal space.

Media from the apical and basolateral compartments of Caco-2H cells were also collected and assayed for IL-8 at 0, 1, 4, 6 and 24 hs after 1 mM peroxide addition for an h. On **Fig. 13** significant increase in IL-8 production of Caco-2H cells was detected in medium from apical region as early as at 1 hr sampling point of recovery time. Exposure of Caco-2H cells to 1 mM H_2O_2 led to a significant increase in IL-8 amount during recovery reaching the highest value 456, 6±15,6 pg/ml at 24 h proving the rapid and pronounced reactivity of Caco-2H cells to acute oxidative stress in respect to elevated IL-8 production.



Fig. 13 IL-8 protein production of Caco-2H cells after a 1 h treatment with 1 mM H₂O₂. Zero time is after removal of hydrogen peroxide, when cells were allowed to recover in plain DMEM for up to 24 h. In the supernatants IL-8 levels were determined by ELISA. Means and SEMs of triplicates are given. Significant increases in IL-8 amounts compared to controls are shown with different letters (p<0.05).</p>

3.1.3. ROS-triggered transepithelial resistance changes

To asses the effect of H_2O_2 on the integrity of cell monolayer TER was determined before and after H_2O_2 treatment. TER values did not differ significantly in case of Caco-2H cells over 0-4 mM peroxide concentration range indicating that barrier function of the membrane remained intact. However, 40 mM hydrogen peroxide for 1 h caused a marked loss as mediated by 22% of the initial control TER value was detected. There was no significant difference in TER change between control, 0.5 mM and 1 mM H_2O_2 -treated differentiated IPEC-J2 cells. TER decreased significantly in polarized IPEC-J2 cells exposed to 2 mM and 4 mM H_2O_2 compared to the lower-dose treatments. In contrast, in Caco-2H cells exposed to peroxide at 4 mM no significant differences among TER values of control and treated groups could be observed (**Fig. 14**).



Fig. 14 Effect of H_2O_2 exposure on the integrity of Caco-2P and IPEC-J2 cells grown on membrane inserts as determined by the decrease of the TER. Higher sensitivity of IPEC-J2 cells to oxidative stress compared to Caco-2P cells is demonstrated based on significant reduction in the resistance (p< 0.05). Values are means \pm SEM (n=6 for TER).

3.2. Optimizing IPEC-J2 culturing conditions: Polycarbonate vs cc-PE membrane inserts

Functional integrity of monolayers of IPEC-J2 cells was determined by TER measurements. Cells were grown on Transwell polycarbonate and collagen-coated Transwell polyester membrane inserts for up to 21 days, and TER was measured on alternate days. Significant difference was not found between the degree of IPEC-J2 cell differentiation on PC and cc-PE membrane inserts till the 8th day of cell culture. Linear regression of TER values was used (between the 9th and 19th day of cell culture) to evaluate functional integrity of cell monolayer on each filter. During this period the increase in TER of IPEC-J2 cells grown on cc-PE membrane inserts (slope=663.0±37.5, Ohm*cm²/d R=0.8789). On the 21st day of cell culture the final TER values were significantly higher on cc-PE (8702.8±45.9) than on PC (6134.8±154.3) membrane inserts (p<0.05) (**Fig. 15**). For this reason, the cc-PE membrane inserts were used in the present study. Cell monolayers were allowed to reach TER values of ≥ 8000 Ohm*cm², which was routinely after 17 days.



Fig. 15 TER of IPEC-J2 mono-layers for 20 days cultured on Transwell polycarbonate (PC; filled circles, n=3) and collagen-coated Transwell polyester (cc-PE; open circles, n=3) membrane inserts. Each circle represents measurements at single membrane inserts. Cells were seeded at a density of 1.5x10⁵ per well on both membrane inserts (pore size 0.4 μm; surface area 4.67 cm²). Between the 9th and 19th day of cell culturing TER increased linearly over time (slope PC=663.0 Ohm*cm²/d, R_{PC}=0.8789; slope _{cc-PE}=802.7 Ohm*cm²/d, R_{cc-PE}=0.9608). On the 21st day of culture the final TER values were significantly greater on cc-PE (8702.8±45.9) than on PC (6134.8±154.3) membrane inserts (p<0.05).</p>

3.3. Dose and post-treatment time-course dependencies of H_2O_2 -induced cytokine mRNA expression

 H_2O_2 treatment in the concentration range 0.5-4 mM for 1 h did not alter the relative gene expression level of IL-6 in IPEC-J2 cells. However, mRNA expression level of IL-8 was elevated (p<0.05) after treatment with 0.5, 1 and 2 mM H_2O_2 administration compared to controls with the peak level reached at 1 mM H_2O_2 . TNF- α gene expression was significantly up-regulated compared to the control (p<0.05) after 0.5, 1, 2 and 4 mM H_2O_2 administration, with the highest level at 1 mM H_2O_2 . At higher hydrogen peroxide concentrations gene expression levels of both IL-8 (from 2 mM) and TNF- α (from 4 mM) declined significantly (n=4) (**Fig. 16**).



Fig. 16 Relative gene expression levels (qRT-PCR) of IL-6, IL-8 and TNF- α in IPEC-J2 cells grown on collagen-coated Transwell polyester membrane inserts and exposed to the given H₂O₂ concentrations for 1 h. Relative gene expression levels of inflammatory cytokines are described as means ± SEM (n=4). IL-8 series are indicated with small letters, TNF- α series with capitals, columns labelled with c represent relative gene expression levels, which do not differ significantly from control. Different letters visualize pairwise statistical differences obtained from Tukey post-hoc test in each cytokine group (p<0.05). Relative gene expression of IL-6 did not change significantly in IPEC-J2 cells exposed to 1 h 0.5-4 mM H₂O₂ treatment (p>0.05).

In the following experiments the oxidative stress-induced H_2O_2 was removed after 1 h and cytokine expression levels were determined by RT-PCR in the recovery time (0-24 h). Immediately after application of 1 mM H_2O_2 and 1 h thereafter, the relative gene expression levels of two investigated inflammatory cytokines (IL-8 and TNF- α) were elevated in IPEC-J2 cells (**Fig. 17**). As hydrogen peroxide entered the cells from the onset of H_2O_2 administration to the end of 1 h treatment, the gene expression levels of IL-8 and TNF- α increased gradually at every 15 min sampling point until the highest expression levels were reached simultaneously with the almost complete peroxide uptake by IPEC-J2 cells (after 1 h of incubation). The peak gene expression level of TNF- α was observed 1 h after H_2O_2 treatment, which then showed significant decrease reaching the control value 4 h after the H_2O_2 exposure. Subsequently, the gene expression level of TNF- α became down-regulated 4-fold (6 h) and 6.25-fold (24 h). IL-8 gene expression level was significantly higher than control at 4 h and returned to control level at 6 h of H_2O_2 exposure. By the end of the recovery time (24 h) gene expression level became 3.5-fold down-regulated. No significant

change was observed in the expression level of IL-6 compared to control values between 0 and 24 h recovery time.



Fig. 17 Relative gene expression levels of IL-6, IL-8 and TNF- α mRNA in IPEC-J2 cells during recovery time. Cells were grown on collagen-coated Transwell polyester membrane inserts, and treated with 1 mM H₂O₂ for 1 h. Relative gene expression levels of the inflammatory cytokines are expressed as means ± SEM (n=6). Different letters show significant difference, small letters stand for IL-8 values, capital letters for TNF- α (p<0.05). Columns labelled with c and C represent relative gene expression levels, which do not differ significantly from control IL-8 and TNF- α values, respectively. Relative gene expression of IL-6 did not change significantly in IPEC-J2 cells exposed to 1h 1 mM H₂O₂ treatment during 24 h recovery time (p>0.05).

3.4. H_2O_2 degradation and consumption

Decomposition of H_2O_2 was monitored in distilled water and in plain medium without phenol red at 37°C up to 60 min (**Table 5**). Significant degradation of H_2O_2 was not observed in distilled water during the incubation time. However, in the plain medium the concentration of H_2O_2 decreased significantly. By the end of the incubation period (60 min), 21% of the H_2O_2 disappeared from the medium.

	H_2O_2 concentration (%)		
Incubation time (min)	Distilled water	Plain medium without phenol red	
0	100 ^a	100^{a}	
15	$99.2 \pm 0.76^{\mathrm{a},1}$	$91.2\pm1.24^{\rm ab}$	
30	$98.1\pm0.96^{\rm a}$	$85.9\pm1.09^{\rm bc}$	
45	$97.7\pm0.55^{\rm a}$	82.0 ± 1.63^{c}	
60	97.3 ± 0.61^{a}	$78.9\pm2.02^{\rm d}$	

Table 5 Degradation of H₂O₂ in distilled water or plain medium without phenol red at 37°C

¹ Mean H_2O_2 concentration (%) ± SEM (n=3)

^{a-d} Different superscripts indicate statistical differences (p<0.05)

To evaluate H_2O_2 consumption and transfer by IPEC-J2 cells extracellular H_2O_2 content was measured in the apical as well as basolateral media. After the 60 min incubation period less than 0.1% of the initial H_2O_2 was measured basolaterally. On the apical side cells took up 94% of the initial H_2O_2 during the 60 min incubation period (**Fig. 18**). Forty-three percent of the initial H_2O_2 amount was consumed in the first 15 min. Consumption of H_2O_2 followed a first-order kinetics with a rate constant (*k*) of 0.93 \pm 0.12 x 10⁻³ s⁻¹ (n=6). It has to be noted that degradation of H_2O_2 in plain medium could account for some of the decrease.





(n=6) Cells were treated with 1 mM H_2O_2 for 1 h apically and H_2O_2 concentration was determined every 15 minutes in the apical medium. H_2O_2 concentration in the apical medium is given as percentage of the initial concentration.

3.5. Lack of lipid peroxidation in IPEC-J2 cells exposed to millimolar peroxide

IPEC-J2 cells were treated with peroxide in the concentration range 1-4 mM for 1 h. An increase of lipid peroxidation was expected with increasing concentrations of H_2O_2 because with increasing oxidative stress at some point the antioxidant defense of enterocytes should be exhausted. However, this tendency could not be confirmed as indicators of lipid peroxidation such as MDA, CDs and CTs did not change significantly in IPEC-J2 cells under acute oxidative stress compared to basal values. Moreover, peroxide treatment did not affect the cellular level of reduced glutathione and the activity of scavenging enzyme, glutathione peroxidase significantly (**Table 6**).

Table 6 Capacity of glutathione defence system and early and late markers of lipidperoxidation in IPEC-J2 cells. GSH: reduced glutathione, GSH-Px: glutation-peroxidase, MDA (malondialdehyde), CD (conjugated dienes), CT (conjugated trienes). Average \pm SEM, n=3

	GSH (µM)	GSH (μM/g protein)	GSH-Px (U/g protein)	MDA (nmol/g protein)	CD (ABS 234 nm)	CT (ABS 268 nm)
$\begin{array}{c} 0 \ mM \\ H_2O_2 \end{array}$	189.90 ± 2.3	161.21 ± 22.86	37.26 ± 5.69	2.50 ± 0.89	0.528 ± 0.18	0.122 ± 0.03
1 mM H ₂ O ₂	198.19± 2.3	216.57 ± 38.84	44.00 ± 6.79	1.64 ± 0.35	0.577 ± 0.24	0.135 ± 0.04
2 mM H ₂ O ₂	196.28 ± 2.3	181.72 ± 14.4	46.03 ± 3.52	1.85 ± 0.25	0.453 ± 0.03	0.107 ± 0.01
4 mM H ₂ O ₂	235.15± 38.24	237.80 ± 57.17	42.14 ± 3.02	1.56 ± 0.33	0.790 ± 0.14	0.165 ± 0.3

3.6. DAPI-based determination of peroxide-triggered cell death

DAPI binds to the nuclei of the cells only after the plasma membrane becomes permeable (Nemeth et al. 2007a), therefore this method was applied to assay the level of cell death after H_2O_2 treatment at different concentrations. Extent of cell survival due to 0.5-1 mM H_2O_2 treatment was not statistically different from the untreated control. However, treatment with 2-4 mM H_2O_2 resulted in a moderate but significant increase in cell death of differentiated IPEC-J2 cells with 90% of the IPEC-J2 cells remained viable after 2 mM and 85% after a 4 mM H_2O_2 treatment (p<0.05) (**Fig. 19**).



ACDR= 2, 1±0.6%

ACDR= 1,4±0.7%

ACDR= 14,6±2.8%

Fig. 19 Number of DAPI-positive nuclei correlates with the degree of cell death caused by peroxide administration in differentiated IPEC-J2 cells. The concentration of H₂O₂ varied between 0-4 mM. ACDR: average cell death degree based on the ratio of DAPI-stained to unstained nuclei counted from at least 10 microscopic fields.

3.7. Specific protein and peptide metabolites of Lactobacillus plantarum 2142

To evaluate the protein pattern of bioactive matrix yielded from *L. plantarum* 2142 secretion, comparisons of MRS broth (control) and SCS of *L. plantarum* 2142 (sample) were made after lyophilization using 15% SDS-PAGE. Parallel experiments (n=3) showed that two *L. plantarum* 2142 -specific proteins exist in the supernatant. A characteristic protein pattern can be seen in 20-29 kDa molecular weight range and another protein in smaller quantity between 29-37 kDa using Coomassie R-250 for detection. As indicated by the low molecular weight marker, the *L. plantarum* 2142-specific proteins had masses of 21 kDa and 31 kDa (**Fig. 20**).



Fig. 20 Electropherogram of *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS proteins (lanes: 3rd, 5th, 7th) compared with MRS broth (lanes: 2nd, 4th, 6th) and low molecular weight marker (LMW first lane). Two characteristic differences in protein pattern were detected after separation by 15% SDS-PAGE using Coomassie R-250 for detection. With the aid of low molecular weight marker, the *L. plantarum* 2142-specific proteins were of 21 kDa and 31 kDa molecular weight. MRS broth was used as control. (n=3)

Peptides and proteins of lower molecular weight were analyzed by quantitative capillary zone electrophoresis. After substracting the electrophoretogram of MRS broth from SCS, a *L. plantarum* 2142-specific peptide of low-molecular weight was detected with the retention time 11.86 min (**Fig. 21**).



Fig. 21 Capillary electrophoretograms of heat-treated MRS (red line) and SCS of *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS (blue line). 0.1 M phosphate buffer was used as electrolyte and underivatized peptides were analyzed with UV detection at 200 nm wavelength. *L. plantarum* 2142-specific peptide was eluted from the uncoated capillary with 11.86 min retention time.

3.8. Gentamicin penetration through IPEC-J2 cell monolayer

There was no significant difference (p>0.05) between TERs before the treatment and 1 or 6 h after treatment with gentamicin, thus it is assumed that cell integrity was not damaged by 1 mg/ml gentamicin (**Table 7**). Both immunohistochemical results and TER values suggested that at the given concentration gentamicin alone did not influence TJ formation and paracellular integrity (*data not shown*).

Table 7 TER values did not change significantly when IPEC-J2 cells were exposed to
gentamicin at 1 mg/ml for 1 and 6 h (p>0.05) compared to basal TERs in controls. Data are
shown as mean \pm SD (n=3).

Treatment type	Treatment time (h)	TER before treatment (Ohm*cm ²)	TER after treatment (Ohm*cm ²)
1mg/ml gentamicin		9573.50	9835.02
1mg/ml gentamicin		9531.47	9690.25
1mg/ml gentamicin		9573.50	9704.26
MEAN		9559.49	9743.18
SD	1 h	24.27	79.85
1mg/ml gentamicin		8667.52	8616.15
1mg/ml gentamicin		8887.01	9083.15
1mg/ml gentamicin		9592.18	9732.28
MEAN		9048.90	9143.86
SD	6 h	483.12	560.54

Table 8 shows the transport of gentamicin in the presence and absence of 0.5 mM and 1 mM H_2O_2 through insert without cells and across the IPEC-J2 cell monolayer. In wells without cells, almost total equilibrium in gentamicin concentration was achieved after 6 h between apical and basolateral compartments. Addition of peroxide at different concentrations did not alter gentamicin transport significantly (p>0.05). The membrane insert served as a time-dependent barrier as it delayed the equilibration of gentamicin concentrations between the two compartments. In wells with cell monolayer, negligible amount of gentamicin was detected in the basolateral compartment both in wells treated with gentamicin and in wells treated with gentamicin + H_2O_2 , for 1 h, and almost the total gentamicin content was detected in apical region (**Fig. 22**). Six h after treatment, a very low amount of gentamicin was measured in the basolateral compartment. No significant difference (p>0.05) was observed in gentamicin levels between wells with gentamicin alone, and those treated with gentamicin in combination with peroxide. Thus, up to 6 h of incubation gentamicin showed poor transcellular and paracellular permeation across a cell monolayer *in vitro* even when IPEC-J2 cell monolayer was incubated with millimolar peroxide.

Table 8 Concentrations of gentamicin (%) in the apical and basolateral compartments in wells containing IPEC-J2 cell monolayer and in control wells without cells. Peroxide was applied (concentrations were 0.5 and 1 mM H_2O_2 for 1 h in two-phased treatment (gentamicin administration after 1 h incubation of the cells with H_2O_2) as indicated. 100% represents initial apical gentamicin concentration. Significant differences (*p< 0.05) in gentamicin permeation were found between initial value at t=0 h and t=1 h or t= 6 h when insert was not covered with cell monolayer regardless of peroxide administration.

		Insert without cells		Cell monolayer	
Treatment	Time	Apical	Basolateral	Apical	Basolateral
Traiment	(h)	compartment	compartment	compartment	compartment
		(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)
Gentamicin	0	99.85±0.24	0.00±0.29	98.36±0.90	0.15±0.12
	1	72.38±1.07*	26.47±1.52*	99.13±0.85	0.05 ± 0.23
	6	52.13±0.53*	46.81±0.32*	99.94±0.01	1.12±0.81
1.0.5	0	98.94±0.29	1.02±0.45	99.77±0.96	0.39±0.25
 1. 0.5 mNI H₂O₂ 2. Gentamicin 					
	1	75.24±2.05*	25.73±1.08*	99,90±0.18	$0,19\pm0.06$
	6	54.24±1.83*	45.12±1.25*	99,56±0.83	0,68±0.13
2 phases: 1. 1 mM H ₂ O ₂	0	99.91±0.15	0.05 ± 0.03	99,80±0.42	0,23±0.03
2. Gentamicin					
	1	73.15±2.16*	27.92±1.86*	99,43±0.96	0.59 ± 0.27
	6	51.26±0.48*	49.95±0.84*	97.79±0.31	3.41±0.15



Fig. 22 Representative HPLC elution profile of gentamicin complex collected from apical compartment of IPEC-J2 cell monolayer. The order of elution with mobile phase (85% ACN, 15% UPW) was gentamicin C₁ (t_{ret}=21.89 min), gentamicin C_{1a} (t_{ret}=24.7 min), gentamicin C_{2a} (t_{ret}=25.67 min) and gentamicin C₂ (t_{ret}=28.42 min). The fluorescence detection

wavelengths were 260 nm (excitation λ) and 315 nm (emission λ). The flow rate was adjusted to 1ml/min.

3.9. ROS-induced cell death and cytoprotection in undifferentiated IPEC-J2 cells

The dose dependence of H_2O_2 -induced cell death in IPEC-J2 cells was examined in 1 h incubations in the presence and in the absence of Ca²⁺ ions by neutral red uptake assay. It was ascertained that 1 h administration of 0.5 mM H_2O_2 in Ca²⁺-containing medium lead to 64.47±7.78% cell survival, however, in Ca²⁺-free PBS as low as 0.25 mM H_2O_2 decreased cell viability to 55.74±17.21%. It was also observed that there was no significant change in cell death rates up to 100 μ M H_2O_2 for 1 h when Ca²⁺ supplementation at 1.05 mM was maintained in the medium (**Fig. 23**).



Fig. 23 A H_2O_2 concentration dependence of IPEC-J2 monolayers. Cell viability rate compared to controls *versus* peroxide concentration between 0-2 mM in the absence (pink line) and in the presence of 1.05 mM Ca²⁺ ions (blue line) as determined with the neutral red uptake assay after 1 h incubation. **B** Rounding of the IPEC-J2 cells in Ca²⁺-free medium (left side) and higher degree of cell adhesion in the presence of Ca²⁺ (right side). Dead cells were stained with trypan blue. Bar indicates 10 µm.

Two independent staining methods suitable for cell viability measurements were applied to estimate the degree of cytotoxicity under basal conditions or when undifferentiated IPEC-J2 cells were exposed to 0.5 mM H_2O_2 and to reveal the putative cytoprotective effect of sodium butyrate added at 2 mM for 1 h. Sodium butyrate could significantly prevent IPEC-J2 cells from oxidative injury and cell death when it was applied simultaneously with 0.5 mM peroxide. Sodium butyrate, when applied alone, did not affect survival of IPEC-J2 cells (**Fig. 24**).



Fig. 24 No change of cell viability after 1 h incubation of undifferentiated IPEC-J2 cells with 2 mM SB was observed. 0.5 mM H_2O_2 treatmentinduced cell death was significantly attenuated in undifferentiated IPEC-J2 cells stained with neutral red (left) and trypan blue (right). SB could only prevent oxidative stress induced cell death significantly (* p< 0.05).

59

3.10. Integrity of junctional complexes after ROS treatment

Claudin-1 was detected as a multifocal (non-diffuse) membrane-labelling in IPEC-J2 sample basolaterally. This staining positivity was of the same extension and intensity in three parallel samples. Claudin-4 expression showed diffuse, homogeneous, intense membrane labelling (*data not shown*). Intense membranous positivity of E-cadherin was found in IPEC-J2 cells. Based on the claudin-1 and E-cadherin staining patterns both the expression and the distribution of the investigated proteins were unaltered in the concentration range of 0.5-4 mM H_2O_2 treatments (**Fig. 25**).



Fig. 25 Immunohistochemistry of claudin-1 and E-cadherin in control and H₂O₂-treated IPEC-J2 cells grown on collagen-coated Transwell polyester membrane insert. Cell monolayers were incubated with 2 and 4 mM H₂O₂ for 1 h. Cells were fixed in 4% buffered formaldehyde solution and labelled for claudin-1 and E-cadherin. IPEC-J2 cells showed homogenous, intense membranous claudin-1 and E-cadherin positivity (brown discoloration). Bar indicates 10 μm.

In semiquantitative immunohistochemical study, claudin-1 negativity was observed in small intestinal samples from *newborn* swines (**Fig. 26A**). The enterocytes and stem cells in the crypts showed a diffuse intense lateral membranous linear positivity for claudin-4 (**Fig. 26B**), and the enterocytes on the surface of the villi showed a diffuse punctate (non-linear) membranous positivity for this claudin (**Fig 26C**). The enterocytes on the surface of the villi and the crypt cells showed diffuse intense lateral membranous linear claudin-7 positivity (**Fig. 26D**). In all samples the lymphocytes of the follicles were negative for these claudins, but

false positivity was observed in the protein rich tubulo-vesicular system, lymph, and surface mucin layer. Intense positivity for E-cadherin was detected in enterocytes from jejunum of the carcases of 1-day old newborn unsuckled piglet in accordance with the findings in IPEC-J2 cells.

Claudin-1 negativity was observed in small intestinal samples from *adult* swines (**Fig. 27A**). The enterocytes and stem cells in the crypts showed a diffuse intense lateral membranous linear positivity for claudin-4 (**Fig. 27B**). The enterocytes on the surface of the villi showed diffuse intense lateral membranous linear claudin-7 positivity (**Fig. 27D**) and the crypt cells showed diffuse weaker lateral membranous linear claudin-7 positivity (**Fig. 27D**).



Fig. 27



Fig. 26A Claudin-1 negativity in the jejunum of newborn swine (arrows) (IH, 400x, Bar = 20 μm). 26B Claudin-4 membranous linear positivity in the jejunum of newborn swine (arrows) (IH, 400x, Bar = 20 μm). 26C False claudin-4 positivity in the tubulo-vesicular system of the apical region of the villi (arrows) (IH, 400x, Bar = 20 μm). 26D Intense diffuse linear membranous claudin-7 positivity in the buffered formaldehyde-solution fixed and paraffinembedded jejunal sample (arrows) (IH, 400x, Bar = 20 μm).
Fig. 27A Claudin-1 negativity in the jejunum of adult swine (arrows) (IH, 400x, Bar = 20 μm).

μm). **27B** Claudin-4 mebranous linear positivity in the jejunum of adult swine (arrows) (IH, 400x, Bar = 20 μm). **27C** Weak claudin-7 positivity in the crypt cells (arrow) and more intense claudin-7 positivity in the proximal enterocytes of the villi in the jejunum of adult swine (IH, 200x, Bar = 50 μm). **27D** Diffuse linear mebranous claudin-7 positivity in the jejunum of adult swine (arrows) (IH, 400x, Bar = 20 μm).

3.11. Protective effect of sodium butyrate in vitro

Administration of H_2O_2 resulted in decreased TER of IPEC-J2 monolayers grown on Transwell polyester filters coated with rat tail collagen, which could be prevented by simultaneous application of 2 mM sodium-n-butyrate. The protective effect of butyrate was significant after 24 h recovery (p<0.05), which proved that the monolayer integrity of enterocytes can be maintanined in the presence of butyrate under acute oxidative stress (**Fig. 28**).





The growth of *Lactobacillus plantarum* 2142 was indirectly stimulated by sodium-nbutyrate (at concentrations higher than 10 mM) via inhibition of *E. coli* 30037 growth. Significant decrease in the optical density correlated with the number of *E. coli* was found as early as 4 h after 11 mM butyrate treatment. The growth of *Lactobacillus plantarum* 2142 strain was not inhibited up to 100 mM sodium-n-butyrate concentration (**Fig. 29**).

L. plantarum 2142





Fig. 29 Proliferation of *Lactobacillus plantarum* 2142 (on left side) and *E. coli* 30037 (on right side) under butyrate treatment (butyrate concentration 0-100 mM). Growth was determined by measurement of optical density at 630 nm.

3.12. Butyrate effect in swine ileum

Feed-supplementation of adult swine with 0.15% butyrate for 28 days resulted in an increase in the presence of lactobacilli and secretion of L-lactic acid with concomitant pH decrease in the small intestine. (**Table 9**).

Table 9 The effect of supplemented butyrate (at the concentration of 0.15%) on lactobacilli amount, content of lactic acid and pH in swine ileum

Parameters	Control	Butyrate- treated
Lactobacillus count Log ₁₀ CFU/g ileal content	8.43 ± 0.32^{a}	$9.29{\pm}0.40^{ m b}$
D-lactic acid $(mM/kg)^2$	$1.90{\pm}1.80$	2.37 ± 2.03
L-lactic acid (mM/kg) ²	21.32±3.81 ^a	30.78 ± 2.12^{b}
pH ³	6.26±0.16	6.21±0.13

Mean±SEM

²mM/kg wet weight

³pH of ileal content

^{ab}Different letters in the same row indicate significant differences (p<0.05).

It was previously reported that butyrate supplementation did not only increase the count of *lactobacilli* in swine ileum, but also it significantly reduced the number of coliform bacteria (Bokori and Galfi 1990, Bokori et al 1989, Galfi and Bokori 1990). Expression of

Ki67 is characteristic of dividing cells at late G1, at S, G2 and M but not in G0. Based on analysis of 10 microscopic fields the proportion of Ki67 positive cells was determined in crypts. Butyrate supplementation elevated the extent of enterocyte proliferation. The number of microvilli on ileal mucosa was significantly higher when pigs were fed with diet containing 0.15% sodium butyrate. In butyrate-treated animals the number of microvilli was 26.77 ± 2.45 per plica versus 19.30 ± 1.73 in controls (p <0.05). Furthermore, the proportion of Ki67 positive cells was significantly higher (19.6 ± 1.4) in swine with butyrate containing diet compared to control animals (15.7 ± 1.2) (p <0.05) (**Fig. 30**).



Control

Under butyrate containing diet

Fig. 30 Increased Ki67 expression in ileum crypt cells of animals under butyrate-diet demonstrates the growth stimulating effect of butyrate. Brown staining indicates Ki67 expressing cells. Bar indicates 200 μm.

3.13. Pattern of PKC isoenzymes in IPEC-J2 porcine epithelial cells exposed to oxidative stress

The PKC α , δ , ε , ζ and η isoenzymes could be detected in IPEC-J2 cells. The lack of PKC γ expression was also confirmed. When cells were exposed to oxidative stress, change in expression of PKC ζ was observed, while no change in the expression level of PKC α , PKC δ and PKC η could be detected (**Fig. 31**).



Fig. 31 IPEC-J2 cells cultured on cc-PE for 16-19 days were treated with 1 mM H_2O_2 for 10 min or for 1 h. Expression of PKC isoenzymes (α , δ , η) was examined by Western blot analysis after the 10 min treatment and 0 h, 6 h and 24 h after the 1 h treatment with H_2O_2 . GAPDH was probed as a loading control. Representative blots are shown.

Furthermore in differentiated IPEC-J2 cells treated for 1 h with 1 mM peroxide, level of PKC ζ increased significantly 6-24 h after peroxide administration i. e. in the recovery period from oxidative stress. (**Fig. 32**).



Fig. 32 Phosphorylated forms of PKC ζ (upper) and pPKC ζ (Thr 410/403) (lower) were examined in IPEC-J2 cells after 10 min or 1 h of 1 mM H₂O₂ treatment with following 6 h and 24 h of recovery time. Threonine phosphorylation was only slightly elevated at 410/403 in PKC ζ in IPEC-J2 cells exposed to oxidative stress. GAPDH was probed as a loading control. Representative blots are shown.

3.14. Interaction between SCS of probiotics and hydrogen peroxide

Quantitative determination of hydrogen peroxide using o-DA-based colorimetric method enabled the investigation of putative antioxidant properties of probiotic SCSs. As summarized in **Fig. 33** and **Fig. 34** there was no chemical interaction between H_2O_2 and SCSs of *L. plantarum* 2142, *L. casei* Shirota, *E. faecium* as the peroxide content was not significantly different in SCS-treated and the untreated MRS broth containing control

solutions (P> 0.05) after a 60 min incubation. This clearly indicates that the mode of protective probiotic action can not be explained by antioxidants produced by *L. plantarum* 2142 reducing H_2O_2 chemically in the environment of IPEC-J2 cells changelled with millimolar peroxide, and its anti-inflammatory properties of this probiotic cannot simply be attributed to metabolite-triggered chemical decomposition of the oxidative stress source, H_2O_2 .



Fig. 33 Effect of SCSs of 5 potential probiotic strains on H_2O_2 levels was determined immediately after treatment using o-DA based spectrophotometric method. There was no significant difference (p> 0.05) between SCSs of *L. plantarum* 2142, *E. faecium*, *L. casei* Shirota and the H_2O_2 control solution.



Fig. 34 Supernatants of investigated *lactobacilli* did not cause significant decomposition of the peroxide amount in the solution allowing 1 h reaction time (p>0.05). The growth medium, MRS did also not possess antioxidant properties.

No significant differences in peroxide amount can be detected between solutions containing TPY and *Bifidobacterium animalis* subsp. *lactis* BB-12 SCS immediately and after 1 h, however, using 1 h reaction time the peroxide content was reduced by 37-43% compared to 17% decrease of positive control due to spontanous decomposition of peroxide. The reason of loss in peroxide amount could be the presence of cysteine in TPY which acted as main antioxidant responsible for chemical degradation of aqueous peroxide (*data not shown*). In presence of *B. amyloliquefaciens* SCS almost complete decomposition (above 90% decrease) of peroxide was detected within 60 min reaction time (**Table 10**).

Table 10 *B. amyloliquefaciens* SCS induced almost complete peroxide decomposition in the reaction mixture. TPY, the growth medium of *Bifidobacterium animalis* subsp. *lactis* BB-12 (BB-12) by itself could provoke significant degradation of H_2O_2 due to its cysteine content. TSB was used as growth medium for *B. amyloliquefaciens*.* Indicates significant difference between only peroxide-containing positive controls and the screened SCSs or their growth media (p< 0.05).

Composition of solutions	H ₂ O ₂ conce	Decrease in H ₂ O ₂ concentration		
for interaction	Reac	Expressed in 9/		
examination	0 h	1 h	12xp1 c55cu 111 /0	
H_2O_2	1.04 ± 0.09	0.86 ± 0.05	17.3	
$H_2O_2 + TPY$	0.86 ± 0.04	0.54 ± 0.07	37.2*	
$H_2O_2 + SCS (BB-12)$	0.96 ± 0.01	0.54 ± 0.11	43.7*	
$H_2O_2 + TSB$	0.72 ± 0.06	0.50 ± 0.05	30.5*	
$H_2O_2 + SCS (B.$ amyloliquefaciens)	0.48 ± 0.04	0.03 ± 0.001	93.7*	

3.15. Screening for the potential anti-inflammatory effect of selected probiotic SCSs (L. casei Shirota, E. faecium, B. amyloliquefaciens and Bifidobacterium animalis subs. lactis BB-12 SCSs) by determining relative mRNA gene expression levels of IL-8 and TNF-a

SCSs of *Enterococcus faecium* CECT 4515 (**Fig. 35A**) and *Bifidobacterium animalis* subs. *lactis* BB-12 (**Fig. 35B**) did not show any attenuating effect on peroxide-induced inflammation since the upregulated TNF- α level did not drop to the pre-inflammation gene expression value. TPY, the growth medium of *Bifidobacterium animalis* subsp. *lactis* BB-12, alone acted as inflammatory signal as it increased basal TNF- α gene expression. In accordance with the immunmodulatory properties of TPY, 13.3v/v% *Bifidobacterium animalis* subsp. *lactis* BB-12 SCS also stimulated TNF- α expression in peroxide-treated IPEC-J2 cells almost to the same extent.

Peroxide-triggered inflammation could not be quenched via supplementation of *L*. *casei* Shirota SCS simultaneously added with the 1mM H_2O_2 solution. In spite of decreasing tendency in cytokine expression due to SCS bioactive matrix, no significant difference was detected in relative gene expression of TNF- α between IPEC-J2 monolayers treated with peroxide alone and those treated with peroxide and SCS (**Fig. 35C**).

In contrast, treatment of IPEC-J2 cells with SCS of *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* CECT 5940 could modulate inflammation induced by 1 mM H₂O₂ administration (**Fig. 35D**). The immunostimulatory effect of the supernatant was manifested in highly elevated IL-8 and TNF- α levels compared when cells were treated with peroxide alone. The highly stimulated gene expression level of these proinflammatory cytokines cannot be attributed to TSB medium, since TNF- α gene expression was increased to the same level by peroxide alone as by peroxide together with TSB. 1 h combined application of 13.3v/v% *B. amyloliquefaciens* SCS containing bacterial metabolites and 1 mM H₂O₂ on IPEC-J2 cells led to 5.7-fold increase in IL-8 and approximately 4-fold increase in TNF- α relative gene expression compared to only peroxide-treated positive controls. Parallel upregulation of these proinflammatory cytokines in IPEC-J2 supports the immunostimulant function of compounds in SCS secreted by *B. amyloliquefaciens* under acute oxidative stress.



Fig. 35A Peroxide-induced upregulation of proinflammatory cytokine level in IPEC-J2 cells was not influenced by 13.3v/v% SCS of E. faecium in plain DMEM applied for 1 h. No significant reduction in IL-8 and TNF- α levels (p> 0.05) was observed by the SCS in the presence of 1 mM

 H_2O_2

35B Relative IL-8 and TNF-α levels in IPEC-J2 cells after 1 h incubation with SCS from *Bifidobacterium animalis* subsp. *lactis* BB-12 simultaneously with 1mM H₂O₂. No significant difference was found in cytokine relative gene expressions in IPEC-J2 cells exposed to the combinations of 1mM H₂O₂ with TPY or SCS from *Bifidobacterium animalis* subsp. *lactis* BB-12. TPY, growth medium of *Bifidobacterium* animalis subsp. lactis BB-12 was used as blank solution in plain DMEM in the same proportion as Bifidobacterium animalis subsp. lactis BB-12SCS (13.3v/v%).

Data are shown as relative cytokine mRNA level mean ± S. E. M. Different letters (a, b, c) show significant differences (p<0.05) (n=6).



35C Decrease in IL-8 and TNF-α relative gene expression level when 13.3v/v% *L. casei* Shirota SCS in peroxide-triggered acute oxidative stress
 35D Potentiation of peroxide-induced IL-8 and TNF-α upregulation was observed when IPEC-J2 cells were incubated for 1 h with SCS of *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* in 13.3v/v%. Drastic increase in both the IL-8 and TNF- α level was found using qRT PCR technique. Immunostimulant effect of this bacterial SCS is demonstrated.

Data are shown as relative cytokine mRNA level mean± S. E. M. Different letters (a, b, c) show significant differences (p<0.05) (n=6).

3.16. Dose-response relationship of Lactobacillus plantarum 2142 supernatant

Three different concentrations of *L. plantarum* 2142 were used to monitor the changes in acute oxidative stress-induced relative gene expression levels of the proinflammatory cytokines, IL-8 and TNF- α in IPEC-J2 cells exposed simultaneously to probiotic supernatant and peroxide. This should help to determine at which concentration SCS is most effective in quenching oxidative stress-induced inflammation. It was ascertained that supernatant of *L. plantarum* 2142 in 3.3-13.3v/v% affects the relative gene expression of proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-8 and TNF- α differently in peroxide-treated IPEC-J2 cells. Higher dose of probiotic SCS could suppress the peroxide-triggered upregulation of IL-8 and TNF- α significantly in contrast to supernatants applied in 3.3 and 6.6v/v% (**Table 11**). 13.3 v/v% *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS and its culturing broth, MRS did not influence significantly the basal IL-8 and TNF- α level of IPEC-J2 cells.

	IL-8	TNF-α
1 mM H ₂ O ₂	2.9 ± 0.6	6.1 ± 1.0
13.3v/v% MRS	$0.9\pm0.2*$	$2.4 \pm 0.1*$
13.3v/v% SCS	$0.9\pm0.2*$	$2.7\pm0.9^*$
$1 \text{ mM } H_2O_2 + 3.3 v/v\% \text{ MRS}$	3.7 ± 0.5	6.4 ± 0.5
$1 \text{ mM H}_2\text{O}_2 + 3.3 \text{v/v\% SCS}$	3.1 ± 1.4	5.3 ± 2.0
$1 \text{ mM } H_2O_2 + 6.6 v/v\% \text{ MRS}$	3.7 ± 0.9	6.9 ± 1.0
$1 \text{ mM H}_2\text{O}_2 + 6.6 \text{v/v\% SCS}$	2.9 ± 0.5	7.3 ± 2.4
$1 \text{ mM H}_2\text{O}_2 + 13.3 \text{v/v}\% \text{ MRS}$	1.9 ± 0.3	6.9 ± 0.4
$1 \text{ mM H}_2\text{O}_2 + 13.3 \text{v/v}\% \text{ SCS}$	$1.0 \pm 0.2*$	$2.8 \pm 0.6^*$

Table 11 Relative gene expression of IL-8 and TNF- α in IPEC-J2 cells treated with H₂O₂, *L plantarum* 2142 supernatant and MRS, mean ±SEM, n=4. *indicates significant difference compared to those treated with H₂O₂ alone.
3.17. Protection against oxidative stress by application of L. plantarum 2142 SCS application

The maximal protection against 1mM H₂O₂-triggered inflammation in IPEC-J2 cells was achieved using 13.3 v/v% *L. plantarum* 2142 (**Fig. 36**) as the gene expression level of TNF- α remained as low as it was characteristic of 13.3v/v% MRS broth and SCS in the absence of peroxide. Peroxide-triggered TNF- α relative gene expression was attenuated by 1 h 13.3v/v% SCS treatment from 7.514±1.483 to 2.902±1.041. At the same time, significant reduction in IL-8 level (from 2.645±0.901 to 1.508±0.534) was also observed by *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS. In contrast, treatment with SCS in lower doses (3.3 and 6.6 v/v%) did not result in a significant beneficial effect against acute oxidative stress. TNF- α gene expression upregulated by peroxide did not change significantly when IPEC-J2 cells were challenged with peroxide together with a low-dose *L. plantarum* 2142 supernatant in plain DMEM. TNF- α levels decreased to 7.298± 2.431 when *L. plantarum* 2142 was applied at 3.3 v/v% and it was further attenuated to 6.997 ± 0.419 by a 2-fold concentrated supernatant.





By the addition of 1 mM H_2O_2 to the IPEC-J2 cells the basal gene expression of Hsp70 was upregulated by more than 2.5-fold. This elevation was further potentiated when 13.3 v/v% *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS was applied simultaneously with peroxide leading to a higher than 7-fold increase in Hsp70 level compared to control groups (**Fig. 37**). When only SCS was added, slight but statistically significant increase in Hsp70 relative gene expression was detected. MRS, however, counteracted the Hsp70 gene transcription promoting effect of oxidative stimuli partially explained by its impact on the basal expression of Hsp70 mRNA. These results suggest that an anti-inflammatory route, of *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS could involve upregulation of Hsp70 with parallel attenuation of expression of the proinflammatory cytokines.



Fig. 37 Changes in Hsp70 relative gene expression levels in IPEC-J2 cells treated with 1mM H₂O₂ alone and in combination with 13.3v/v% MRS or *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS, in the presence of MRS and SCS. Significant differences in Hsp70 levels were observed in three parallel experiments between groups labelled with different letters (p< 0.05).</p>

Polarized IPEC-J2 cells with TER higher than 8000 Ohm*cm² were used for every experiment. TER values prior to and post experiment were compared to check if cell integrity was influenced by probiotic treatment during a 60 min incubation time. As shown in **Fig. 38** statistically significant change did not occur in TER after application of *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS even at the highest concentration. This confirmed that 13.3v/v% MRS, Lp 2142 SCS

alone and in combination with 1 mM H_2O_2 did not cause damage to integrity of the IPEC-J2 cell monolayer cultured on mebrane inserts.



Fig. 38 TER values measured on IPEC-J2 cell monolayers did not change by the administration of MRS, *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS alone or together with peroxide (p> 0.05). *L. plantarum* 2142 was cultured in MRS broth. Data are shown as TER mean values \pm S. E. M (n=3).

3.18. Role of fatty acids in the anti-inflammatory action of L. plantarum 2142 action

The presence of SCFAs among lactobacilli metabolites caused a dramatic drop in pH value of the probiotic supernatants. The pH value in *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS was remarkably low (pH=4.3) maintaining a strong acidic environment under which IPEC-J2 cells could not survive based on trypan blue exclusion assay (> 95% cell death rate).

When SCS was applied at effective dose against oxidative stimuli it was slightly acidic medium (pH=7.1) and thus could be applied without disturbing the physiological activity of IPEC-J2 cells. The heterofermentative production *L. plantarum* 2142 mainly involves secretion of the two carboxylic acids, lactic acid (LA) and acetic acid. The quantitative analysis of D- and L-LA (D-LA and L-LA) content in lactobacilli SCS (**Fig. 39**) proved that the ratio of 2 enantiomers varies with the type of the bacterial strains selected for the investigation. It was shown that the D-LA production of *E. faecium* is negligible (less than

1mM) compared to the increased D-LA level detected in *L. plantarum* 2142 (97 mM) and *L. casei* Shirota (91 mM). L-LA content is less variable, it ranges between 48-67 mM, the lowest quantity was detected in *E. faecium* SCS.



Fig. 39 D- and L-lactic acid concentrations in media of *L. plantarum* 2142 (Lp 2142), *L. casei* Shirota (Shirota) and *E. faecium* SCS were determined with a lactate dehydrogenase-based detection kit (n=3). The mean values ± SEM are expressed in mmol/l.

To identify active components in the *L. plantarum* 2142 supernatant, L-LA (65 mM), D-LA (100 mM) and their 2:3 racemic mixture were added to IPEC-J2 cells in 13.3 v/v% concentration to determine if the short-chain carboxylic acids are partially or exclusively responsible for beneficial anti-inflammatory effect of *L. plantarum* 2142 (**Fig. 40**). Addition of D-LA, L-LA and their racemic mixture in the concentration present in *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS to cell medium did not reduce significantly peroxide-induced increase in IL-8 and TNF- α relative gene expression pointing out that the major downregulators of oxidative stress-induced response are not these organic acids in a probiotic supernatant. Furthermore, Hsp70 level remained unchanged when LA enantiomers of the racemic mixture were added to IPEC-J2 cells post H₂O₂ treatment. Thus, LA had no protective effect against oxidative stress-mediated changes in IL-8, TNF- α and Hsp70 gene expression levels.



Fig. 40 Effects of racemic, D- or L-lactic acid (LA) on peroxide-induced proinflammatory cytokine upregulation. No significant beneficial effect (p > 0.05) was found such as quenching of peroxide-induced upregulation of IL-8, TNF- α and Hsp70 gene expression level in the presence of lactic acid (n=7).

The another short chain carboxylic acid, acetic acid at 1 mM and 7 mM concentrations (pH=7.3-7.4) did not exert beneficial effect on acute oxidative stress as it did not decrease elevated IL-8 and TNF- α level induced by 1 mM H₂O₂ significantly (**Fig. 41**).



Fig. 41 Acetic acid (AA) at 1 mM and 7 mM did not affect relative gene expression levels of IL-8 and TNF- α upregulated by a 1 mM peroxide treatment for 1 h. The values are given as means ±SEMs (n=3).

4. Discussion

Determining the oxidative stress-induced harmful effects at molecular level and in the search for potential scavenger molecules, probiotic metabolites are promising targets in human as well as veterinary medicine. Probiotics play an important role in control of inflammatory processes and represent a treatment option in degenerative diseases which develop as a long-term consequence of excessive oxidative stimuli. Oxidative stress is caused, on one side, by reactive oxygen intermediates which are generated in tissues during aerobic respiration and inflammation, and on the other, by ROS derived from environmental sources [Schroder and Krutmann 2005, Finkel and Holbrook 2000, Harris et al 1992] such as in the gastrointestinal tract, where different levels of ROS can be produced in gut lumen. Potential sources of luminal oxidants can be xenobiotics, endotoxins, oxidized food debris, and higher levels of iron ions and bile acids [Blau et al 1999, Giandomenico et al 1997].

In our model H_2O_2 was applied to generate oxidative stress. H_2O_2 is often used in studies of redox-regulated processes because it is relatively stable compared to other ROS. In order to estimate the amount of H_2O_2 that was available for the cells, decomposition of H_2O_2 was determined in cell-free plain medium, and also consumption of H_2O_2 was measured in the culture medium in the presence of IPEC-J2 cells. In distilled water, decomposition of H_2O_2 was not significant. In plain medium, however, there was a reduction by 21% of the initial H_2O_2 after 1 h of incubation.

IPEC-J2 cell line derived from jejunal epithelia isolated from a neonatal piglet and human colon adenocarcinoma Caco-2 cell line were used for studying on interaction of oxidative stress and probiotics on normal intestinal epithelium. To mimic *in vivo* conditions they were cultured on Transwell membrane inserts which allowed them to reconstruct the polarized functional epithelia and form TJs *in vitro*. Tumor-derived cell lines are heterogeneous [Sambuy et al 2005], which explains that considerable differences may exist between Caco-2 strains from different laboratories. TER values of Caco-2 cells are highly variable compared to those measured with IPEC-J2 cells when both were cultured on membrane inserts. Additionally, cell passage dependent protein expression or other functional changes were also documented since in case of Caco-2 cells there were inter-laboratory variations in transepithelial resistance as much as 20-fold [Hidalgo 2001].

Viability of the cells is decreased in a ROS concentration-dependent manner due to the cell-damaging properties of the ROS as it was confirmed using different types of molecular stains. DAPI binds to the nuclei of cells only after the membrane becomes

10.14751/SZIE.2013.073

permeable, therefore this method was applied to assay the level of cell death after H_2O_2 treatment. Studying early effects of H_2O_2 on filter-grown Caco-2P cells, it was found that 1 to 4 mM H_2O_2 had no impact on cell viability, while 20% of nuclei were stained with DAPI after 10 mM H_2O_2 exposure. However, IPEC-J2 cells seem to be more sensitive since 10% and 15% of the differentiated IPEC-J2 cells lost their viability after 2 mM and 4 mM H_2O_2 treatment, respectively [Nemeth et al 2007].

Epithelial barrier disruption as a result of damage to junction protein complexes can lead to changes in paracellular permeability of intestinal epithelial cells which can be followed by detecting TER [Rao et al 1997]. Decrease in TER may also reflect an increase in movement of solutes and ions across the epithelium by transcellular pathways. Remarkable difference in reactivity towards oxidative stress could be found comparing these two cell lines; since differentiated IPEC-J2 cell monolayer integrity can be partially disrupted by 1 h 2 mM hydrogen peroxide administration in contrast to filter-grown Caco-2P cells, where 4 mM H_2O_2 treatment did not exert impact on cells, and more than 10 mM H_2O_2 for an h could only decrease TER significantly. Membrane damage observed as a consequence of 2 to 4 mM H_2O_2 treatment in differentiated IPEC-J2 cells suggests that TER decrease can be partly attributed to ion movement via transcellular pathways.

For optimization of IPEC-J2 cell culturing conditions, PC and cc-PE membrane inserts were tested and compared in 3D functional cell model. TER change in the linear growth phase (between the 9th and 19th days of culture) was higher on cc-PE, than those on PC membrane inserts. Furthermore, final TERs (which were not as variable as in case of Caco-2 cells) were higher on cc-PE than on PC inserts. In order to provide higher degree of differentiation of IPEC-J2 cell, cc-PE membrane inserts were applied throughout the study. The resemblance of IPEC-J2 cells to gut makes this 3D model capable of predicting physiological and redox cellular changes in jejunal epithelium exposed to inflammatory processes of oxidative origin [Paszti-Gere et al. 2012].

ROS can react with proteins, lipids and nucleic acids resulting in the development of dysfunctional proteins, membrane lipid peroxidation and DNA fragmentation [Valko et al 2007]. The outcome of the oxidative stress (from alteration of gene expression profile, programmed cell death to passive cell death due to catastrophic injury) greatly depends on ROS concentration and exposure time, cell type, and the actual antioxidant capacity of the cell [Saberi et al 2008]. It was supposed that one of the most characteristic consequences of oxidative stress-triggered damage would be the elevated rate of lipid peroxidation dependently of applied peroxide concentration (0-4 mM) and the gradual decrease in capacity

10.14751/SZIE.2013.073

of cellular antioxidant defence mechanisms (GSH, GPx). However, no significant change occurred in the level of any investigated antioxidant parameters, neither in concentration of early stage lipid peroxidation indicators, such as CDs, CTs nor in amount of late phase marker, MDA by the effect of oxidative intervention.

Pro-inflammatory factors such as enteroinvasive *Escherichia coli*, oxidative stress induced by xanthine oxidase and xanthine or H_2O_2 and pro-inflammatory cytokine TNF- α have been shown to cause rearrangement and decreased expression of TJ and AJ proteins in Caco-2 cells and MKN28 gastric epithelial cells [Seth et al 2008, Miyauchi et al 2009, Qin 2001]. This was also found in case of dextran sodium sulfate-induced colitis in mice [Mennigen 2009]. In the present study IPEC-J2 cells showed homogenous and intense membranous claudin-1 and E-cadherin positivity confirming the development of differentiated phenotype. After a 1 h treatment with H_2O_2 , up to the concentration of 4 mM, the cellular distribution and staining expression of these proteins remained unaltered. This seems to suggest that the TER decrease observed in the concentration range 2-4 mM H_2O_2 , can either be attributed entirely to cell damage or disruption of junction proteins other than claudin-1, claudin-4 and E-cadherin.

Transcellular permeation of gentamicin is practically not possible in view of its relatively high molecular weight, highly polar and hydrophilic nature [Rama Prasad et al 2003]. We proved that gentamicin also showed poor paracellular permeation across TJs across the IPEC-J2 monolayer. In accordance with these findings gentamicin could be used for detecting potential epithelial barrier dysfunction after acute oxidative stress based on chromatographic separation and quantitative fluorometric determination of gentamicin collected from basolateral compartment of IPEC-J2 cell monolayer exposed to peroxide treatment. We ascertained that 1 h peroxide administration up to 1 mM concentration did not alter the physical barrier function and integrity of cell monolayer since only negligible amount of gentamicin could transport into the basolateral compartment.

The signalling pathways triggered by acute oxidative stress were also investigated with analysis of the expression pattern of PKC isoenzymes. In differentiated IPEC-J2 cells, PKC α , δ , ε , ζ , és η isoenzymes could be detected. PKC γ was not detected in differentiated IPEC-J2 monolayer. When differentiated IPEC-J2 cells were treated with 1 mM peroxide for 1 h, expression level of PKC ζ increased significantly 6-24 h after peroxide administration during the recovery period, suggesting that signal transduction pathways behind potential anti-inflammatory effect of protective substances such as probiotics under acute oxidative stress may involve regulatory mechanisms through PKC ζ .

Epithelial cells were found to secrete a great variety of cytokines functioning as growth and differentiation factors, alarm signals for the inflammatory response, chemotactic factors and modulators of immune cell function [Stadnyk 1994]. "Cell stressors" such as heatshock, hyperosmolarity, adherence of a foreign surface and ROS trigger the gene expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines which initiate the local and systemic immune response in order to defend the host against the noxious stimuli [Dinarello 2000]. It was found [Son et al 2005] that H₂O₂ and TNF-α induced potent neutrophil chemoattractant and activator, IL-8 secretion in Caco-2 and HT-29 cells. After short-term stimulation of oxidative stress induced by 1 mM H₂O₂ IL-8 mRNA expression increased in Caco-2 cells and in normal intestinal epithelial cells, ACBR I519 [Yamamoto et al 2003]. In our work dose-and time-course response of cytokine expression were determined in filter-grown IPEC-J2 cells after H₂O₂ treatment. ROS treatment increased the gene expression level of IL-8 and TNF-a, but left IL-6 expression unchanged. The most effective concentration in stimulating both IL-8 and TNF-a expression was 1 mM H₂O₂. Decrease over the higher concentration range may be due to oxidative damage of cell functions such as transcription and also to oxidative cell death. Similar observations were made in Caco-2 cells and MKN28 gastric epithelial cells, where maximal IL-8 gene expression was also evoked by 1 mM H₂O₂ treatment [Shimada et al 1999, Yamamoto et al 2003]. The short-term time-course assay of IL-8 and TNF- α expression level due to 1 mM H₂O₂ treatment showed that it increased gradually as the cells consumed the H_2O_2 . Gene expression levels of IL-8 and TNF- α peaked after 1 h of recovery time, then they started to decrease and reached the control level after 6 h.

In addition to study on relative gene expression of IL-8 by qRT-PCR, secretion rate of IL-8 was also followed by ELISA measurement, which confirmed the release of this cytokine into the apical medium only. IL-8 concentration was significantly elevated at 4 h after peroxide administration and it increased continuously until the end of recovery time. After 24 hs of recovery 101 pg/ml IL-8 was detected in the apical medium of IPEC-J2 cells. Exposure of Caco-2H cells to millimolar H_2O_2 led to a significant increase in IL-8 amount during recovery reaching the highest value 456, $6\pm15,6$ pg/ml at 24 h. The ultimate presence of IL-8 in the apical medium can resemble *in vivo* conditions, under which enterocytes produce cytokines directly into gut lumen.

In gastrointestinal tract the effective treatment alternative against excessive oxidative stress can be probiotics, which have been extensively used for maintenance of gut microbiota homeostasis, improvement of intestinal inflammation and other digestive disorders. The precise mode of action behind anti-inflammatory properties of probiotics remained to be elucidated. Oxidative stress appears to be an important driving force for enhanced cytokine production in intestinal epithelial cell lines causing gut mucosal inflammation, thus the alteration in cytokine profile via probiotic therapy can lead to successful suppression of ROS-induced cellular damages [Matsumoto et al 2005, Sartor et al 2005, Watanabe et al 2009].

The presence of living probiotics is not prerequisite for decreasing secretion of proinflammatory cytokines. Previous study [Nemeth et al 2007, Malago et al 2010] revealed that SCS of *L. plantarum* 2142 significantly inhibited the synthesis of IL-8 induced by *Salmonella enteritidis* 857 in Caco-2 cells from the beginning to the end of recovery period (to 24 h) compared to that without SCS application. These findings were supported by previous results that SCS of *L. plantarum* 2142 could downregulate the effect of acute oxidative stress evoked by 1 h 1 mM H₂O₂ treatment on proinflammatory cytokine, IL-8 and TNF- α relative gene expression level in IPEC-J2 cells. A 1.8-fold decrease in IL-8 and 2.6 fold reduction in TNF- α level were detected when *L. plantarum* 2142 was used in 13.3 v/v% concentration [Paszti-Gere et al 2012].

Likewise, the level of protective Hsp70 increased significantly in the presence of *L*. *plantarum* 2142 supernatant by 2.7 fold compared to samples only treated with 1mM hydrogen peroxide. Interestingly, H_2O_2 treatment alone could also lead to elevation in Hsp70 relative gene expression in IPEC-J2 cells. The upregulation of Hsp70 expression can be one of the initial key defense mechanisms maintaining cell protective activity against inflammation-triggered protein misfolding defects. The increase in protective heat shock protein transcriptional level and remarkable drop in proinflammatory cytokine level support the efficacy of *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS against the oxidative stress-reduced inflammatory cytokine synthesis might include secreted bioactive substances or indirect action on protective Hsp70 production.

Enterococcus faecium is one of LA bacteria with inhibitory effects against several important enteropathogenics [Pollmann et al 2005]. An in vivo study on the effect of orally administered *Enterococcus faecium* EF1 on intestinal cytokines and chemokines production *in vivo* revealed that TNF- α production increased significantly in jejunal mucosa while it was suppressed in ileal mucosa in the newborn piglets treated with this probiotic strain [Huang et al 2012].

Anti-inflammatory effect of SCSs of *L. casei* Shirota was not significant, and those of other bacterial strains such as *Bifidobacterium animalis* subsp. *lactis* BB-12 and *E. faecium* CECT 4515 did not decrease peroxide-evoked TNF-α upregulation. Our experiments also

proved that the anti-inflammatory effect of SCS was not based on the ability of peroxide decomposition due to the assumed scavenging properties, since the peroxide amount did not change in solution with SCS and peroxide mixture compared to that containing peroxide alone.

It was found that levan is one of the potential immunstimulant components released into the supernatant by *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* CECT 5940 equipped with levansucrase enzyme [Rairakhwada 2009]. The immunstimulant activity of levan appears to rely on induction of Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR-4) signalling partially through induction of IL-12 production [Xu et al 2006]. In our study, modulated response of proinflammatory cytokine network was achieved by SCS of *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* which caused upregulation of the peroxide-induced IL-8 and TNF- α relative gene expression level in IPEC-J2 cells.

The fact that L. plantarum 2142 SCS alone can decrease the production of proinflammatory cytokines underlines the presence of active bacterial metabolites responsible for efficient quenching of oxidative stress-induced acute inflammatory responses. To find out which bioactive components are secreted by L. plantarum 2142 into SCS, two short-chain carboxylic acids were investigated whether they can downregulate peroxide-triggered elevated proinflammatory cytokine (IL-8 and TNF- α) levels as a consequence of their potential anti-inflammatory effect. LA production of *lactobacilli* is one of the main factor in regulating antibacterial activity. L-LA displays a greater antibacterial effect to D-LA or racemic LA. This study supported that neither acetic acid at 10 and 50 mM nor racemic, Land D- LA in concentration range between 60-100 mM could prevent IPEC-J2 cells from presenting increased IL-8 and TNF- α level when exposed to oxidative stimuli. Antiinflammatory effect of metabolites derived from two LABs (Bifidobacterium breve and Streptococcus thermophilus) was investigated in THP-1 cell line and peripherial blood mononuclear cells under LPS control. It was concluded that bioactive molecules from the chosen probiotics could eliminate LPS-induced TNF-a scretion in dose-dependent manner and they could increase the basal TNF- α production. These active compounds were nonprotein type based on their resistance to pepsin-trypsin hydrolysis and molecular mass was lower than 3 kDa. LPS-induced TNF-α secretion was unchanged by millimolar LA alone [Menard 2004] in accordance with our findings.

We found that incubation of IPEC-J2 cells with sodium butyrate at 2 mM conferred cytoprotection against oxidative stress. It was proved that sodium butyrate at 2 mM concentration could increase TERs in IPEC-J2 cells in the presence of peroxide which elevation was significant even after 24 h recovery period. In vivo, butyrate feeding increased

the amount of lactobacilli and consequently the production of L-lactic acid significantly with concomitant reduction in pH. This is in good agreement with previous findings [Bokori and Gálfi 1989, 1990] which proved the significant negative correlation between the reduced number of coliform bacteria and elevation in lactobacilli count in swine ileum. Significantly higher amount of Ki-67 positive crypts in ileum was found in butyrate-fed pigs compared to controls suggesting elevated butyrate-induced cell proliferation extent. The number of microvilli on ileal mucosa was significantly higher when pigs were fed with diet containing 0.15% sodium butyrate. In butyrate-treated animals the number of microvilli was 27±3 per plica versus 19 ± 2 per plica in controls (p<0.05). In accordance with our results it can be assumed that feed supplemented with sodium-n-butyrate exerts beneficial effect in the treatment of inflammatory bowel diseases in swine. The anti-inflammatory mode of action is based on the reinforcement of epithelial barrier and the maintenance of gut ecosystem via increasing the count of lactobacilli and the amount of protective metabolites in addition to butyrate protective effect against excessive oxidative stimuli. Therapeutical value of butyrate was further supported by significant enhancement of epithelial cell proliferation and elevated microvilli counts in swine ileum compared to untreated control values.

Among metabolites secreted by *L. plantarum* 2142, peptides can also exert protective action on the intestinal epithelium. In this study, to our knowledge for the first time molecular masses of two *L. plantarum* 2142-specific proteins (21 and 31 kDa) were detected by SDS-PAGE. By the aid of another separation technique, capillary zone electrophoresis the presence of another specific peptide was found in SCS of *L. plantarum* 2142.

In conclusion, in our work non-carcinogenic porcine intestinal epithelial cells, IPEC-J2 cells were cultured on collagen-coated polyester membrane inserts. This cell line with higher polarization rate and with apically located microvilli could mimic physiological conditions better thus it was found to be reliable screening tool for investigation of regulatory changes in cytokine network caused by excessive oxidative stress and for studying on modulatory effect of protective substances. *In vitro* models were optimized to be capable of screening the beneficial effect of probiotics either on prevention of intestinal epithelium from harmful oxidative stimuli or on restoration of physiological microbial communities in inflammatory processes. One of the prerequisites necessary for elucidation of the precise role of probiotic strains and their metabolites in acute inflammatory mechanisms was that even partial agonistic and antagonistic effect of probiotics could be traced on basal and elevated cytokine regulation. IPEC-J2 cells were proven to be suitable for investigation of both the immunstimulant and oxidative stress-modulating effect of selected probiotic strains.

The fact that spent culture supernatant of probiotics can decrease the production of proinflammatory cytokines suggests that active ingredient(s) can be found among lactobacillisecreted metabolites responsible for the putative anti-inflammatory action against acute oxidative stress. Successful identification of these active bacterial components would enable the development of pharmaceutical products containing only the isolated beneficial substances with numerous advantages in contrast to drug formulations with living microorganisms. In living forms, probiotics should survive during storage, they should reach the GI tract without significant loss and they should adhere to mucous membrane with the ability for reproduction and pathogenic exclusion. These essential requirements have impact on mainly the manufacturing processes of probiotic containing animal feeds and pharmaceutical products. On the other hand, one of the most prominent milestones in pharmaceutical science would be the establishment of a targeted drug therapy with controlled release of active ingredient in solid formulations thereby ensuring higher bioavailability of probiotics with better pharmakokinetic profile. There are some innovative recent research works involving electrospinning-aided preparation of nanoformulations with lactobacilli [Wagner et al 2011].

It has not been fully understood yet whether single metabolite produced by probiotics or synergism between secreted molecules exerts anti-inflammatory action of bacterial supernatant. Among the investigated bacterial strains only SCS of *L. plantarum* 2142 had significant attenuating effect on peroxide-induced upregulation of IL-8 and TNF- α level. This beneficial effect can not be attributed to the presence of short chain carboxylic acids, lactic acid and acetic acid in the supernatant. The presence of *Lactobacillus plantarum* 2142specific proteins was demonstrated by SDS-PAGE. In the future the aim will be isolation and characterization of the active components present in the SCS of *lactobacilli* and elucidation of the underlying mechanisms (signal transduction pathways and/or free radical scavenging effect) of protection against oxidative cell damage.

5. New scientific results

This is a pioneering study in which a porcine non-transformed intestinal epithelial cell line, IPEC-J2 was exposed to H_2O_2 alone or in combination with probiotics, and changes in TER and relative gene expression levels of proinflammatory cytokines (IL-8 and TNF- α) and Hsp 70 were measured with concomitant characterization of the anti-inflammatory *L*. *plantarum* 2142 supernatant. This is the first study in which TER values of IPEC-J2 cells were measured as related to ROS-induced oxidative stress on TJ protein profile (claudin-1, claudin-4 and claudin-7 and E-cadherin).

(1) We have shown that IPEC-J2 cell line cultured on collagen-coated polyester membrane inserts provides a reliable model for investigation of porcine-specific oxidative stress-induced inflammatory processes involving regulatory changes in the cytokine network.

(2) The maximal protection against 1mM H₂O₂-triggered inflammation was achieved using 13.3 v/v% *L. plantarum* 2142 as the gene expression level of TNF- α remained low as it was characteristic of 13.3v/v% MRS broth and SCS in the absence of peroxide. The protective properties of *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS can not be attributed to metabolite-triggered chemical decomposition of H₂O₂.

(3) *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* CECT 5940 manifested in upregulated IL-8 and TNF- α relative gene expression level in IPEC-J2 cells.

(4) D-lactic acid, L-lactic acid and their racemic mixture in the concentration present in *L. plantarum* 2142 SCS did not reduce significantly peroxide-induced increase in IL-8 and TNF- α relative gene expression pointing out that the major downregulators of oxidative stress are not lactic acid in probiotic supernatant.

(5) Butyric acid at millimolar concentration contributed to enhanced enterocyte proliferation and stimulated formation of microvilli on plicae *in vivo*, and it was capable of suppression *E. coli* 30037 growth and at the same time it increased *lactobacilli* colony forming *in vitro*.

6. References

Abreu, MT.: Toll-like receptor signalling in the intestinal epithelium: how bacterial recognition shapes intestinal function, Nat. Rev. Immunol., 10(2). 131-144, 2010.

Abriouel, H., Franz, CM., Ben Omar, N., Gálvez, A.: **Diversity and applications of Bacillus bacteriocins,** FEMS Microbiol. Rev., 35(1). 201-232, 2011.

Ait-Belgnaoui, A., Han, W., Lamine, F., Eutamene, H., Fioramonti, J., Bueno, L., Theodorou,
V.: Lactobacillus farciminis treatment suppresses stress induced visceral hypersensitivity: a possible action through interaction with epithelial cell cytoskeleton contraction, Gut, 55(8). 1090-1094, 2006.

Al-Amoud, AI., Clark, BJ., Chrystyn, H.: Determination of gentamicin in urine samples after inhalation by reversed-phase high-performance liquid chromatography using precolumn derivatisation with o-phthalaldehyde, J. Chrom. B., 769 (1). 89-95, 2002.

Al-Tamimi, MA., Palframan, RJ., Cooper, JM., Gibson, GR., Rastall, RA.: In vitro fermentation of sugar beet arabinan and arabino-oligosaccharides by the human gut microflora, J. Appl. Microbiol., 100(2). 407-414, 2006.

Anadón, A., Martínez-Larrañaga, MR., Aranzazu Martínez, M.: **Probiotics for animal nutrition in the European Union. Regulation and safety assessment,** Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol., 45(1). 91-95, 2006.

Andoh, A., Fujiyama, Y., Hata, K., Araki, Y., Takaya, H., Shimada, M., Bamba, T.: Counterregulatory effect of sodium butyrate on tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha)induced complement C3 and factor B biosynthesis in human intestinal epithelial cells, Clin. Exp. Immunol., 118(1). 23-29, 1999.

Andoh, A., Fujiyama, Y.: Therapeutic approaches targeting intestinal microflora in inflammatory bowel disease, World J. Gastroenterol., 12(28). 4452-4460, 2006.

AOCS: Official methods and recommended practices of the American Oil Chemists' Society, 5th ed., American Oil Chemists' Society, Champaign, Illinois, 1998.

Axelsson, L.: Lactic acid bacteria: classification and physiology, In, S. Salminen and A. Von Wright (eds). Lactic Acid Bacteria: Microbiology and Functional Aspects, Marcel Dekker, Inc, New York. 1-72, 1998.

Beagley, KW., Elson, CO.: Cells and cytokines in mucosal immunity and inflammation, Gastroenterol. Clin. North Am., 21(2). 347-366, 1992.

Berer, K., Mues, M., Koutrolos, M., Rasb, ZA., Boziki, M., Johner, C., Wekerle, H., Krishnamoorthy, G.: Commensal microbiota and myelin autoantigen cooperate to trigger autoimmune demyelination, Nature, 479(7374). 538-541, 2011.

Berg, RD.: The indigenous gastrointestinal microflora, Trends Microbiol., 4(11). 430-435, 1996.

Blau, S., Rubinstein, A., Bass, P., Singaram, C., Kohen, R.: Differences in the reducing power along the rat GI tract: lower antioxidant capacity of the colon, Mol. Cell Biochem., 194. 185-191, 1999.

Bokori J., Gálfi P.: A választási kortól etetett butirát előnyös hatása hízósertésekre, Magy. Állatorv. Lapja, 45(9). 539-543, 1990.

Bokori J., Gálfi P., Boros I.: Sertéskísérlet Na-n-butirátot tartalmazó táppal, Magy. Állatorv. Lapja, 44(8). 501-508, 1989.

Borges, JC., Ramos, CH.: **Protein folding assisted by chaperones,** Protein Peptid Lett., 12 (3). 257-261, 2005.

Botsoglou, NA., Fletouris, DJ., Papageorgiou, GE., Vassilopoulos, VN., Mantis, AJ., Trakatellis, AG.: **Rapid, sensitive and specific thiobarbituric acid method for measuring lipid peroxidation in animal tissue, food, and feedstuff samples,** J. Agric. Food Chem., 42. 1931-1937, 1994.

Bradford, MM.: Rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding, Anal. Biochem., 72. 248–254, 1976.

Brosnahan, AJ., Brown, DR.: Porcine IPEC-J2 intestinal epithelial cells in microbiological investigations, Vet. Microbiol., 156 (3-4). 229-237, 2012.

Brown, DR., Price LD.: Characterization of *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhimurium **DT104 invasion in an epithelial cell line (IPEC J2) from porcine small intestine,** Vet Microbiol.,120 (3-4). 328-333, 2007.

Bugaut, M., Bentéjac M.: Biological effects of short-chain fatty acids in nonruminant mammals, Annu. Rev. Nutr., 13. 217-241, 1993.

Bulut, C., Gunes, H., Okuklu, B., Harsa, S., Kilic, S., Coban, HS., Yenidunya, AF.: Homofermentative lactic acid bacteria of a traditional cheese, Comlek peyniri from Cappadocia region, J. Dairy Res., 72(1). 19-24, 2005.

Cario, E., Gerken, G., Podolsky, DK.: Toll-like receptor 2 controls mucosal inflammation by regulating epithelial barrier function, Gastroenterology, 132(4). 1359-1374, 2007.

Cencic, D., Gorenjak, M.: Can probiotic bacteria exert health effects in metabolic syndrome?, International Scientific Conference Probiotics and Prebiotics Proceedings, Kosice Slovakia 2012.

Cencic, A., Langerholc. T.: Functional cell models of the gut and their applications in food microbiology - a review, Int. J. Food Microbiol. 141. S4-S14, 2010.

Chance, B., Sies, H., Boveris, A.: **Hydroperoxide metabolism in mammalian organs,** Physiol. Rev., 59(3). 527-605, 1979.

Chapman, KE., Waters, CM., Miller, WM.: Continuous exposure of airway epithelial cells to hydrogen peroxide: protection by KGF, J. Cell. Physiol., 192(1). 71-80, 2002.

Corr, SC., Li, Y., Riedel, CU., O'Toole, PW., Hill, C., Gahan, CG.: Bacteriocin production as a mechanism for the antiinfective activity of Lactobacillus salivarius UCC118, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A., 104(18). 7617-7621, 2007.

Covacci, V., Torsello, A., Palozza, P., Sgambato, A., Romano, G., Boninsegna, A., Cittadini, A., Wolf, FI.: **DNA oxidative damage during differentiation of HL-60 human promyelocytic leukemia cells,** Chem. Res. Toxicol., 14(11). 1492-1497, 2001.

Cummings, JH.: Short-chain fatty acids in the human colon, Gut, 22(9). 763-769, 1981.

David, F., Farley, J., Huang, H., Lavoie, JP., Laverty, S.: Cytokine and chemokine gene expression of IL-1beta stimulated equine articular chondrocytes, Vet. Surg., 36(3). 221-227, 2007.

Dinarello, CA., Proinflammatory cytokines, Chest, 118. 503-508, 2000.

Dotterud, CK., Storrø, O., Johnsen, R., Oien, T.: Probiotics in pregnant women to prevent allergic disease: a randomized, double-blind trial, Br. J. Dermatol., 163(3). 616-623, 2010.

Draper, HH., Hadley, M.: Malondialdehyde determination as index of lipid peroxidation, Methods Enzymol., 186. 421–431, 1990.

Dubois, B., Barthélémy, C., Durand, I.: Toward a role of dendritic cells in the germinal center reaction: triggering of B cell proliferation and isotype switching, J Immunol., 162(6). 3428-3436, 1999.

Englyst, HN., Trowell, H., Southgate, DA., Cummings, JH.: Dietary fiber and resistant starch, Am. J. Clin. Nutr., 46(6). 873-874, 1987.

Farhadi, A., Keshavarzian, A., Ranjbaran, Z., Fields, JZ., Banan, A.: **The role of protein kinase C isoforms in modulating injury and repair of the intestinal barrier,** J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 316(1). 1-7, 2006.

Featherstone, C.: M cells: portals to the mucosal immune system, Lancet, 350(9086). 1230, 1997.

Fernández-Rubio, C., Ordóñez, C., Abad-González, J., Garcia-Gallego, A., Honrubia, MP., Mallo JJ., Balaña-Fouce R.: Butyric acid-based feed additives help protect broiler chickens from Salmonella Enteritidis infection, Poult. Sci., 88(5). 943-948, 2009.

Finkel, T., Holbrook, NJ.: Oxidants, oxidative stress and the biology of ageing, Nature 408(6809). 239-247, 2000.

Foligne, B., Zoumpopoulou, G., Dewulf, J., Younes, AB., Chareyre, F., Sirard, JC., Corinne, BP.: A key role of dendritic cells in probiotic functionality, PLoS One, 3. 313-325, 2007.

Fooks, LJ., Gibson, GR.: In vitro investigations of the effect of probiotics and prebiotics on selected human intestinal pathogenics, FEMS Microbiol. Ecol., 39(1). 67-75, 2002.

Gaggìa, F., Nielsen, DS., Biavati, B., Siegumfeldt, H.: Intracellular pH of Mycobacterium avium subsp. paratuberculosis following exposure to antimicrobial compounds monitored at the single cell level, Int. J. Food Microbiol., 141 (1). S188-192, 2010.

Galfi P., Bokori J.: Feeding trial in pigs with a diet containing sodium n-butyrate, Acta Vet. Hung., 38(1-2). 3-17, 1990.

Gareau, MG., Sherman, PM., Walker, WA.: **Probiotics and the gut microbiota in intestinal health and disease,** Nat. Rev. Gastroenterol. Hepatol., 7(9). 503-514, 2010.

Giandomenico, AR., Cerniglia, GE., Biaglow, JE., Stevens, CW., Koch, CJ.: **The importance of sodium pyruvate in assessing damage produced by hydrogen peroxide,** Free Rad. Biol. Med., 23. 426-434, 1997.

Gilad, O., Jacobsen, S., Stuer-Lauridsen, B., Pedersen, MB., Garrigues, C., Svensson, B.: Combined transcriptome and proteome analysis of Bifidobacterium animalis subsp. lactis BB-12 grown on xylo-oligosaccharides and a model of their utilization, Appl. Environ. Microbiol., 76(21). 7285-7291, 2010.

Gilad, O., Svensson, B., Viborg, AH., Stuer-Lauridsen, B., Jacobsen, S.: The extracellular proteome of Bifidobacterium animalis subsp. lactis BB-12 reveals proteins with putative roles in probiotic effects, Proteomics, 11(12). 2503-2514, 2011.

Gohda, J., Matsumura, T., Inoue, J.: Cutting edge: TNFR-associated factor (TRAF) 6 is essential for MyD88-dependent pathway but not toll/IL-1 receptor domain-containing adaptor-inducing IFN-beta (TRIF)-dependent pathway in TLR signaling, J. Immunol., 173(5). 2913-2917, 2004.

González-Mariscal, L., Betanzos, A., Nava, P., Jaramillo, BE.: **Tight junction proteins,** Prog. Biophys. Mol. Biol., 81(1). 1-44, 2003.

Goossens, J., Pasmans, F., Verbrugghe, E., Vandenbroucke, V., De Baere, S., Meyer, Haesebrouck EF., Patrick De Backer, P., Croubels, S.: Porcine intestinal epithelial barrier disruption by the Fusarium mycotoxins deoxynivalenol and T-2 toxin promotes transepithelial passage of doxycycline and paromomycin, BMC Vet. Res., 8. 245-255, 2012.

Gray, SG., Ekström, TJ.: The human histone deacetylase family, Exp. Cell. Res., 262(2). 75-83, 2001.

Grabig, A., Paclik, D., Guzy, C., Dankof, A., Baumgart, DC., Erckenbrecht, J., Raupach, B., Sonnenborn, U., Eckert, J., Schumann, RR., Wiedenmann, B., Dignass, AU., Sturm A.:
Escherichia coli strain Nissle 1917 ameliorates experimental colitis via toll-like receptor
2- and toll-like receptor 4-dependent pathways, Infect. Immun., 74(7). 4075-4082, 2006.

Greer, JP., Macon, WR., McCurley, TL.: **Non-Hodgkin lymphoma,** Wintrobe's Clinical Hematology, 10th ed. Baltimore, Md: Lippincott, Williams & Wilkins; 2471-2473, 1999.

Grüber, C., Wendt, M., Sulser, C., Lau, S., Kulig, M., Wahn, U., Werfel, T., Niggemann, B.: Randomized, placebo-controlled trial of Lactobacillus rhamnosus GG as treatment of atopic dermatitis in infancy, Allergy 62(11). 1270-1276, 2007.

Guarner, F.: The intestinal flora in inflammatory bowel disease: normal or abnormal?, Curr. Opin. Gastroenterol., 21(4). 414-418, 2005.

Guarner, F., Malagelada, JR.: Gut flora in health and disease, Lancet, 361(9356). 512-519, 2003.

Haller, D.: Novel mechanisms of microbe-host interaction under conditions of intestinal inflammation, International Scientific Conference Probiotics and Prebiotics Proceedings, Kosice Slovakia 2012.

Hamzaoui, N., Pringault, E.: Interaction of microorganisms, epithelium, and lymphoid cells of the mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue, Ann. N. Y. Acad Sci., 859. 65-74, 1998.

Hancock, JT., Desikan, R., Neill, SJ.: Role of reactive oxygen species in cell signalling pathways, Biochem. Soc. Trans., 29(2). 345-350, 2001.

Harris, ML., Schiller, HJ., Reilly, PM., Donowitz, M., Grisham, MB., Bulkley GB.: Free radicals and other reactive oxygen metabolites in inflammatory bowel disease: cause, consequence or epiphenomenon?, Pharmacol. Therapeut., 53. 375-408, 1992.

Hart, AL., Lammers K., Brigidi P., Vitali B., Rizzello F., Gionchetti P., Campieri M., Kamm MA., Knight SC., Stagg AJ.: Modulation of human dendritic cell phenotype and function by probiotic bacteria, Gut, 53. 1602-1609, 2004.

Hart, AL., Al-Hassi, HO., Rigby, RJ., Bell, SJ., Emmanuel, AV., Knight, SC., Kamm, MA., Stagg, AJ.: Characteristics of intestinal dendritic cells in inflammatory bowel diseases, Gastroenterology, 129(1). 50-65, 2005.

Hashimoto, K., Oshima T., Tomita T., Kim Y., Matsumoto T., Joh T., Miwa H.: Oxidative stress induces gastric epithelial permeability through claudin-3, Biochem. Biophys.Res. Comm. 376. 154-157, 2008.

Hidalgo IJ.: Assessing the absorption of new pharmaceuticals, Curr. Top. Med. Chem., 1. 385-401, 2001.

Hou, J., Gomes, AS., Paul, DL., Goodenough DA.: Study of claudin function by RNA interference, J. Biol. Chem., 281(47). 36117-36123, 2006.

Hörmannsperger, G., Clavel, T., Haller, D.: Gut matters: microbe-host interactions in allergic diseases, J. Allergy Clin. Immunol., 129(6). 1452-1459, 2012.

Hu, Y., Benedict, MA., Ding, L., Nunez G.: Role of cytochrome c and dATP/ATP hydrolysis in Apaf-1-mediated caspase-9 activation and apoptosis, EMBO J., 18. 3586-3595, 1999.

Huang, Y., Li, YL., Huang, Q., Cui, ZW., Yu, DY., Rajput, IR., Hu, CH., Li, WH.: Effect of orally administered Enterococcus faecium EF1 on intestinal cytokines and chemokines production of sucking piglets, Pakistan Vet. J., 32. 2012.

Hyland, KA., Brown, DR., Murtaugh, MP.: Salmonella enterica serovar Choleraesuis infection of the porcine jejunal Peyer's patch rapidly induces IL-1beta and IL-8 expression, Vet.Immunol. Immunpathol., 109. 1-11, 2006.

Inai, T., Kobayashi, J., Shibata, Y.: Claudin-1 contributes to the epithelial barrier function in MDCK cells, Eur. J. Cell. Biol., 78(12). 849-855, 1999.

Isoherranen, N., Lavy, E., Soback, S.: Pharmacokinetics of gentamicin C_1 , C_{1a} and C_2 in beagles after a single intravenous dose, Antimicrob.Agents Chemother. 44(6). 1443-1447, 2000.

Isolauri, E.: Probiotics in human disease, Am. J. Clin. Nutr., 73(6). 1142S-1146S, 2001.

Kalliomaki, M., Salminen, S., Poussa, T., Arvilommi, H., Isolauri, E.: **Probiotics and prevention of atopic disease: 4-year follow-up of a randomised placebo-controlled trial,** Lancet, 361(9372). 1869-1871, 2003.

Karczewski, J., Troost, FJ., Konings, I., Dekker, J., Kleerebezem, M., Brummer, RJ., Wells, JM.: Regulation of human epithelial tight junction proteins by Lactobacillus plantarum in vivo and protective effects on the epithelial barrier, Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol., 298(6). G851-9, 2010.

Karppinen, S., Liukkonen, K., Aura, AM., Forssell, P., Poutanen, K.: In vitro fermentation of polysaccharides of rye, wheat and oat brans and inulin by human faecal bacteria, J. Sci. Food and Agr., 80(10). 1469–1476, 2000.

Kaser, A., Zeissig, S., Blumberg, RS.: **Inflammatory bowel disease,** Annu. Rev. Immunol., 28. 573-621, 2010.

Koh, SY., George, S., Brözel, V., Moxley, R., Francis, D., Kaushik, RS.: Porcine intestinal epithelial cell lines as a new in vitro model for studying adherence and pathogenesis of enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli*, Vet Microbiol.,130 (1-2). 191-197, 2008.

Kojima, T., Norose, T., Tsuchiya, K., Sakamoto, K.: **Mouse 3T3-L1 cells acquire resistance against oxidative stress as the adipocytes differentiate via the transcription factor FoxO**, Apoptosis, 15(1). 83-93, 2010.

Kyriakis, SC., Tsiloyiannis, VK., Vlemmas, J., Sarris, K., Tsinas, AC., Alexopoulos, C., Jansegers, L.: The effect of probiotic LSP 122 on the control of post-weaning diarrhoea syndrome of piglets, Res. Vet. Sci., 67(3). 223-228, 1999.

Lacy, JE., Parfitt, RT., Rowan, MG.: The effects of column packing material and inorganic cations on the separation of fluorescent *O*-phthalaldehyde derivatives of gentamicin by high-performance liquid chromatography, Int. J. Pharm., 43 (1-2). 111-117, 1988.

Langlands, SJ., Hopkins, MJ., Coleman, N., Cummings, JH.: Prebiotic carbohydrates modify the mucosa associated microflora of the human large bowel, Gut, 53(11). 1610-1616, 2004.

Lawrence, RA., Burk, RF.: Glutathione peroxidase activity in selenium deficient rat liver, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 71. 952-956, 1976.

Lee, BC., Lee TH., Avraham, S., Avraham, HK.: Involvement of the chemokine receptor CXCR4 and its ligand stromal cell-derived factor 1alpha in breast cancer cell migration through human brain microvascular endothelial cells, Mol. Cancer Res., 2(6).327-338, 2004.

Madara, JL.: Loosening tight junctions. Lessons from the intestine, J. Clin.Invest., 83. 1089–1094, 1989.

Majno, G., Joris I.: Apoptosis, oncosis, and necrosis. An overview of cell death, Am. J. Pathol., 146(1). 3-15, 1995.

Malago, JJ., Nemeth, E., Koninkx, J., Tooten, P., Fajdiga, S., van Dijk, JE.: Microbial products from probiotic bacteria inhibit Salmonella enteritidis 857-induced IL-8 synthesis in Caco-2 cells, Folia Microbiol. 55 (4). 401-408, 2010.

Mannervick, B.: The enzymes of glutathione metabolism: an overview, Biochem Soc Trans., 15(4). 717-718, 1987.

Manzanilla, EG., Nofrarías, M., Anguita, M., Castillo, M., Perez, JF., Martín-Orúe, SM., Kamel, C., Gasa, J.: Effects of butyrate, avilamycin, and a plant extract combination on the intestinal equilibrium of early-weaned pigs, J. Anim. Sci., 84(10). 2743-2751, 2006.

Marnett, LJ.: Lipid peroxidation-DNA damage by malondialdehyde, Mut. Res., 424(1-2). 83-95, 1999.

Maslowski, KM., Vieira, AT., Ng, A., Kranich, J., Sierro, F., Yu, D., Schilter, HC., Rolph, MS., Mackay, F., Artis, D., Xavier, RJ., Teixeira, MM., Mackay, CR.: **Regulation of inflammatory responses by gut microbiota and chemoattractant receptor GPR43,** Nature. 461(7268). 1282-1286, 2009

Matkovics, B., Szabó, L., Sz. Varga, I.: Lipidperoxidáció és a redukált glutation anyagcsere enzimek aktivitás meghatározása biológiai mintákban, Lab. Diagn. 15. 248-250, 1988

Matsumoto, S., Hara, T., Hori, T., Mitsuyama, K., Nagaoka, M., Tomiyasu, N., Suzuki, A., Sata, M.: Probiotic *Lactobacillus*-induced improvement in murine chronic inflammatory bowel disease is associated with the down-regulation of pro-inflammatory cytokines in lamina propria mononuclear cells, Clin. Exp. Immunol., 140(3). 417-426, 2005.

Mattar, AF., Drongowski, RA., Coran, AG., Harmon, CM.: Effect of probiotics on enterocyte bacterial translocation in vitro, Pediatr. Surg. Int., 17(4). 265-268, 2001.

McCarthy, KM., Yoong, Y., Simister, NE.: Bidirectional transcytosis of IgG by the rat neonatal Fc receptor expressed in a rat kidney cell line: a system to study protein transport across epithelia, J. Cell. Sci., 113(7). 1277-1285, 2000.

McCarthy, J., O'Mahony, L., O'Callaghan, L., Sheil, B., Vaughan, EE., Fitzsimons, N., Fitzgibbon, J., O'Sullivan, GC., Kiely, B., Collins, JK., Shanahan, F.: **Double blind, placebo** controlled trial of two probiotic strains in interleukin 10 knockout mice and mechanistic link with cytokine balance, Gut, 52(7). 975-980, 2003.

McGettrick, AF., O'Neill, LA.: The expanding family of MyD88-like adaptors in Toll-like receptor signal transduction, Mol. Immunol., 41(6-7). 577-582, 2004.

McIntosh, GH., Le Leu, RK., Royle, PJ., Young, GP.: A comparative study of the influence of differing barley brans on DMH-induced intestinal tumours in male Sprague-Dawley rats, J. Gastroenterol. Hepatol., 11(2). 113-119, 1996.

McIntyre, A., Gibson, PR., Young, GP.: Butyrate production from dietary fibre and protection against large bowel cancer in a rat model, Gut, 34(3). 386-391, 1993.

Ménard, S., Candalh, C., Bambou, JC., Terpend, K., Cerf-Bensussan, N., Heyman, M.: Lactic acid bacteria secrete metabolites retaining anti-inflammatory properties after intestinal transport, Gut, 53. 821-828, 2004.

Mennigen, R., Nolte, K., Rijcken, E., Utech, M., Loeffler, B., Senninger, N., Bruewer, M.: **Probiotic mixture VSL#3 protects the epithelial barrier by maintaining tight junction protein expression and preventing apoptosis in a murine model of colitis,** AJP-Gastrointest.Liver Physiol., 296. G1140-G1149, 2009.

Metzdorff, SB.: **Xylo-oligosaccharide supplemented diet modulates intestinal and systematic immunity**, International Scientific Conference Probiotics and Prebiotics Proceedings, Kosice Slovakia 2012.

Meyer, TN., Schwesinger, C., Ye, J., Denker, BM., Nigam, SK.: **Reassembly of the tight junction after oxidative stress depends on tyrosinase kinase activity,** J. Biol. Chem., 276. 22048-22055, 2001.

Miyauchi, E., Morita, H., Tanabe, S.: *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* alleviates intestinal barrier dysfunction in part by increasing expression of zonula occludens-1 and myosin lightchain kinase in vivo, J. Diary Sci., 92. 2400-2408, 2009.

Murphy MP.: How mitochondria produce reactive oxygen species, Biochem J., 417. 1-13, 2009.

Musch, MW., Ciancio, MJ., Sarge, K., Chang, EB.: Induction of heat shock protein 70 protects intestinal epithelial IEC-18 cells from oxidant and thermal injury, AJP. Cell Physiol., 270 (2). C429-436, 1996.

Nagler-Anderson, C: Man the barrier! Strategic defences in the intestinal mucosa, Nat. Rev. Immunol., 1. 59-67, 2001.

Nemeth, E., Fajdiga, S., Malago, J., Koninkx, J., Tooten P., van Dijk, J.: Inhibition of *Salmonella*-induced IL-8 synthesis and expression of Hsp70 in enterocyte-like Caco-2 cells after exposure to non-starter lactobacilli, Int. J. Food. Microbiol. 112 (3). 266-274, 2006.

Nemeth E., Halasz A., Barath A., Domokos M., Galfi P.: Effect of hydrogen peroxide on interleukin-8 synthesis and death of Caco-2 cells, Immunpharm. Immuntox. 29. 297-310, 2007.

Nemeth E., Halasz A., Barath A., Galfi P.: Influence of lactic acid bacteria and their spent culture supernatant on hydrogen peroxide-induced interleukin-8 synthesis and necrosis of Caco-2 cells, Food Agric. Immunol., 18. 95-105, 2007.

Neurath, MF., Pettersson, S., Meyer zum Büschenfelde, KH., Strober, W.: Local administration of antisense phosphorothioate oligonucleotides to the p65 subunit of NF-kappa B abrogates established experimental colitis in mice, Nat. Med., 2(9). 998-1004, 1996.

Neutra, MR., Frey A., Kraehenbuhl, JP.: Epithelial M cells: Gateways for mucosal infection and immunization, Cell, 86. 345, 1996.

Nowak, D.: Hydrogen peroxide release from human polymorphonuclear leukocytes measured with horseradish peroxidase and o-dianisidine. Effect of various stimulators and cytochalasin B, Biomed. Biochim. Acta, 49. 353-362, 1990.

Nygard, AB., Jorgensen, CB., Cirera, S., Fredholm, M.. Selection of reference genes for gene expression studies in pig tissues using SYBR green qPCR, BMC Mol.Biol., 8. 67, 2007.

Ohland, CL., Macnaughton, WK.: Probiotic bacteria and intestinal epithelial barrier function, AJP Gastrointest. Liver. Physiol., 298(6). G807-819, 2010.

Oliveira, SS., Morgado-Díaz, JA.: Claudins: multifunctional players in epithelial tight junctions and their role in cancer, Cell. Mol. Life Sci., 64(1). 17-28, 2007.

Ozaki, K., Leonard, WJ.: Cytokine and cytokine receptor pleiotropy and redundancy, J. Biol. Chem., 277(33). 29355-29358, 2002.

Posyniak, A., Zmudzki, J., Niedzielska, J.: Sample preparation for residue determination of gentamicin and neomycin by liquid chromatography, 914 (1-2). 59-66. J. Chrom. A, 2001.

Qin, H., Zhang, Z., Hang, X., Jiang, Y.: L. plantarum prevents enteroinvasive Escherichia coli-induced tight junction proteins changes in intestinal epithelial cells, BMC Microbiology 9. 63, 2009.

Quigley, EM.: **Prebiotics and probiotics; modifying and mining the microbiota,** Pharmacol. Res., 61(3). 213-218, 2010.

Paszti-Gere E., Csibrik-Nemeth E., Szeker K., Jakab Cs., Galfi P.: Acute oxidative stress affects IL-8 and TNF-α expression in IPEC-J2 porcine epithelial cells, Inflamm., 35(3). 994-1004, 2012.

Paszti-Gere E., Szeker K., Csibrik-Nemeth E., Csizinszky R., Marosi A., Palocz O., Farkas O., Galfi P.: Metabolites of *Lactobacillus plantarum* 2142 prevent oxidative stressinduced overexpression of proinflammatory cytokines in IPEC-J2 cell line, Inflamm., 35(4). 1487-1499, 2012.

Petrof, EO., Kojima, K., Ropeleski, MJ., Musch, MW., Tao, Y., De Simone, C., Chang EB.: **Probiotics inhibit nuclear factor-kappaB and induce heat shock proteins in colonic epithelial cells through proteasome inhibition,** Gastroenterology, 127(5). 1474-1487, 2004.

Placer, ZA., Cushman LL., Johnson BC.: Estimation of product of lipid peroxidation (malonyldialdehyde) in biochemical systems, Anal. Biochem., 16. 359-364, 1966.

Pollmann, M., Nordhoff, M., Pospischil, A., Tedin, K., Wieler, LH.: Effects of a probiotic strain of Enterococcus faecium on the rate of natural chlamydia infection in swine, Infect. Immun., 73. 4346-4353, 2005.

Rachmilewitz, D., Katakura, K., Karmeli, F., Hayashi, T., Reinus, C., Rudensky, B., Akira, S., Takeda, K., Lee, J., Takabayashi, K., Raz, E.: **Toll-like receptor 9 signaling mediates the anti-inflammatory effects of probiotics in murine experimental colitis,** Gastroenterology, 126(2). 520-528, 2004.

Rairakhwada, D., Seo, JW., Seo, MY., Kwon, O., Rhee, SK., Kim, CH.: Gene cloning, characterization, and heterologous expression of levansucrase from Bacillus amyloliquefaciens, J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol., 37(2). 195-204, 2009.

Rama Prasad, YV., Eaimtrakarn, S., Ishida, M., Kusawake, Y., Tawa, R., Yoshikawa, Y., Shibata, N., Takada, K.: Evaluation of oral formulations of gentamicin containing labrasol in beagle dogs, Int.J. Pharm., 268. 13-21, 2003.

Rao, RK., Baker, RD., Baker, SS., Gupta, A., Holycross. M.: Oxidant-induced disruption of intestinal epithelial barrier function: role of protein tyrosine phosphorylation, AJP-Gastrointest. Liver Physiol., 273. G812-G823, 1997.

Rastall, RA., Maitin, V.: Prebiotics and synbiotics: towards the next generation, Curr. Opin. Biotechnol., 13(5). 490-496, 2002.

Reid, G., Jass, J., Sebulsky, MT., McCormick, JK.: Potential uses of probiotics in clinical practice, Clin. Microbiol. Rev., 16(4). 658-672, 2003.

Repetto, G., del Paso, A., Zurita, JL.: Neutral red uptake assay for the estimation of cell viability/cytotoxicity, Nat. Protoc., 3(7). 1125-1131, 2008.

Reyes, JL., Lamas, M., Martin, D., del Carmen Namorado, M., Islas, S., Luna, J., Tauc, M., González-Mariscal, L.: **The renal segmental distribution of claudins changes with development,** Kidney Int., 62(2). 476-487, 2002.

Roberfroid, M.: Prebiotics: the concept revisited, J. Nutr., 137(3 Suppl 2). 830S-7S, 2007.

Saberi, B., Shinohara M., Ybanez MD., Hanawa N., Gaarde WA., Kaplowitz N., Han. D.: **Regulation of H₂O₂-induced necrosis by PKC and AMP-activated kinase signaling in primary cultured hepatocytes,** AJP-Cell Physiology., 295. C50-63, 2008.

Säemann, MD., Böhmig, GA., Osterreicher, CH., Burtscher, H., Parolini, O., Diakos, C., Stöckl, J., Hörl, WH., Zlabinger, GJ.: Anti-inflammatory effects of sodium butyrate on human monocytes: potent inhibition of IL-12 and up-regulation of IL-10 production, FASEB J., 14(15). 2380-2382, 2000.

Sakumoto, R., Komatsu, T., Kasuya, E., Saito, T., Okuda, K.: Expression of mRNAs for interleukin-4, interleukin-6 and their receptors in porcine corpus luteum during the estrous cycle, Domest. Anim. Endocrin., 31. 246-257, 2006.

Sambuy, Y., De Angelis, I., Ranaldi, G., Scarino, M. L., Stammati, A., Zucco F.: **The Caco-2** cell line as a model of the intestinal barrier: influence of cell and culture-related factors on Caco-2 cell functional characteristics, Cell. Biol. Toxicol., 21. 1-26, 2005.

Santoro, MG.: Heat shock factors and the *control of the stress response*, Biochem. Pharmacol., 59(1). 55-63, 2000.

Sartor, RB.: **Probiotic therapy of intestinal inflammation and infections,** Curr. Opin. Gastroen., 21(1). 44-50, 2005.

Schierack, P., Nordhoff, M., Pollmann, M., Weyrauch, KD., Amasheh, S., Lodemann, U., Jores, J., Tachu, B., Kleta, S., Blikslager, A., Tedin, K., Wieler LH.: Characterization of a porcine intestinal epithelial cell line for in vitro studies of microbial pathogenicesis in swine, Histochem. Cell Biol., 125. 293-305, 2006.

Schneeman, BO.: Fiber, inulin and oligofructose: similarities and differences, J. Nutr., 129(7). 1424S-7S, 1999.

Schneider, L., Giordano, S., Zelickson, BR., Ouyang, X., Fineberg, N., Darley-Usmar, VM., Zhang, J.: Differentiation of SH-SY5Y cells to a neuronal phenotype changes cellular bioenergetics and the response to oxidative stress, Free Radic. Biol. Med., 51(11). 2007-2017, 2001.

Schroder, P., Krutmann J.: Environmental oxidative stress – environmental sources of ROS,. In: The Handbook of Environmental Chemistry, Springer-Verlag, Berlin/Heidelberg, 19-31, 2005.

Sedlak, I., Lindsay, RH.: Estimation of total, protein-bound and non-protein sulfhydryl groups in tissues with Ellmann's reagent, Anal. Biochem., 25. 192-205, 1968.

Seidl, G., Nerad, HP.: Gentamicin C: Separation of C₁, C_{1a}, C₂, C_{2a} and C_{2b} components by HPLC using isocratic ion-exchange chromatography and post-column derivatisation, Chromatographia, 25 (3). 169-171, 1988.

Seth, A., Yan, F., Polk, DB., Rao, RK.: **Probiotics ameliorate the hydrogen peroxideinduced epithelial barrier disruption by a PKC- and MAP kinase-dependent mechanism,** AJP Gastrointest. Liver. Physiol., 294. G1060-1069, 2008.

Shanahan, F.: **The host-microbe interface within the gut,** Best Pract. Res Clin. Gastroenterology, 16(6). 915-931, 2002.

Shimada, T., Watanabe, N., Hiraishi, H., Terano, A.: Redox regulation of Interleukin-8 expression in MKN28 cells, Dig. Dis. Sci., 44. 266-273, 1999.

Sirisansaneeyakul, S., Luangpipat, T., Vanichsriratana, W., Srinophakun, T., Chen, HH., Chisti, Y.: **Optimization of lactic acid production by immobilized Lactococcus lactis IO-1**, Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol., 34(5). 381-391, 2007.

Skjolaas, KA., Burkey, TE., Dritz, SS., Minton, JE.: Effects of Salmonella enterica serovars Typhimurium (ST) and Choleraesuis (SC) on chemokine and cytokine expression in swine ileum and jejunal epithelial cells, Vet Immunol Immunopathol., 111. 199-209, 2006.

Soltes, L.: Aminoglycoside antibiotics-Two decades of their HPLC bioanalysis, Biomed. Chrom., 13. 3-10, 1999.

Son, DO., Satsu, H., Shimizu, M.: Histidine inhibits oxidative stress- and TNF-alphainduced interleukin-8 secretion in intestinal epithelial cells, FEBS Lett., 579(21). 4671-4677, 2005

Stadnyk, AW.: Cytokine production by epithelial cells, FASEB J. 8. 1041-1047, 1994.

Stead, DA., Richards, RME.: Sensitive fluorimetric determination of gentamicin sulfate in biological matrices using solid-phase extraction, pre-column derivatization with 9-fluorenylmethyl chloroformate and reversed-phase high-performance liquid chromatography, J. Chrom. B 675 (2). 295-302, 1996.

Takiishi, T., Korf, H., Van Belle, TL., Robert, S., Grieco, FA., Caluwaerts, S., Galleri, L., Spagnuolo, I., Steidler, L., Van Huynegem, K., Demetter, P., Wasserfall, C., Atkinson, MA., Dotta, F., Rottiers, P., Gysemans, C., Mathieu, C.: **Reversal of autoimmune diabetes by restoration of antigen-specific tolerance using genetically modified Lactococcus lactis in mice,** J. Clin. Invest., 122(5). 1717-1725, 2012.

Tedelind, S., Westberg, F., Kjerrulf, M., Vidal, A.: Anti-inflammatory properties of the short-chain fatty acids acetate and propionate: a study with relevance to inflammatory bowel disease, World J. Gastroenterol., 13(20). 2826-2832, 2007.

Testa, RT., Tilley, BC.: Biotransformation, a new approach to aminoglycoside biosynthesis: II gentamicin, J. Antibiot. 29 (2). 140-146, 1976.

Valko, M., Leibfritz, D., Moncol, J., Cronin, M.T., Mazur, M., Telser, J.: Free radicals and antioxidants in normal physiological functions and human disease, Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol. 39. 44-84, 2007.

Vallabhapurapu, S., Karin, M.: Regulation and function of NF-kappaB transcription factors in the immune system, Annu. Rev. Immunol., 27. 693-733, 2009.

van Baarlen, P., Troost, FJ., van Hemert, S., van der Meer, C., de Vos, WM., de Groot, PJ., Hooiveld, GJ., Brummer, RJ., Kleerebezem, M.: Differential NF-kappaB pathways induction by Lactobacillus plantarum in the duodenum of healthy humans correlating with immune tolerance, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A., 106(7). 2371-2376, 2009.

Van der Meulen, R., Avonts, L., De Vuyst, L.: Short fractions of oligofructose are preferentially metabolized by Bifidobacterium animalis DN-173 010, Appl. Environ. Microbiol., 70(4). 1923-1930, 2004.

Van Itallie, C., Rahner, C., Anderson JM.: Regulated expression of claudin-4 decreases paracellular conductance through a selective decrease in sodium permeability, J. Clin. Invest., 107. 1319-1327, 2001.

Van Kuppeveld, F., van der Logt, J., Johansson, KE., Melchers, W.: **Demonstration of Mycoplasma contamination in cell cultures by a Mycoplasma group-specific polymerase chain reaction,** In: Jones, G.E. (Ed.), Human Cell Culture Protocols, Humana Press, Totowa, 525-538, 1996.

Videla, S., Vilaseca, J., Antolín, M., García-Lafuente, A., Guarner, F., Crespo, E., Casalots, J., Salas, A., Malagelada, JR.: Dietary inulin improves distal colitis induced by dextran sodium sulfate in the rat, Am. J. Gastroenterol., 96(5). 1486-1493, 2001.

Vigsnaes, LK.: **Role of intestinal microbiota in ulcerative colitis**, PhD thesis National Food Institute, Technical University of Denmark, 2011.

Vilcek, J., Feldmann, M.: Historical review: Cytokines as therapeutics and targets of therapeutics, Trends Pharmacol. Sci., 25(4). 201-209, 2004.

Wagner I., Nagy ZSK., Drávavölgyi G., Harasztos AH., Suhajda Á., Marosi G.: **Electrospun biohybrid nanofibers for drug delivery,** 4th European Conference on Chemistry for Life Sciences, Budapest, 2011. Waldeck W., Mueller G., Wiessler M., Brom M., Tóth K., Braun K.: Autofluorescent proteins as photosensitizer in eukaryotes, Int. J. Med. Sci., 6(6). 365-373, 2009.

Watanabe, T., Nishio, H., Tanigawa, T., Yamagami, H., Okazaki, H., Watanabe, K., Tominaga, K., Fujiwara, Y., Oshitani, N., Asahara, T., Nomoto, K., Higuchi, K., Takeuchi, K., Arakawa, T.: **Probiotic Lactobacillus casei strain Shirota prevents indomethacininduced small intestinal injury: involvement of lactic acid,** AJP Gastrointest. Liver. Physiol., 297(3). G506-513, 2009.

Whiteley, LO., Higgins, JM., Purdon, MP., Ridder, GM., Bertram, TA.: Evaluation in rats of the dose-response relationship among colonic mucosal growth, colonic fermentation, and dietary fiber, Dig. Dis. Sci., 41(7). 1458-1467, 1996.

Yamamoto, K., Kushima, R., Kisaki, O., Fujiyama, Y., Okabe, H.: Combined effect of hydrogen peroxide induced oxidative stress and IL-1alpha on IL-8 production in CaCo-2 cells (a human colon carcinoma cell line) and normal intestinal epithelial cells, Inflamm., 27.123-128, 2003.

Xu, Q., Yajima, T., Li, W., Saito, K., Ohshima, Y., Yoshikai, Y.: Levan (β-2, 6-fructan), a major fraction of fermented soybean mucilage, displays immunostimulating properties via Toll-like receptor 4 signalling: induction of interleukin-12 production and suppression of T-helper type 2 response and immunoglobulin E production, Clin. Exp. Allergy 36(1). 94-101, 2006.

Zalán Zs., Hudáček, J., Štětina, J., Chumchalová, J., Halász A.: **Production of organic acids by Lactobacillus strains in three different media,** Eur. Food Res. Technol., 230(3). 395-404, 2010.

Zareie, M., Johnson-Henry, K., Jury, J., Yang, PC., Ngan, BY., McKay, DM., Soderholm, JD., Perdue, MH., Sherman, PM.: **Probiotics prevent bacterial translocation and improve intestinal barrier function in rats following chronic psychological stress,** Gut, 55(11). 1553-1560, 2006.

7. List of publication

7.1. Original publications related to the PhD thesis

<u>Paszti-Gere E.</u>, Csibrik-Nemeth E., Szeker K., Csizinszky R., Jakab Cs., Galfi P.: Acute oxidative stress affects IL-8 and TNF- α expression in IPEC-J2 porcine epithelial cells, Inflammation, 35 (3). 994-1004, 2012

Paszti-Gere E., Szeker K., Csibrik-Nemeth E., Csizinszky R., Marosi A., Palocz O., Farkas O., Galfi P.: Metabolites of Lactobacillus plantarum 2142 prevent oxidative stressinduced overexpression of proinflammatory cytokines in IPEC-J2 cell line, Inflammation, 35 (4). 1487-1499, 2012

<u>Pásztiné Gere E.</u>, Palócz O., Fébel H., Jakab Cs., Gálfi P.: **Az n-butirát hatásának** *in vivo* és *in vitro* vizsgálata oxidatív stressz okozta bélgyulladásokban, Magyar Állatorvosok Lapja, 134. 726-732, 2012

<u>Paszti-Gere E.</u>, Szeker K., Csibrik-Nemeth E., Csizinszky R., Palocz O., Farkas O., Galfi P.: *Lactobacillus plantarum* **2142 prevents intestinal oxidative stress in optimized** *in vitro* **systems,** Acta Physiologica Hungarica, 100 (1). 90-99, 2013

Jerzsele A., <u>Paszti-Gere E.</u>, Szeker K., Nagy G., Csizinszky R., Jakab Cs., Galfi P.: **Gentamicin sulphate permeation through intestinal epithelial cell monolayer,** submitted to Tissue Barriers

7.2. Additional publications

Jerzsele A., Szeker K., Csizinszky R., <u>Paszti-Gere E.</u>, Jakab Cs., Mallo JJ., Galfi P.: **Efficacy** of protected sodium butyrate, a protected blend of essential oils, their combination, and Bacillus amyloliquefaciens spore suspension against artificially induced necrotic enteritis in broilers, Poultry Science 91 (4). 837-843, 2012

<u>Paszti-Gere E., Galfi P.: Az oxidatív stressz: Bélbetegségek és agyi katasztrófák közös</u> háttértörténete, Élet és Tudomány Doktorandusz Cikkpályázat III. helyezés 2011

<u>Gere E.</u>, Bérczi B., Simándi P., Wittmann G., Dombi A.: **Simultaneous determination of hydrogen peroxide and organic hydroperoxides in water,** International Journal of Environmental Analytical Chemistry 82. 443-450, 2002

<u>Paszti-Gere E.</u>, Farkas O., Prodán M., Forgács E.: **Molecular mapping of interactions between cholesterol and model drugs by reversed-phase bioaffinity chromatography**, Chromatographia 57 (9-10). 599-604, 2003

<u>Paszti-Gere E.</u>, Prodán M., Forgács E.: **Effect of monovalent cations on the binding of amino acids to cholesterol**, Pharmazie 58 (1). 44-48, 2003 Prodan M., <u>Paszti-Gere E.</u>, Farkas O., Forgacs E.: Validation and simultaneous determination of caffeine and paracetamol in pharmaceutical preparations, Chemia Analityczna 48 (6). 901-907, 2003

Farkas O., <u>Paszti-Gere E.</u>, Forgács E.: **Study of the Interaction of Structurally Similar Bioactive Compounds by Thin-Layer Chromatography**, Journal of Chromatographic Sciences 41 (4). 169-172, 2003

<u>Gere-Pászti E.</u>, Cserháti T., Forgács E., Deyl Z., Miksik I., Eckhardt A., Illés Z.: **Interaction of Hydroxypropyl-β-Cyclodextrin with Peptides, Studied by Reversed-Phase Thin-Layer Chromatography**, Journal of Liquid Chromatography & Related Technologies 28. 2619-2632, 2005

<u>Gere-Pászti E.</u> and Jakus J.: The effect of *N*-acetylcysteine on amphetamine-mediated dopamine release in rat brain striatal slices by ion-pair reversed-phase high performance liquid chromatography, Biomedical Chromatography 23 (6). 658-664, 2009

<u>Gere-Pászti E.</u> and Jakus J.: Protein phosphatases but not reactive oxygen species play functional role in acute amphetamine-mediated dopamine release, submitted to Cell Biochemistry and Biophysics

7.3. Presentations at international conferences related to the PhD thesis

<u>Paszti-Gere E.</u>, Szeker K., Csibrik-Nemeth E., Csizinszky R., Galfi P.: Attenuation of oxidative stress-induced cytokine gene overexpression by probiotic lactobacilli International Scientific Conference Probiotics and Prebiotics, Kosice, Slovakia, 2011

<u>Paszti-Gere E.</u>, Szeker K., Csibrik-Nemeth E., Csizinszky R., Jakab Cs., Galfi P.: **How do IPEC-J2 cells function under acute oxidative stress? In vitro study on potential merit of probiotics in therapy of intestinal inflammation** 9th JMICS Florence, Italy, 2011

<u>Paszti-Gere E.</u>, Szeker K., Csibrik-Nemeth E., Csizinszky R., Palocz O., Farkas O., Galfi P.: **The effect of oxidative stress and probiotics on polarized IPEC-J2 and Caco-2 cell activity** International Scientific Conference Probiotics and Prebiotics, Kosice, Slovakia, 2012

7.4. Presentations at national conferences related to the PhD thesis

Csibrikné Németh E., <u>Pásztiné Gere E.</u>, Csizinszky R., Szekér K., Gálfi P.: **IPEC-J2 sertés bélhámsejtek oxidatív stressz okozta gyulladásának gátlása probiotikus baktériumokkal** MTA KK Szabadgyökök és Mikroelemek Miniszimpózium Budapest 2010

<u>Pásztiné Gere E.</u>, Szekér K., Csibrikné Németh E., Csizinszky R., Gálfi P.: **Az oxidatív** stressz és a probiotikumok hatása a bélhámsejtek működésére Magyar Szabadgyök-Kutató Társaság VI. kongresszusa, Gödöllő 2011
Szekér K., Csibrikné Németh E., Csizinszky R., <u>Pászti-Gere E.</u>, Jakab Cs., Gálfi P.: **Különböző típusú membrán inzerteken tenyésztett sertés vékonybél hámsejtek növekedési és H₂O₂-kezelést követő génexpressziós jellemzőinek összehasonlítása** Állatorvostudományi Akadémiai Beszámolók Budapest 2011

<u>Pászti-Gere E.</u>, Szekér K., Csibrikné Németh E., Csizinszky R., Gálfi P.: **Probiotikumok** védőhatásának tanulmányozása oxidatív stressz okozta gyulladásokban IPEC-J2 sejtvonalon Állatorvostudományi Akadémiai Beszámolók Budapest 2011

Jerzsele Á., Szekér K., Csizinszky R., Nagy G., <u>Pászti-Gere E.</u>, Gálfi P., Jakab Cs., Gyetvai B.: A gentamicin permeációja önmagában és 1% DMSO jelenlétében egyrétegű sejttenyészeten Állatorvostudományi Akadémiai Beszámolók Budapest 2012

<u>Pászti-Gere E.</u>, Szekér K., Csibrikné Németh E., Csizinszky R., Gálfi P., Jakab Cs., Farkas O., Gálfi P.: **Hogyan befolyásolja az oxidatív stressz és a probiotikumokkal történő kezelés a sertés bélhámsejtek aktivitását?** Állatorvostudományi Akadémiai Beszámolók Budapest 2012

<u>Pászti-Gere E.</u>, Gálfi P.: **Az oxidatív stressz által előidézett citokin génexpresszió változás IPEC-J2 bélhámsejtekben** TECAN Fiatal Kutatói Pályázat és Szimpózium II. helyezés Budapest 2012

Palócz O., Farkas O., <u>Pászti-Gere E.</u>, Gálfi P.: **LPS és reaktív oxigén vegyületek hatása IPEC-J2 sejtek által termelt gyulladásos citokinek valamint Toll-like receptorok génexpressziójára** Állatorvostudományi Akadémiai Beszámolók Budapest 2013

Farkas O., Palócz O., Csikó Gy., <u>Pászti-Gere E.</u>, Mátis G., Kulcsár A., Petrilla J., Neogrády Zs. Gálfi P.: **Oxidatív stressz és gyulladás hatásának vizsgálata** *in vitro* bélhám- és májsejt ko-kultúra modellen Állatorvostudományi Akadémiai Beszámolók Budapest 2013

Farkas O., Palócz O., <u>Pászti-Gere E.</u>, Nagy G., Jakab Cs., Mallo JJ., Gálfi P.: A takarmánykiegészítők bélhám integritásra gyakorolt hatásának *in vitro* vizsgálata Állatorvostudományi Akadémiai Beszámolók Budapest 2013

<u>Pászti-Gere E.</u>, Farkas O., Palócz O., Gálfi P.: **Sertés vékonybélen keresztül történő transzportfolyamatok modellezése és szabályozása 3 D IPEC-J2 sejtmodellen** Akadémiai Beszámolók Budapest 2013

7.5. Presentations at conferences not related to the PhD thesis

Inya-Agha O., Steward S., <u>Gere-Paszti E.</u>, Morris M.: Characterization of a liquid-core waveguide for capillary electrophoresis Frederick Conference on Capillary Electrophoresis, Frederick, Maryland, USA 2001

<u>Gere-Paszti E.</u>, Zhang M., Gnegy ME., Jakus J.: **Neurocellular localization of N-acetylcysteine effect in amphetamine-mediated dopamine release using ion pair forming RP-HPLC Advances in Chromatography** Budapest 2003

10.14751/SZIE.2013.073

8. Acknowledgment

First of all I would like to thank my supervisor, Professor Péter Gálfi for enthusiastic support and inspirational guidance through my years of research and for constructive interpretation of experimental work. Special thanks for giving me credit for my own scientific concepts and for keeping me motivated even when experiments failed by suggesting new scientific approaches and thus keeping up my fighting spirit.

I would also like to thank Prof. György Csikó and Prof. József Lehel for practical and theoretical advice and for introducing me into veterinary pharmacological and toxicological education. I would like to thank Prof. Dr. Ádám Csordás (Institute of Medical Chemistry and Biochemistry, University of Innsbruck, Austria) for thorough revision and valuable discussion of my PhD thesis.

I am grateful to all my former and current colleagues, Rita Csizinszky, Dr. Krisztina Szekér, Dr. Edina Csibrikné Németh, Orsolya Palócz, Melinda Szabó, András Marosi and Zsófia Hursán, Dr. Orsolya Farkas and Dr. Ákos Jerzsele for supportive and friendly working atmosphere and for the joyful moments we shared. I would also like to thank Gábor Nagy for support in chromatographic method development and validation. Special thanks to Dr. Csaba Kővágó, the most talented colleague with expertise in engineering and computational problem solving. I really appreciate the work of the kindest technicians, Kata Balogh and Hegyvári Márta who helped me a lot during the experimental part of the study.

Extensive support in peptide electrophoretic studies from Dr. Éva Gelencsér, Dr. Emőke Németh-Szerdahelyi, Katalin Háder-Sólyom (Central Food Research Institute, Food Safety Department, Unit of Biology, Budapest) and in immunohistochemical analysis of tight junction proteins from Dr. Csaba Jakab (SZIU Faculty of Veterinary Sciences, Department of Pathology and Forensic Veterinary Medicine, Budapest) and in coordination and direction of *in vivo* experiments from Professor Hedvig Fébel (Research Institute for Animal Breeding and Nutrition, Herceghalom) are also acknowledged. I also would like to thank Dr. Krisztián Balogh (SZIU Faculty of Agricultural and Environmental Sciences, Gödöllő) for their work, without their help lipid peroxidation section could not have become part of the thesis.

This research work has been financially supported by the Hungarian Scientific Research Fund (grant OTKA 76133 and 100701).

I wish to express my deepest thank to my family, my husband who was there for me whenever I needed his support, he gave me a lot of encouragement, patient love and understanding that research never ends at 4 pm. During my PhD studies my daughters, Panni and Tündi became students and there were several occasions when we learned simultaneously. I would also like to thank my mother, father and my brother, who stood by my side and never let me give up during the hard years when I did not have the opportunity to show what I could do.

"Struggling and suffering are the essence of a life worth living. If you're not pushing yourself beyond the comfort zone, if you're not demanding more from yourself - expanding and learning as you go - you're choosing a numb existence. You're denying yourself an extraordinary trip. If you can't run then walk. And if you can't walk, then crawl. Do what you have to do. Just keep moving forward and never ever give up." "Karno"